

Psychosocial Predictors of Academic Success amongst First-Year Students

by

Lebogang Elliottah Makgato

Submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Arts in

Counselling Psychology

in the Department of Psychology

Faculty of Humanities

University of Pretoria

Supervisor: Dr T.A Thomas

April 2022



Ethics Statement

The author, whose names appear on the title page of this dissertation, has obtained, for the researched described in this work, the applicable research ethics approval. The author declares that she has observed the ethical standards required in terms of the University of Pretoria's Code of ethics for researchers and the Policy guidelines for possible research.



Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge and extend my gratitude to the following parties who have been instrumental in getting this mini dissertation to completion:

- To my respondents, for taking time to participate in this research.
- To my supervisor, for your guidance throughout this project and for sharing your vast knowledge of research.
- To my husband, thank you for your constant reassuring presence.
- To my parents, for your prayers that have sustained me this far.
- To the Research on Socio-Economic Policy, for the financial support and passionate encouragement.
- Finally, I would like to thank God Almighty for your promises and "Yes" and Amen



Abstract

First-year university students face significant change and adjustment to a variety of academic and social demands that may impact their academic experience and success. The monitoring of student progress and post-enrolment predictive variables of academic success is necessary as academic success at university is associated with better employment opportunities and impacts institutional efficacy reports. Due to limited research on the psychosocial predictors of academic success among first year South African university students, the aim of the study was to investigate the relationships between academic success and help-seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, and adjustment, as psychosocial predictors of academic success, among first-time first-year students in the Faculty of Humanities at a South African university. This study employed a quantitative, non-experimental, correlational study to tests these relationships and data was gathered via an online survey. The study found that respondents had positive attitudes towards psychological and academic help seeking and that their self-esteem was within the normal range. Additionally, the respondents were extrinsically motivated, experienced moderate levels of perceived stress and had low levels of adjustment. Results from the binary logistic regression found that none of the psychosocial variables (help-seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, and adjustment) could predict academic success. The limitations of this study prompt future studies on this topic.

Keywords: Academic success, help seeking academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment, first-year, higher education institutions



Table of Contents

CHAPTER 1	10
INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY	10
1.1 Introduction	10
1.2 Background of the Study	10
1.3 Problem Statement	12
1.4 Purpose of the Study	13
1.5 Population and Context of the Study	14
1.6 Significance of the Study	15
1.7 Research Question	16
1.8 Operationalisation of Terms	16
1.8.1 Academic success	16
1.8.2 Help seeking	17
1.8.3 Academic Motivation	17
1.8.4 Self-esteem	17
1.8.5 Perceived stress	17
1.8.6 Adjustment	
1.9 Thesis structure	
CHAPTER 2	20
LITERATURE REVIEW	20
2.1 Introduction	20
2.2 The Conceptualisation of Academic Success	20
2.3 Access and Equity in the South African Context	22
2.3.1 Access and Equity in the South African Education Context	23
2.3.2 The Mismatch between Higher Education Supply and Skill Demand in The Market	Labour
2.4 The Transitioning Student	26
2.5 Pre-enrolment Variables Contributing to Academic Success	
2.6 Post-enrolment Variables Contributing to Academic Success	
2.7 Individual and Institutional Variables that Influence	31
2.7.1 Individual Variables	31
2.7.2 Institutional Variables	32
2.8 Psychosocial Variables Contributing to Academic Success of South African Un Students	iversity 33
2.9 Help seeking, Academic Motivation, Self-Esteem, Perceived Stress, Adjustmer	it as
Psychosocial Predictive Variables of Academic Success	



2.9.1 Help seeking	35
2.9.2 Academic Motivation	37
2.9.3 Self-Esteem	
2.9.4 Perceived Stress	40
2.9.5 Adjustment	41
2.10 The Issue of Consensus on Predictors of Academic Success	42
2.11 Theoretical Perspectives on Academic Success	43
2.11.1 Spady's Model of Student Departure	43
2.11.2 Astin's Student Involvement Theory	45
2.11.3 Tinto's Integration Theory	46
2.12 Summary of the Chapter	47
CHAPTER 3	49
METHODOLOGY	49
3.1 Introduction	49
3.2 Research Aim	49
3.3 Methodology	49
3.4 Sampling and Recruitment	51
3.5 Data Collection	51
3.6 Data Collection Instruments	52
3.6.1 Demographic Questionnaire	52
3.6.2 Attitudes Toward Seeking Professional Psychological Help-Short Form	53
3.6.3 Academic Motivation Scale	54
3.6.4 Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale	55
3.6.5 Perceived Stress Scale	56
3.6.6 The Student to College Adaptation Questionnaire	57
3.6.7 Academic Success	58
3.8 Data Collection Procedures	58
3.9 Data Analysis	59
3.9.1 Binary Logistic Regression	60
3.9.2 Binary Logistic Regression Assumptions	61
3.10 Ethical Considerations	64
3.11 Conclusion	65
CHAPTER 4	67
RESULTS	67
4.1 Introduction	67



4.2 Demographic Characteristics of the Sample	68
4.3 Descriptive Statistics of Key Variables	71
4.3.1 Attitudes Toward Seeking Professional Psychological Help-Short Form (AT	SPPH-
4.3.2 Academic Motivation Scale	12
4.5.2 Academic Motivation Scale	75 74
4.3.4 Perceived Stress Scale	74
4.3.5 Student Adaptation to College Questionnaire	15 77
4.3.6 Academic Success	
4.4 Evaluation of Assumptions for Binary Logistic Regression	
4.5 Analysis of Model Fit	
4.5.1 The Omnibus Tests of Model Coefficients	
4.5.2 Pseudo R-Square	84
4.5.3 The Hosmer & Lemeshow Goodness-of-Fit test	85
4.5.4 Accuracy of the Model with the Independent Variables on Academic Succes	ss in
Predicting Academic Success	86
4.6 Binary Logistic Regression Results	87
4.7 Summary of Results	91
4.8 Conclusion	92
CHAPTER 5	93
DISCUSSION OF FINDINGS	93
5.1 Introduction	93
5.2 Background of the Study	93
5.3 Discussion of Findings	94
5.3.1 The Salience of the Psychosocial Variables and Academic Success	94
Help seeking	94
Academic motivation	96
Self-esteem	98
Perceived stress	99
Adjustment	101
Academic success	102
5.3.2 The relationship between each psychosocial variable with academic success	103
Help Seeking and Academic Success	103
Academic Motivation and Academic Success	104
Self-esteem and Academic Success	105



Perceived Stress and Academic Success106
Adjustment and Academic Success107
5.4 Reliability of Measures Used in the Study108
5.5 Limitations of the Study110
5.6 Implications of the Study111
5.7 Recommendations for Future Research111
5.8 Conclusion113
References
Appendices142
A. Ethical Approval from the University of Pretoria Research Ethics Committee142
B. Permission Letter from Department of Sociology143
C. Permission Letter from Department of Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology 144
D. Permission Letter from the Department of Psychology145
E. Invitation to Participate in Research146
F. Consent Form147
G: Demographic Questionnaire149
H. Perceived Stress Scale-14151
I. Academic Motivation Scale152
J. Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale154
K. Perceived Stress Scale
L. Student Adaptation to College Questionnaire157
M. Collinearity Diagnostic Table160
N. Cronbach's Alpha Values161



List of Tables

Table 1: Descriptive Statistics for the Demographic Characteristics	69
Table 2: Means and Standard Deviations of Respondents General Perception of University	y.71
Table 3: Means and Standard Deviations of the ATSPPH-SF	72
Table 4: Means and Standard Deviations for the AMS-C 28	74
Table 5: Means and Standard Deviations of the RSES	75
Table 6: Means and Standard Deviations of Perceived Stress	76
Table 7: Mean Item Scores for each Adjustment Type	78
Table 8: Academic Outcome for the First Year	79
Table 9: Pearson's Correlations Among the Psychosocial Variables	81
Table 10: Omnibus Tests of Model Coefficients	84
Table 11: Model Summary-Pseudo R-square	85
Table 12: Hosmer and Lemeshow Test	86
Table 13: Classification Table	87
Table 14: Binary Logistic Regression- Variables in the Equation	89

List of Figures

Figure 1: Spady's Model of the Dropout Process	
Figure 2: Tinto's Student Integration Model	46



CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY

1.1 Introduction

This dissertation is a report of a study investigating the psychosocial predicting variables of academic success among first-time first-year students at a South African higher education institution. This first chapter provides a background to the study, specifies the problem statement, purpose of the study, population, and context of the study, and presents an outline of the significance of the study. The chapter concludes by providing definitions of key terms and an overview of the subsequent chapters.

1.2 Background of the Study

Higher education institutions in South Africa have been characterised by low participation, low graduation rates and high dropout rates among first-year students (Fisher & Scott, 2011; Jacobs & Pretorius, 2016; Matsolo et al., 2018; Otu & Mkhize, 2018). The high dropout rates among first-year students have been particularly concerning and necessitate urgent investigation of the predictive variables of academic success in the first year of higher education. There has been consensus in literature that the first year of higher education can be particularly challenging for students due to the institutional, academic, and social demands placed on them which ultimately impact their academic success (Swanepoel & Van Heerden, 2018). Some of the challenges experienced by first-time first-year students that may impact their academic success include, adapting to new teaching approaches, increased workload, developing interpersonal relationships, separation from support systems and increased stress (Hassel & Ridout, 2018; Jacobs & Pretorius, 2016; Van Der Merwe et al., 2020). As a result, higher education institutions have placed the academic success of first-year students as a



great priority and the first year of higher education as a key area for intervention. The first year in higher education has been identified as a critical transition period for students that forms a basis for students' higher education and subsequently their career success. Furthermore, it socialises students into new modes of learning that are imperative to their success in higher education.

The academic success of first-year students has significant repercussions for higher education institutions, individuals, and the economy. For higher education institutions, the academic success of their students impacts institutional efficacy reports, reputation, and finances (Ayuk & Jacobs, 2018; DHET, 2016; Reddy et al., 2016). Higher education institutions are expected by society and the government to provide evidence of their effectiveness, and this is reflected in students' throughput rates. For the individual, academic failure may cause social stigma, mental health issues and negative labour market outcomes (Bantjes et al., 2020). In the case of the economy, academic failure of students causes a delay and shortage of graduating professionals to occupy scarce jobs in South Africa (Reddy et al., 2016). South Africa has a high rate of unemployment (30.1%), with youth making up a large percentage of the unemployed, accounting for 63.3% of the unemployed population (Statistics South Africa, 2020). Unemployment among the youth is attributed to a variety of reasons, including the lack of skills and inadequate education (Van Broekhuizen, 2016). Therefore, increasing academic success in first year and subsequently graduation rates is imperative and higher education institutions are well placed to ensure the delivery of quality education and a skilled workforce across diverse careers. As a result, higher learning institutions have become increasingly concerned with developing strategies to ensure student success and academic success in the first year provides an area for early identification.

It is broadly acknowledged that a host of factors influence the academic success of first-year students. These factors include individual, social and institutional characteristics.



Only a few studies in South Africa have looked at the psychosocial factors that influence academic success (Petersen et al., 2009; Petersen et al., 2010, Sommer & Dumont, 2011). This constitutes a significant knowledge gap in the field of higher education, as determining which psychosocial factors influence academic success will make a significant contribution to understanding academic success in the first year of higher education.

1.3 Problem Statement

Theoretically, low graduation and high dropout rates impact how we conceptualize academic success as traditional measures have predominately described the concept in terms of completion of courses and grade point average, suggesting that low graduation and high dropout rates are associated with academic failure (York et al., 2015). The term 'academic success' has been defined in ambiguous ways. This is due to the various perspectives and application of the term in literature. A dominant conceptualization of academic success, however, is that it refers to the acquisition of knowledge and skills demonstrated by the completion of a qualification or course (York et al., 2015). This conceptualization impacts how we perceive students who have dropped out and who are struggling to graduate. Furthermore, it impacts the ability of higher education institutions to accurately assess whether these students have attained learning objectives. Practically, low graduation and high dropout rates caution higher education institutions to perhaps reconsider the variables being used in the selection criteria during enrolment. Entrance into these institutions is determined by students' performance during their matric year. However, studies have found that matric results do not necessarily predict success in tertiary education and that in fact, there is a large gap between content taught in high school versus university (Burger, 2017; Naidoo & Mckay, 2018; Spaull, 2013; Van Rooy & Coetzee-Van Rooy, 2015).



Higher education confronts first-year students with the challenge of adjusting to a new environment and with new academic and role demands (Swanepoel & Van Heerden, 2018). The monitoring of student progress and post-enrolment predictive variables of academic success particularly among first-year students is thus important. Low participation, low graduation and high dropout rates also form part of the statistics that reflect institutional performance and therefore impact institutional efficacy reports (Ayuk & Jacobs, 2018; DHET, 2016; Reddy et al., 2016). Higher education institutions have a desire to perform efficiently and desirably. Institutional efficacy is also reflected in the effective use of resources. There is funding and other allocated resources invested in developing the quality of education that need to be accounted for. Low graduation and high dropout rates may result in wasted resources, unused resources or even a higher demand for resources. On a broader scale, these rates impact the economy due to the shortage of graduating professionals to occupy scarce jobs in South Africa (Reddy et al., 2016). The above theoretical and practical impact highlights the need to investigate the predictive variables of academic success. To better the success rate of higher education institutions in South Africa, Matsolo et al. (2018) suggests that effort should be put into identifying contributing variables to high dropout rates.

1.4 Purpose of the Study

Responding to the need to identify predictive variables of academic success, the purpose of this study was to investigate the predictive variables of academic success. More specifically, the researcher wanted to test the relationship between psychosocial variables and academic success. Although there are various psychosocial variables that may contribute to academic success, the psychosocial variables used in this study are based on the meta-analysis conducted by Robbins et al. (2004). The variables used in the current study include help seeking, academic motivation and self-esteem, perceived stress and adjustment. The



researcher wanted to determine the strength of the relationship between each factor and academic success.

1.5 Population and Context of the Study

The study focused on first-year students particularly because of the transition from secondary school to university, which can present students with significant change and adjustment to a variety of demands presented by university. that may impact their academic experience and progress (Brooker et al., 2017). Additionally, the focus on first-year students was to encourage tertiary institutions to monitor and address academic success at a tertiary grass root level. Developmentally, students entering the university context are typically between the ages of 18-25 years old (Van Der Zanden et al., 2019). These are years "characterised by identity exploration, individual responsibility, independent decision making, and separation-individuation" (Van Der Zanden et al., 2019, p. 3). Students entering tertiary face several tasks, including increased responsibility for their own learning and academic development, which entails knowledge acquisition, interaction with the tertiary environment and course content. By looking specifically at this group, the researcher wanted to investigate their academic success in the first year to gain early insight as to which psychosocial variables, if any, do higher education institutions need to monitor and strengthen to ensure the delivery of skilled and knowledgeable students to enter professional programmes or a skilled workforce.

The context of the study is a South African higher education institution located in Gauteng, with a specific focus on the Faculty of Humanities. The Faculty of Humanities provides a wide range of study fields that fulfil an important role in human development, communicative and interactional behaviour and in responding to globalisation and the societal and environmental challenges of South Africa. Although the relevance of the



Humanities in South Africa has been previously questioned particularly regarding their framework in response to the changing societal, academic, technological and job market changes, the field of Humanities is well placed for the production of transformative research and the output of seasoned professionals in vital developmental areas such as social transformation (i.e. sociology), communication (i.e. speech-audiology and language studies) and human development (i.e. psychology) (Long & Foster, 2013; Prinsloo, 2016; Van der Merwe, 2004).

1.6 Significance of the Study

Only a few studies in South Africa have looked at the relationship between the psychosocial variables mentioned in this study and academic success (Petersen et al., 2009; Petersen et al., 2010; Sommer & Dumont, 2011). Investigating the relationship between psychosocial variables and academic success presents several possibilities. First, it can bring awareness to the first-year academic experience and progress. Secondly, it can help administrators in assessing the effectiveness of initiatives put in place to help students adjust to tertiary. Additionally, results from the study can inform lecturers' approach in their pursuit to facilitate learning and to foster a more effective learning environment. The outcome of this study could encourage students to access their human capital and social resources and further help them to actualise their full academic potential. Lastly, the study will allow higher education policy makers can possibly identify gaps in the implementation of their policies and establish conditions that are necessary for academic success, which will help them target and develop the areas where there are gaps.



1.7 Research Question

The aim of the study was to investigate the psychosocial predictors of academic success among first-time first year students. The research question guiding the study was: What are the relationships between academic success and help-seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, and adjustment, as psychosocial predictors of academic success, among first-time first-year students at a South African university?

1.8 Operationalisation of Terms

This sub-section consists of the operationalisation of key concepts used in this study including academic success, help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress and adjustment.

1.8.1 Academic success

Academic success is concept that has been surrounded by ambiguity. Academic success has been predominately defined in relation to academic achievement and grade point average (York et al., 2015; Warden & Myers, 2017; Zajda & Rust, 2016). In the current study, academic success is used to refer to sufficient mastery of one's field of study as indicated by successful completion of, and passing of academic modules forming part of the programme registered for. Thus, academic success will be indicated by either a pass or fail (i.e., a mark of \geq 50% or <50%, respectively) obtained by each participant at the end of an academic year (subject to module assessment criteria).



1.8.2 Help seeking

Help seeking behaviours vary and depend on one's perceptions, personality, belief system and social norms. Help seeking has been defined as a psychosocial form of health behaviour displayed through seeking external help (Tomczyk et al., 2020). In this study, help seeking refers to the act of asking for assistance when faced with an academic or psychological problem within the academic context and having a positive attitude towards help seeking.

1.8.3 Academic Motivation

Academic motivation has been covered extensively in research (Caruth, 2018; Jach & Trolian, 2020; Petersen et al., 2009; Vallerand et al., 1992; Trolian et al., 2016; Van Soom & Donche, 2014; Van Staden & Ellis, 2017). Several conceptual perspectives have been proposed to define academic motivation, however for the current study, academic motivation refers to the internal or external drive one possesses to accomplish academic outcomes.

1.8.4 Self-esteem

Self-esteem is a widely used concept. In the context of this study, self-esteem refers to an individual's negative or positive attitudes towards themselves (Ciccarelli & White, 2015).

1.8.5 Perceived stress

Perceived stress refers to the extent to which individuals perceive situations and demands placed on them as stressful or exceeding their ability to cope (Lee et al., 2016).



1.8.6 Adjustment

Adjustment refers to the extent to which one has adapted to the university context, how well they deal with the social, academic, and personal demands that they are presented with and the degree to which they identify with and are committed to the university (Chavoshi et al., 2017). Adjustment to university is reflected in students' involvement in campus activities, the quality of their social life and how they cope with the academic demands placed on them (Baker & Siryk, 1989).

1.9 Thesis structure

This research is presented in five chapters. The current chapter provided a brief background into the research topic, highlighting the higher education context as an important context of study and the need for a high output of competent professionals from this context. This was followed by a discussion of the problem statement, purpose of the study, population and context of the study and emphasis on the significance of the study. Definitions of key terms were provided, and the chapter concludes by giving a brief structure of the thesis.

Chapter 2 presents a literature review on the research topic, including the conceptualisation of academic success, the challenges in the South African higher education landscape and qualities of students transitioning from high school to higher education institutions. This is followed by an outline of three commonly used theoretical perspectives to explain academic success and student integration in higher education institutions. The chapter also presents pre-enrolment and post-enrolment variables that contribute to academic success, and a discussion of some individual and institutional variables that influence academic success and student retention rates. The chapter concludes with literature on psychosocial variables contributing to academic success of South African university students and the need



for the development of South African frameworks of measuring tertiary students' experiences and academic success.

Chapter 3 outlines the methodology employed in this study including the research design, sampling, measures utilized, procedures of data collection, and ethical considerations adhered to. The chapter concludes with the impact of COVID-19 regulations of data collection.

Chapter 4 presents the statistical findings and analysis of the study in relation to the research question.

Chapter 5 concludes the dissertation by providing a discussion of the main results in context of the research question, limitations of the study, proposed recommendations for future research and the conclusion. The following chapter comprises of a review of literature related to the study topic.



CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Introduction

The following chapter provides literature on the conceptualisation of academic success and some of the challenges in the South African higher education landscape. The chapter proceeds to discuss characteristics of the transitioning student and some of the preenrolment and post-enrolment variables that contribute to academic success. This is followed by a brief discussion of institutional and personal variables that influence academic success and student retention rates, as well as a presentation of the limited research on psychosocial predictors of academic success and the need for the development of South African frameworks of measuring tertiary students' experiences and academic success. The chapter concludes with three theoretical perspectives on academic success, outlining some of the ways in which students integrate into the higher learning environment and some perspectives on understanding student retention and attrition.

2.2 The Conceptualisation of Academic Success

Academic success at its most basic level is generally understood as the final grade at the end of an academic year. It is however a concept that has been and continues to be surrounded by a range of definitions, measures, and theoretical stances (York et al., 2015). Academic success has been defined predominately in relation to academic achievement (York et al., 2015; Zajda & Rust, 2016). However, a number of researchers encourage the adoption of a multi-domain view that considers variables such as the graduate skills acquired (e.g., critical thinking), persistence and an academic self-concept (Schreiber & Yo, 2016; Van Rooij et al., 2017). Scott (2018) defines academic success as sufficiently mastering one's field of learning that is often demonstrated by the successful completion of studies. Kuh et al.



(2006) defined academic success as "academic achievement, engagement in educationally purposeful activities, satisfaction, acquisition of desired knowledge, skills and competencies, persistence, attainment of educational outcomes, and post-college performance. Attainment of educational goals does not only affect the individual but is furthermore associated with better labour market opportunities (Reddy et al., 2016). This is because individuals with higher education have more employment opportunities than those with only secondary schooling (Ali & Jalal, 2018). The South African economy is not yet in a position where it can effectively "create opportunities for those who are relatively unskilled" (Chibba & Luiz, 2011, p. 311). Education plays an imperative role in poverty reduction and enhancing the economy. For these reasons, education has been one of the main areas of focus in government (Reddy et al., 2016). The Department of Higher Education's mission has been to enhance the quality of the education system.

The factors in the above-mentioned definition for academic success, namely "academic achievement, engagement in educationally purposeful activities, satisfaction, acquisition of desired knowledge, skills and competencies, persistence, attainment of educational outcomes, and post-college performance" (Kuh et al., 2006, p. 5) can be linked to chosen variables of the current study. These variables are help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, and adjustment. Academic achievement can be linked to respondents' successful completion and pass of academic modules forming part of the programme they are registered for at the end of the academic year. Engagement in educationally purposeful activities is reflected in whether a student passes or not. In addition (and not primarily), engagement in educationally purposive activities might be reflected in help-seeking and adjustment. These variables investigate the extent at which students have adapted to the university context, their engagement in campus activities, and their willingness to ask for assistance when faced with academic or psychological challenges within the



academic context, as well as their attitudes towards help seeking. Persistence has been previously linked to motivation models and vice versa (Burrus et al., 2013; Robbins et al., 2004; Roland et al., 2016). The current study investigated the academic motivation students possess, which informs how students accomplish academic outcomes and how they persist in their studies. Skills and competencies are reflected in the respondents' negative or positive attitudes towards themselves (self-esteem) and the extent to which they perceive situations and demands placed on them as stressful or exceeding their ability to cope (perceived stress) (Ciccarelli & White, 2015; Lee et al., 2016). By including these variables, it can be argued that the current study adopts a multi-domain view of academic success that can help researchers and higher education institutions to go beyond only observing academic performance to understand students' progress in these institutions. However, academic success in this study refers to sufficient mastery of one's field of study as indicated by successful completion of, and passing of academic modules forming part of the programme registered for. Thus, academic success will be indicated by either a pass or fail (i.e., a mark of \geq 50% or <50%, respectively) obtained by each participant at the end of an academic year (subject to module assessment criteria).

2.3 Access and Equity in the South African Context

As previously stated in Chapter 1, the context of this study is a South African higher education institution located in Gauteng. The South African higher education context has a unique history and continues to be an area of debate and development. This sub-section consists of a discussion of the transformation of South Africa's higher education system in relation to access and equity, followed by a brief discussion of the mismatch between graduate output and skills demand in the labour market.



2.3.1 Access and Equity in the South African Education Context

Historically, the education system was fragmented based on race, ethnicity, resources and location. This led to a segregated, inequitable, and low-quality education for black people. After apartheid, the new government recognized the need for higher education institutions to redress past inequities (Mzangwa, 2019; Scott & Ivala, 2019). This redress was attempted through equity by promoting participation from disadvantaged groups and adopting policies such as the White Paper on Education and Training (DoE, 1995b), White Paper 2 on Education (DoE, 1996b), The Higher Education Act (South Africa, 1997a), and the National Plan for Higher Education (DoE, 2001). These policies would widen access to higher education for all South Africans, introduce change in university structures and teaching practices by eradicating existing forms of unfair discrimination and establishing a multiconstituency representation in the Council of Higher Education and providing adequate training for university staff (Mzangwa, 2019; Seepe, 2017; Sehoole & Adeyemo, 2016; Van Broekhuizen, 2016). Funding polices were also established to review university funding formulas and to establish new funding practices. This is because, issues such as socioeconomic status and poor schooling had placed non-white individuals at an educational disadvantage. Priority was given to developing ways in which to rectify the fragmented education system with a more integrated system (Van Broekhuizen, 2016). This development proved challenging and debates around the feasibility of changing curricula and reaching consensus on policies arose. A focus was on social inclusion, and one of the ways in which this would be accomplished was through equity (Sehoole & Adeyemo, 2016).

Higher education institutions in South Africa have undergone a unique transition in terms of equity of access (Van Broekhuizen, 2016). Over the years, strategies have been put in place to address past inequalities in higher education institutions that hindered academic success. There is an increase in the enrolment and integration of previously disadvantaged



students and higher education institutions are now recognised as racially and culturally diverse contexts (Matsolo et al., 2018; Matsepe et al., 2020). Equitable access has also allowed for an increase in the enrolment of first-generation students (Pather et al., 2017). Increased access to higher education has offered diverse groups of people from differing socio-economic backgrounds a chance at higher education, however, the lack of finances has impacted participation rates of potential students (Mngomezulu et al., 2017). Higher education institutions have attempted to respond to economically disadvantaged students by providing financial assistance such as merit awards which are normally awarded to disadvantaged students with high academic grades (McKay et al., 2018). The Department of Education has attempted to respond by announcing an increase in the National Student Financial Aid Scheme (NSFAS) budget in 2016 and by recommending a new differentiated funding model to support economically disadvantaged students (NSFAS, 2017). This is because finances are a major stressor that can impact students' academic success (Matsolo et al., 2018). Despite this, having funding does not warrant students' success at university as there have been many cases where students perform poorly academically despite having adequate funding and vice versa. It is acknowledged however, that having funding may yield better academic performance by alleviating financial stress (Naidoo & McKay, 2018).

2.3.2 The Mismatch between Higher Education Supply and Skill Demand in The Labour Market

After the increase in equity for all students and the integration of previously disadvantaged students in higher education institutions, the higher education system still has areas that are a work in progress and areas of concern. Some of the areas of concern include the enrolment and graduation patterns of Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics (STEM) graduates, which suggest that there is a mismatch between skills offered in higher



education institutions and skills needed in the world of work (Reddy et al., 2016). There is also a demand for graduates in the teaching, medical, engineering and management positions due to the versatile skills these positions require. It is suggested that higher education institutions need to respond to the market demand. This includes enrolment in and completion of courses that fall within South Africa's scarce skills. Much assessment by the government of South Africa will be required to increase the enrolment and completion patterns of relevant and scarce qualifications. This includes assessing the type, quality, and quantity of skills that students attain in higher education institutions. With its focus on the academic success of first-time first-year students in the Faculty of Humanities, the current study does not focus on STEM graduates. However, the study is highlighting an important faculty or university departments that are responsible for the production of transformative research, social transformation and human development (Long & Foster, 2013; Prinsloo, 2016; Van der Merwe, 2004).

It can be argued that academic success in higher education does not guarantee employment or success in the work environment, however research has found that higher education increases ones' chances of employment and is associated with individual benefits such as a higher earning potential, higher quality of life, career adaptability, better working conditions and better health (Harry et al., 2018). It is therefore imperative to monitor the academic development of students in the higher education institution. Sosibo and Katiya (2015) recommend the early identification of at-risk students and addressing retention. This is supported by Sandoval-Palis et al. (2020) who recommend early identification and monitoring of at-risk students, and the development of functional strategies to improve students' output and throughput rates.

The above discussion highlights the important role that higher education institutions play in the global economy and the larger society. There is a need for these institutions to place a



higher investment in the tracing of academic success and the effective address of attrition rates. This is an achievable task although it may require change at various levels such as adapting policy, addressing poor high school outcomes, assessing input of lecturers, and looking into institutional practices (Harry et al., 2018; Reddy et al., 2016; Tewari & Ilesanmi, 2020).

By investigating psychosocial predictors of academic success among first-year students at a higher education context, the results of the study can assist in the development of functional strategies to improve students' output and throughput rates. This is because the variables being investigated provide insight into possible areas of development in the current higher education system. Help seeking and adjustment can help inform higher education institutions about students' first year experience and their engagement with institutional demands and resources, while academic motivation, self-esteem and perceived stress can assist in identifying intrapersonal and interpersonal variables that need to be strengthened to help students persist in their studies. By focusing on the higher education context, the current study is highlighting a context that contributes largely to the output of competent professionals (Reddy et al., 2016).

2.4 The Transitioning Student

The transition from high school to tertiary can be quite a complex process. The firstyear experience demands a mind shift as students are challenged to think critically, enhance their academic writing skills, and adapt to new teaching approaches (Jacobs & Pretorius, 2016). Additionally, first-year students have an increased independence and a greater responsibility for their own learning as compared to high school students (Jacobs & Pretorius, 2016). Class attendance is less monitored and there is far less individual attention compared to the high school environment and often poor student-lecturer relationships (O'Brien &



Verma, 2018). Students might experience anxiety and stress because of the academic demands and increased responsibility (Hassel & Ridout, 2018). Others may experience self-doubt, uncertainty in their career choice and other psychological problems. In a study to examine resilience and coping among undergraduate students at a South African university, Van Der Merwe et al. (2020) found that the students experienced high levels of academic stress, which led to lower resilience in their studies.

In addition to adapting to academic demands, first-year students are faced with having to adapt to the university social context. The transition also requires students to develop new interpersonal relationships as distance may be a barrier to their existing relationships, leading to changed relationships (Brooker et al., 2017; Nel et al., 2016). Failure to develop new relationships may lead to isolation and anxiety. Due to the tertiary context being a highly stressful environment, having a support system helps in the adjustment process (Nel et al., 2016). In their study, Van Der Merwe et al. (2020) found that students did not utilise effective coping mechanisms and required social support to cope. Students living on campus are often expected to share a living space with other students whom they have no prior relationship with (Xulu-Gama, 2019). This can be a threatening experience to those who lack social skills. Other students succumb to peer pressure and the increased freedom associated with being at university may lead to experimentation with alcohol, drugs, and other risky behaviours (Chinneck et al., 2018; Govender et al., 2015). Based on the discussion above, first-year students are a unique group of study due to their transition and integration into the higher education institution which may leave them psychosocially vulnerable hence the focus on psychosocial variables in the current study. Psychosocial vulnerability refers to being susceptible to psychological and social harm as a result of the challenges or adversaries that one has previously experienced (Van Breda, 2017). First-time first year students possess



varying degrees of vulnerability, which may cause psychosocial problems when experiencing stressful conditions in the higher education context.

2.5 Pre-enrolment Variables Contributing to Academic Success

In the past, the standard practice was to use cognitive variables, more specifically intelligence, to determine academic success (Bahrami & Bahrami, 2015). The high school grade point average, and school exiting distinctions were believed to contribute to academic success in higher education institutions (Van Rooij et al., 2018). High school grade point average and distinctions obtained are the quantifiable outcomes that bursaries and sponsors mostly rely on when considering funding a student. This is done with the belief that intelligence as indicated by students' high school performance will result in academic success. Although intelligence has shown to be a significant factor, IQ alone has been found to be a minor contributing factor (Bahrami & Bahrami, 2015).

An array of variables play a role in predicting academic success. Research investigating the predictors of academic success in higher education has however focused largely on pre-enrolment variables. Matric results have often been used as a predictor of academic success (Mabizela et al., 2020). This is due to the opinion that high school performance is an indication of students' cognitive ability. Growing research, however, has shown that matric results are not a true reflection of what predicts academic success at higher edication (Naidoo & McKay, 2018; Van Rooy & Coetzee-Van Rooy, 2015).

Students enter the higher education context with what some researchers call underpreparedness (Lombard, 2020). Therefore, mastery on high school content does not necessarily warrant mastery over tertiary content. First-year lecturers can help students grasp and master tertiary content by teaching their academic knowledge and experience in a practical and explicit manner (Steenkamp et al., 2015). Admission into higher education



institutions "is controlled by the minimum requirements stipulated in national legislation, but equally importantly by the right of higher education institutions – enshrined in the Higher Education Act (South Africa, 1997a) – to individually set their own entrance criteria" (p. 25). Myburgh (2019) suggests that institutions adopt and make use of various assessment and evaluation processes during the admission phase to determine student-institution suitability. The assumption is that there is a gap between secondary schooling and higher education in the first year, which puts students at risk of academic failure. This study focuses on first-year students, to investigate their academic success and psychosocial variables. Investigating the strength with which, for example, adjustment, predicts academic success, relative to other variables, will clarify the importance of adjustment as a facilitator of academic success, relative to other psychosocial variables.

Other pre-enrolment variables include age, quality of secondary school, first generation status (related to being the first in the family to attend university) and socioeconomic status (SES) (Matsolo et al., 2018). The quality of secondary schooling in South Africa has been a national concern. Among the variables impacting the quality of schooling are the attrition and the shortage of teachers, lack of intrinsic motivation of teachers and the lack of resources and necessary facilities (Chetty & Pather, 2015; Reis et al., 2019). Higher education courses have an increased workload, difficulty and a more complex criteria for assessment as compared to high school. The quality of secondary education impacts how students entering higher education institutions cope with these academic courses, by equipping students with the foundational knowledge and skills that will prepare them for higher education studies and demands (Reis et al., 2019). Some of the skills that prepare students for higher education include, time management, identification of priorities, problem solving and conceptual thinking.



2.6 Post-enrolment Variables Contributing to Academic Success

While a number of higher education institutions in South Africa have used matric results and the student's background, such as age and quality of secondary school to determine entrance into university, growing literature suggests that a focus on post-enrolment experiences is more influential in predicting academic success as compared to pre-enrolment variables (Burger, 2017; Mapuranga et al., 2015). There are many post-enrolment variables that contribute to academic success.

Research guided by positive psychology has found hope, resilience, optimism, and other psychological resources to have a positive relationship with academic achievement (Cilliers & Flotman, 2016; Hammill et al., 2020; Kotzé & Niemann, 2013). Hope is believed to drive goal-directed type of thinking and agency. This type of thinking is believed to yield better academic performance, due to commitment to attaining academic goals, despite academic overload. High levels of optimism as a post-enrolment factor increase students' positive expectations of academic outcomes and may yield better reactions to academic demands during the first year (Kotzé & Niemann, 2013).

Coping strategies have also been found to impact academic success as they impact how first-time, first-year students adjust to a new academic and social environment. Firstyear students who adopt or display a proactive coping style to first-year demands may be able to recognise potential stressors, and thereby resolve problems at an earlier stage by accumulating resources and a problem-solving stance to academic demands (Dlamini et al., 2020; Van Der Merwe et al., 2020).

Following a longitudinal study, Astin (1975) recognised two main predictive variables for academic success, namely, personal variables and environment variables. Personal variables included academic and familial background, educational aspirations, study habits, expectations about higher education institutions, age, and marital status. Environmental



variables included residence, academic environment, employment, and characteristics of the higher education institution.

The psychological wellbeing of students has also been found to impact their overall ability to function and consequently, their academic success. Some of the psychological challenges faced by first-year students are loneliness, separation from support systems, isolation, increased stress, anxiety, and identity issues. Mental healthcare utilisation among first-year students in South Africa has been found to be low despite availability of mental health resources. Due to the lack of psychological help-seeking among first-year students, these psychological challenges may inhibit students in attaining their educational goals (Bantjes et al., 2020).

The current study focuses on post-enrolment variables namely, help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, and adjustment.

2.7 Individual and Institutional Variables that Influence

Student retention behaviour in higher education institutions has been observed and used to understand variables that enable students to persist and ultimately succeed in higher education institutions. The term "retention" is defined as students' continued study or persistence until the successful completion of their studies (Velliaris, 2020). There are various individual and institutional variables that influence student retention behaviour. The following sub-sections outline some of these variables.

2.7.1 Individual Variables

Among the individual characteristics that influence student retention, are career aspiration and self-knowledge. Career aspiration and self-knowledge focus on the role of students in their own academic success. Students who lack self-knowledge and insight on



their career aspirations have been found to experience difficulties integrating into the university environment (Jacobs & Pretorius, 2016). A study by Abe and Chikoko (2020) found that among variables influencing students' career choices and aspirations were family and career interest. Additionally, after high school, the next generally accepted logical step is to go to university. A large number of students enrol for a variety of courses without having a clear set out career plan (Duguet et al., 2016). Others pursue courses due to the financial gain in careers within that field despite incongruence to their aspirations (Duguet et al., 2016).

Uleanya et al. (2019) recommend career guidance in schools to assist students in making right career choices. Students end up making uncertain decisions that are not congruent with their aspirations, values, and personalities. Poor career choice has been found to impact students' continued study until successful completion of their courses. Another individual contributing factor to student retention is students' inability to delay gratification. Among many other things, the higher education context stresses self-discipline. A lack of commitment to academic goals places students at a higher risk of attrition. (Duguet et al., 2016). The individual variables in our study are help seeking, academic motivation, selfesteem, perceived stress, and adjustment.

2.7.2 Institutional Variables

The context of this study is a historically White higher education institution. While legislative policies have been put in place to increase equality, equity, transform the postapartheid higher education system, historically white higher education institutions seem to still hold institutional cultures that impact marginalised students' sense of belonging, their university experience and ultimately their academic success (Thomas & Maree, 2022). Another common institutional characteristic that has been found to influence student retention is the ethos of the educational setting. The ethos of the educational setting focuses



on those aspects that are within the institutions' control and on the role of the higher education institutions in the academic success of students. The way in which institutions operate academically, socially, and administratively has an impact on retention and attrition rates. This includes how module content is presented and structured and the level of engagement and support provided. Pather et al. (2017) believe that support programmes at higher education institutions have an imperative role in the engagement and adjustment of students and consequently, the retention rates. Understanding retention behaviour can strengthen our understanding of the predictive variables of academic success at the various levels (individual and institutional). Furthermore, it can help inform current strategies, programmes and interventions used in higher education institutions to help students persevere in their studies. This is because low retention behaviour can be damaging for higher education institutions. Although the psychosocial variables in this study are not within the institution's control, they are telling of how students experience, interact and perceive the educational setting.

2.8 Psychosocial Variables Contributing to Academic Success of South African University Students

There have been studies conducted to investigate different psychosocial variables that contribute to academic success in South African higher education institutions. Self-efficacy has been found to have a positive relationship with the academic success of university students (Naidoo & Govender, 2020; Ramnarain & Ramaila, 2017; Thomas & Maree, 2022). Mokhothu and Callaghan (2018) found that sociocultural adaptation had a significantly positive relationship with the academic performance of international students in the context of a large South African university. This supports studies that have shown adjustment to influence academic success (McGhie, 2017; Nel et al., 2016; Schreiber & Yu, 2016). Self-



motivation and self-esteem have also been found to significantly impact academic success of university students (Jama, 2016; Ravhuhali et al., 2019; Van Zyl et al., 2020). Dube and Mlotshwa (2018) found that parental involvement in education, good and supportive relationships between educators and students fostered better academic success among nursing students. In their study on undergraduate students at a historically Black and a historically White South African public higher education institution, Thomas and Maree (2022) identified 10 individual variables contributing to the academic success of undergraduate students. These were: academic self-efficacy, peer relationships, parental engagement and support, motivation, time management, adjustment, emotional wellbeing, lack of information, socioeconomic status, and language proficiency.

The current study fills a gap in research on psychosocial predictors of academic success in higher education by focusing on a group of psychosocial variables instead of individual variables. There are but only a few studies in South Africa that have been conducted to determine the relationships between help seeking, academic motivation, selfesteem, perceived stress, adjustment, and academic success (Malefo, 2000; Petersen et al., 2009; Petersen et al., 2010; Sommer & Dumont, 2011). The current study adds to the limited research on these specific variables.

2.9 Help seeking, Academic Motivation, Self-Esteem, Perceived Stress, Adjustment as Psychosocial Predictive Variables of Academic Success

There is no universal framework that captures all the variables that predict academic success. Robbins et al. (2004) conducted a meta-analysis on 109 studies to examine the relationship between psychosocial and study skill variables of college achievement and persistence. Robbins et al. (2004) reviewed Tinto's student integration model, Bean's theory on student attrition and psychological theories of motivation. These are three of the most



dominant education persistence models. Based on these three models, nine constructs were categorised: 1) achievement motivation, 2) academic goals, 3) institutional commitment, 4) perceived social support, 5) social involvement, 6) academic self-efficacy, 7) general self-concept, 8) academic-related skills, and 9) contextual influences. From the meta-analysis, Robbins et al. (2004) found that academic self-efficacy (r = .378, $\rho = .496$) and academic motivation (r = .257, $\rho = .303$) were the highest predictors of college achievement and persistence, followed by academic goals (r = .155, $\rho = .179$), academic related skills (r = .129, $\rho = .159$) and social involvement (r = .124, $\rho = .141$). Using this meta-analysis, Petersen et al. (2009) proposed a model which suggests that students' help seeking, academic motivation and self-esteem, perceived stress, academic workload, and adjustment have an effect on their academic success. Furthermore, the authors found that adjustment mediates the other variables mentioned above.

Petersen et al. (2009) tested the model on 194 first year disadvantaged university students and found that intrinsic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, and academic overload were significant predictors of adjustment. Furthermore, the authors found that adjustment, extrinsic motivation, and academic overload were predictive variables of academic achievement. Overall, the psychosocial variables explained adjustment more than they did academic achievement. This model was utilised in my study by looking at the relationships between help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment, and academic success as discussed below.

2.9.1 Help seeking

Help seeking can be understood as the act of asking for assistance when faced with a physical or emotional problem (Sommer & Dumont, 2011). Stressors during the first year are not limited to academics but may be located in other areas of the individual's life such as



interpersonal relationships, identity and health. The necessity for higher education institutions to have student psychological services cannot be stressed enough. Despite the documented benefit of these university psychological services in helping students with significant stressors, these services remain underutilised due to stigma, lack of knowledge about counselling and about the existence of these services, concerns about confidentiality, mistrust in others and perceived autonomy (Bantjes et al., 2020; Kamunyu et al., 2016). Other sources for academic help include lecturers, tutors, and librarians (Hassel & Ridout, 2018; Petersen et al., 2020). Roxa and Marquis (2019) highlight the positive impact that academic interaction with academic staff can have on facilitating learning. Although there is limited research in South Africa on the specific impact of the lecturer-student relationship or interaction on academic success, Segabutla (2015), stresses the need for lecturers to create a context for dialogical interaction. There is a need for the provision of clear and accessible support from lecturers. In essence, help seeking looks at students' willingness to ask for assistance when faced with academic or psychological challenges and their utilization of institutional resources (i.e., lecturers, student counselling services).

Help-seeking also involves having insight into the problem or problem area and awareness of help options available, a willingness to actively seek and receive help and commitment to developing identified areas needing help (Umarani, 2020). Stigma is one of the most reported barriers to help seeking, even more for psychological help seeking. Petersen et al. (2010) did not find a significant correlation between help-seeking and academic performance in the third year. Lourens and Fourie-Malherbe (2017) have reported a tendency by students to not seek help even in university environments where free psychotherapy was offered. This tendency alludes to implications for academic success. Astatke (2018) conducted a study in which she found that students with positive help seeking attitudes and behaviour were more likely to achieve higher academic performance. As a


result, I have resolved to include help-seeking as a predictor. It was important for this study to investigate whether help seeking is a significant factor in academic success in the first year to instil help seeking earlier in their academic pursuit. Duguet et al. 2016) advocate for student support practices and services in higher education institutions to help facilitate academic support. One of the ways to assist in the academic help-seeking is to make students aware of existing campus resources.

2.9.2 Academic Motivation

Academic motivation has been covered extensively in research (Caruth, 2018; Jach & Trolian, 2020; Petersen et al., 2009; Vallerand et al., 1992; Trolian et al., 2016; Van Soom & Donche, 2014; Van Staden & Ellis, 2017). Academic motivation can be described as the drive to accomplish academic outcomes. It has been found to impact class attendance, attitudes towards assignments and involvement in learning activities. It is important that students entering the university context understand their motivation to study. Abundant literature suggests that motivation has positive contribution towards academic success (Kryshko et al., 2020; Ryan & Deci, 2020; Tokan & Imakulata, 2019). Although this is the case, academic motivation is a complex and contextual phenomenon. Students can have different types, levels, and intensity of motivation (Ryan & Deci, 2020). Literature investigating the relationship between motivation and academic success has viewed motivation through the lenses of the self-determination theory. Within this theory, three types of motivation that are distinguished in this current study included intrinsic motivation, extrinsic motivation and amotivation.

Intrinsically motivated students are those who are likely to perform tasks or activities due to the satisfaction derived from the participation (Ryan & Deci, 2020). It has been found that students who are intrinsically motivated are more likely to perform more effectively.



This because of their ability to initiate and explore strategies towards academic tasks (Sommer & Dumont, 2011). This type of motivation is reflected in students' interest in the course material and not just the exam content.

Extrinsically motivated students are those who are likely to perform tasks or activities as a means to an end or with a goal, outcome or reward in mind (Orvis et al., 2018). In contrast to intrinsic motivation, students who are extrinsically motivated perform activities due to external sources of influence such tangible and intangible incentives (e.g., good marks), avoidance of punishment (e.g., losing a bursary) and socialisation (e.g., validation from parents or lecturers) (Orvis et al., 2018). Extrinsically motivated students are often hard on themselves, strive for the approval of others and rarely extend their knowledge beyond the basic content taught. On the lowest spectrum of motivation is amotivation. In simple terms it refers to students who are not motivated at all. Amotivated students are those students who fall on neither of two types of motivations and who may experience feelings of incompetence, a lack of purpose and that they cannot attain positive or desired results (Stover et al., 2014). Amotivation is observed in the lack of intention in behaviour. Amotivated students are those who fail to recognize the impact of their behaviour on their academic outcomes.

Both intrinsic and extrinsic motivation seem to have a place in academic access. Motivation has been shown to have a positive effect on students' academic success (Sikhwari, 2014). Literature supports the notion that academic motivation has a positive impact on academic success (Almalki, 2019). Students with lower levels of motivation are more likely to drop out or take longer to complete their courses (Bardach et al., 2020). Based on the above discussion, it is assumed that motivation regardless of the type of motivation, does play role in academic success. The current study will help determine whether this remains true among first-year, South African students.

38



2.9.3 Self-Esteem

A number of studies have found a significant relationship between self-esteem and academic success (Ahmed, 2019; Arshad et al., 2015; Gezu et al., 2020; Maropamabi, 2014; Seabi, 2011). Self-esteem refers to how individuals evaluate themselves and their negative or positive attitudes towards themselves (Ciccarelli & White, 2015). According to Maslow's hierarchy of needs, one of the psychosocial needs that motivate human action is self-esteem. Self-esteem is necessary for self-actualisation to occur. Research has indicated a significant correlation between self-esteem an academic success (Arshad et al., 2015; Maropamabi, 2014). There is a possibility, however, that self-esteem could result from the experience of tertiary education, which leads to a lack of clarity in terms of the relationship between selfesteem and academic success. Furthermore, because of the multidimensionality of selfesteem, it is possible that only certain aspects of self-esteem predict academic success. For example, a student may have social self-esteem and not academic self-esteem. Other components of self-esteem, which were originally grouped by O'Brien & Epstein (1988) in their Multidimensional Self-Esteem Inventory (MSEI) include competence, body image, personal power, and likability. Due to this multidimensionality of self-esteem and because the researcher was not interested in a domain specific self-esteem, this study looked at global self-esteem (overall negative versus positive attitude towards oneself). Self-esteem has been viewed as a motive that drives behaviour. It is a construct often used interchangeably with self-efficacy due to the high correlation between the two constructs (Chen et al., 2004). Selfesteem "is distinguishable from the concept of self-efficacy because, whereas self-efficacy is a relatively malleable, task-specific belief" (Chen et al., 2004, p. 376), self-esteem refers to how individuals feel about themselves despite performance. Self-esteem is developed through



the social interactions with our environment and fluctuates as we interact. It has been associated with better academic, social, and personal outcomes.

2.9.4 Perceived Stress

Perceived stress refers to how individuals view situations as stressful. Several environmental and personal variables affect the stress levels of first year students. These include role demands, demanding coursework, being away from home, social support and developing new identities (Keat Lau et al., 2018). It was therefore an important factor to look into as it will inform the degree to which individuals perceive situations as stressful affect academic success. The transactional model of stress and coping by Lazarus and Folkman (1984) views stress as a cognitive process in which an individual assesses their interaction with their environment and whether the demands placed are threatening to oneself. This process is defined as the primary appraisal. Individuals also assess their resources to cope with stressful demands or combat the perceived stress (Silinda, 2018).

This appraisal process is important as it shapes how individuals perceive situations and how they cope with these situations (Lazarus & Folkman, 1984). There are individual differences in whether the same event is perceived as stressful or not and individual differences in how individuals respond to these events. In other words, some students may experience high levels of stress with regards to an academic experience, whereas others may not perceive the same academic experience as stressful. In a survey conducted to analyse perceived stress among first-year students at a South African university, Mason (2017) found that academic stress was prevalent among these students. Additionally, the students employed ineffective coping strategies. Respondents from the study were stressed about their academic work overload, finances, spirituality, and the curriculum. In a cross-sectional analytical study conducted on clinical students, Bhayat and Madiba (2017), found that perceived stress led to



contemplation about changing courses and the most common perceived stressor was the fear of failing and exams. Perceived stress can cause an increase in students' academic performance or cause them to become ineffective such as adopting avoidant coping strategies. Another component to Lazarus and Folkman's (1984) model is coping strategies. They suggest that when demands replenish adaptive resources, students need to adopt a problem-solving stance to cope. The styles of copying among students vary. Du Plessis (2020) found that among maladaptive copying strategies for perceived stressors were alcohol, avoidance coping and overeating.

2.9.5 Adjustment

A considerable amount of research has demonstrated the relationship between adjustment to university and academic achievement (Alasbool & Fateel, 2019; AlDababseh et al., 2017; Fateel, 2019; Sommer & Dumont, 2011; Van Rooij et al., 2017). Higher education institutions provide a unique platform for interaction with diverse groups and individuals. It is however a context that confronts students with a new institutional culture and unfamiliar settings. The transition from school to university requires students to adjust to the academic, social, personal-emotional, and institutional demands of the university experience (Baker & Siryk, 1999). Failure to cope with the new institutional environment may lead to low academic performance, social distress, a lesser degree of psychological wellbeing and low satisfaction with the higher education experience. Jacobs and Pretorius (2016) identify students' lack of self-knowledge and lack of insight on their career aspirations as contributing variables to university adjustment. The Astin's student involvement theory holds that students learn by becoming involved in their environment and that the degree of their active involvement in the various aspects of the academic experience plays a role in academic



success (Astin, 1984). These various aspects include actively studying, interacting with lecturers, and interacting with the university environment including campus activities.

According to Jordaan (2016), student support systems are well placed to address firstyear experience effects. The higher education institution selected in this study has such a programme, the STARS Mentorship Programme that offers new students the opportunity to have mentors (usually senior students) to assist them in adapting to the university life and academic demands through emotional and social support. This programme is suitable for students for students who are struggling to adjust (Wilken, 2019). Therefore, how students adjust to this academic and social environment could possibly impact their academic success. Field et al. (2014) stress the importance for aspiring professionals to interact with and adjust to unfamiliar and diverse contexts early on in their academic training as a way of building competence. It would therefore be interesting to see whether there is a relationship between adjustment to university and competence, which would be demonstrated in our dependent variable, academic success.

2.10 The Issue of Consensus on Predictors of Academic Success

Consensus on the predictors of academic success has not yet been reached. In fact, after three years of study on the 194 first-year disadvantaged university students, Petersen et al. (2010) extended the study on the same sample and concluded that academic performance at the end of the first year was an additional predictor of academic performance two years later. The few studies in South Africa that have looked at the relationship between the psychosocial variables mentioned in this study and academic success (Petersen et al., 2009; Petersen et al., 2010, Sommer & Dumont, 2011) have recommended that further research into the determinants of academic performance and on university experiences be conducted among especially disadvantaged students to facilitate intervention. This stresses the need to



monitor first-year progress or academic success. Reaching consensus could assist in the development of South African frameworks of measuring tertiary students' experiences and academic success.

2.11 Theoretical Perspectives on Academic Success

There are several theories that have been utilised to explain academic success and student retention. This section focuses on three dominant models that have been utilised, each which highlight the importance of students' academic and social integration in the higher education context.

2.11.1 Spady's Model of Student Departure

Among the frequently used models to explain student retention, is Spady's (1970) model of student departure. Spady (1970) proposed that academic potential, normative congruence, grade performance, intellectual development and friendship support influence students' integration and satisfaction in higher education institutions (see Figure 1). In turn, students' integration into the higher education institution and their satisfaction with the institution influence their decision to drop out or persevere.



Figure 1



Spady's Model of the Dropout Process

Note: Theoretically Based Model of the Undergraduate Dropout Process retrieved from Spady (1971, p. 39)

According to Spady (1971), students enter higher education institutions with "a definite pattern of dispositions, interests, expectations, goals, and values shaped by their family background and high school experiences" (p. 38), which influence how they interact in the higher institution context. This interaction determines students' assimilation and ultimately their retention in the higher education institution, and whether they experience satisfaction with the university environment and commitment to the institution.

To investigate the adequacy of the theoretical model in explaining the undergraduate dropout process, Spady (1971) applied the model to longitudinal data that was gathered from first-year students at the College of the University of Chicago in 1965. Spady (1971) found that academic potential had a minimal impact on institutional commitment. Commitment to the institution was largely generated as result of exposure to course content, interaction with faculty members and university opportunities aimed at developing students' interest.



Additionally, attitudes towards learning played a major role in students' institutional commitment. From this investigation, Spady (1971) concluded that for academic success to occur, modification to reward structures in the higher education institution needs to occur. Spady (1971) further suggested that attention needs to be drawn to the gender differences in retention behaviour. Grade performance was a primary determinant of dropping out among male respondents in the longitudinal study, while general commitment to the institution was a strong determinant of the decision to drop out among female participants.

In the current study, results indicating a significantly positive relationship between academic success and adjustment as well as attitudes towards learning would highlight the relevance of Spady's (1970) model in understanding academic success in the current higher education context.

2.11.2 Astin's Student Involvement Theory

In his student involvement theory, Astin (1984) stresses that learning and successful integration occurs when students become involved in their academic environment. He stressed that for learning and growth to occur, students need to invest both physical and psychological energy into their academic experience. He furthermore stressed that the extent of involvement varies with each student and has both quantitative and qualitative features. Ultimately, students' development was a result of the extent and quality of their involvement in their academic environment. Finally, Astin (1984) highlighted that student involvement is the responsibility of both the student and the institution. When institutions invest in effective educational policies and programs that inspire student involvement, students integrate into the tertiary environment and persevere.

From Astin's (1984) theory of student involvement, we can gather that academic success requires intervention at two levels: the individual and the institution. The variables



(help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, and adjustment) being investigated in the current study, along with the relationships between them, bring awareness to the first-year academic experience (in Astin's terms, students' integration, and involvement in the academic context), including their involvement in institutional practices. Additionally, these psychosocial variables provide insight into the individual variables that play a role in helping students persist in their studies.

2.11.3 Tinto's Integration Theory

Tinto's integration theory (1975) is a widely used theory to understand retention behaviour among university students. Tinto's integration theory (see Figure 2) explains that retention in higher education is highly influenced by students' integration into the university context both at an academic and social level.

Figure 2





Note. Tinto's Student integration depicting a longitudinal process of interactions between the individual and the academic and social systems of university.

46



This integration is influenced by interactions of the student with the university's academic and social systems. Tinto (1987) included three stages to explain the integration process. The first stage of the integration process is characterised by separation. Students leave their existing system or community comprising of their family, friends, school and home environment with its own values, interactional patterns, and norms. This stage is followed by the transitional stage where students enter the higher learning context (academic system as shown by Figure 2) and are confronted with a new environment with a new set of norms, demands and interactional styles. Students may struggle to integrate at this stage and often must find ways to cope with the stresses of this unfamiliar environment. In the third and last stage of incorporation, students are expected to have integrated or become functional members of the higher education context. The successful resolution of each stage can result in successful integration, and the unsuccessful resolution of each stage might lead to dropping out. Tinto (1993) added external commitments and intentions as variables that influenced academic success. These two variables influence students' commitment to their educational goals and to their institution. Tinto's student integration theory provides a perspective to how the respondents of the current study adjusted to higher education institution and the academic and social demands placed on them. The theory is significant to the current study because it highlights the importance of students' pre-enrolment variables while also stressing the importance of post-enrolment variables such as student experiences, how students cope with stress within the higher learning environment and internal variables (e.g., goal and individual commitment). These post-enrolment variables are reflected in the variables being investigated in the current study (adjustment, self-esteem, perceived stress).

2.12 Summary of the Chapter

This chapter provided literature on the conceptualisation of academic success, including how the current study adopted a multi-view perspective on academic success. This



was followed by a discussion of some of the challenges in the South African higher education landscape and the current mismatch between graduate output and skills demand in the labour marketplace. The chapter proceeded to discuss characteristics of the transitioning student and provided a presentation of some of the pre-enrolment and post-enrolment variables that contribute to academic success, as well as institutional and personal variables that influence academic success and student retention rates. This was followed by a presentation of the limited research on psychosocial predictors of academic success in South African higher education institutions and the need for the development of South African frameworks of measuring tertiary students' experiences and academic success. The chapter concluded with a discussion of three theoretical perspectives on academic success, outlining some of the ways in which students integrate into the higher learning environment and some perspectives on understanding retention and dropping out of students. The next chapter discusses the research methodology that was used in this study.



CHAPTER 3

METHODOLOGY

3.1 Introduction

This chapter discusses the research methodology that was used in the study. The chapter begins by reiterating the research aim and research question. This is followed by a discussion of the quantitative methodology that was adopted in this study. The chapter moves on to outline the specific research design, sampling and recruitment methods employed, and the various measures that were used for data collection. Thereafter, the researcher outlines the data collection procedures carried out in the current study, followed by a discussion of how the data was analysed. The chapter concludes with a presentation of the ethical considerations that underpinned this study.

3.2 Research Aim

The aim of the study was to investigate the psychosocial predictors of academic success. More specifically, to test the relationship between help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment, and academic success. The research question guiding the study was: What are the relationships between academic success and help-seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, and adjustment, as psychosocial predictors of academic success, among first-time first-year students at a South African university?

3.3 Methodology

This study employed a quantitative approach to test the nature of the relationships between help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment, and academic success.



Quantitative research is an analytical approach to research that involves gathering numerical data to explain a particular phenomenon (Mertler, 2016). This methodology focuses on those aspects of social behaviour that are quantifiable rather than exploring the subjective meanings of those aspects. In addition, results from quantitative research can be generalised to populations as data collection ideally involves a larger random sample (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). Furthermore, data collection and analysis are done using reliable quantifiable measurements, limiting the chances of subjectivity and error. Lastly, the use of quantitative measures for data collection and analysis is less time consuming as compared to qualitative data collection. Quantitative methodology was employed in this study because the goal of the study is to describe and predict possible relationships between help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment, and academic success.

A non-experimental research design was employed in the current study. Nonexperimental research designs are a broad category of research designs in which variables are not manipulated. Non-experimental designs may allow broad trends to be determined and for hypotheses to be proved or disproved (Bordens & Abbott, 2018). This research design was appropriate for the current study as the research did not involve any manipulation by the researcher and instead the variables were investigated as they naturally occur.

More specifically a correlational research design was used in this study. A correlational research study seeks to understand the statistical relationships between variables without manipulating the variables (Creswell & Creswell, 2018). Establishing that a correlational relationship exists between two or more variables can help us make predictions about one variable based on another. As the present study was interested in investigating the relationships between help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress,



adjustment and academic success, the use of a correlational research design was useful to help identify and describe the relationships among the variables.

3.4 Sampling and Recruitment

The sample was drawn from the population of first-time first year students registered in the Faculty of Humanities at the University of Pretoria in 2020. The sample size was 49. The sampling method used in this study was purposive homogenous sampling. Purposive sampling is a non-probability sampling method which involves the researcher choosing a specific sample based on the characteristics of the population and purpose of the study (Babbie, 2014). Homogenous sampling is a type of purposive sampling that focuses on respondents who share a specific characteristic (Etikan et al., 2016). Respondents had to be first-time first-year students in the year 2020 attending tertiary for the first time in the Faculty of Humanities.

Respondents were recruited by means of sending an invitation poster to the first-year module co-ordinators (who are also lecturers) in the Department of Sociology, Department of Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology, and the Department of Psychology. The firstyear module co-ordinators in these departments posted the invitation for participation under their ClickUp modules. This invitation disclosed the purpose of the study, the inclusion criteria, voluntary nature of participation and a Qualtrics link directing prospective respondents to an information and consent page and questionnaires on an online platform.

3.5 Data Collection

Data was collected via Qualtrics, an easy-to-use online survey software that captures respondents' responses and is safeguarded by a strong security password that can only be accessed by the researcher and the supervisor. Online surveys are a relatively cost-effective



alternative to physically administered surveys (Regmi et al., 2017). Furthermore, due to the COVID-19 pandemic and the regulations of social distancing at the time of data collection, students became a hard-to-reach population. Qualtrics was useful in helping to access and collecting data from this hard-to-reach population. It is, however, acknowledged that a lack of computer or internet access may have limited or disadvantaged some first-year students from participating in the current study. Data was collected from October 2020 to November 2020. Due to low participation data was also collected from March 2021 to May 2021 from second-year students in 2021 who were first-time first year students in 2020. The respondents gave responses relating to their experiences in 2020.

3.6 Data Collection Instruments

After obtaining informed consent, respondents were directed to self-report questionnaires set out on the Qualtrics platform (Appendix G-L). More specifically, these questionnaires were a demographic questionnaire, the Attitudes Toward Seeking Professional Psychological Help-Short Form (ATSPPH-S), Academic Motivation Scale, Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale, Perceived Stress Scale, and the Student Adaptation to College Questionnaire. The Qualtrics link led respondents to all the scales. The scales are made publicly available by the developers. A detailed description of each instrument is found below.

3.6.1 Demographic Questionnaire

The demographic questionnaire (Appendix G) was necessary to help determine the demographic profile of the respondents and their general perception of university thus far. Respondents were asked to fill in a demographic questionnaire which captured their age, gender, race, home language, socioeconomic status (SES), current year of study, the factor (family, few/no other institutions offering their study course, bursary obligations or self-



choice) that influenced their choice to study at this specific university and their current department of study. Next, the questionnaire asked respondents to rate the degree to which they are happy at their university, opinion on whether courses are treated equally, satisfaction with how the university runs its affairs and facilities, and their opinion on whether the university provides adequate academic, psychological and financial support. These were stand-alone items on the demographic questionnaire. University facilities refer to the amenities, supporting utility infrastructures and places provided by the institution to enhance student success, while university affairs refer to the support and services offered as well as how the university runs its academic programmes. Determining the characteristics of the research respondents was important to help inform whether the respondents were a representative sample of the target population as this impacts the generalizability of the results from the study. Additionally, the education system was historically fragmented based on variables such ethnicity and SES versus now where higher education institutions are now recognised as racially and culturally diverse contexts (Matsepe et al., 2020; Matsolo, et al., 2018). Therefore, determining the demographic profile was helpful in giving some insight on the diversity of our sample, especially in a historically white university. The estimated time to complete this measure was 2 minutes.

3.6.2 Attitudes Toward Seeking Professional Psychological Help-Short Form

Help seeking in the academic setting was assessed using an adaption of Attitudes Toward Seeking Professional Psychological Help-Short Form (Appendix H) (Fischer & Farina, 1995). This measure looks at attitude towards seeking psychological help and help from others who are more knowledgeable. The estimated time to complete this measure was 1 minute.

53



This instrument consists of 6 statements which help determine whether the students sought assistance or would seek help when confronted with challenges. Responses are rated on a 3-point Likert scale (0= *disagree* to 3 = *agree*). The scale consists of positively worded items (e.g., "If I were experiencing a serious emotional crisis at this point in my life, I would be confident that I could find relief in psychological services") and negatively worded items (e.g., "The idea of talking about problems with a psychologist strikes me as a poor way to get rid of emotional conflicts"). Items 2, 3, 5 and 6 are reverse scored (3 = *disagree* to 0 = *agree*). The total possible score is 18. Higher scores on the ATSPPH-S indicate more positive attitudes towards help seeking. The ATSPPH-S has been shown to have reliability with a Cronbach's alpha coefficient of 0.70 and even higher coefficients in samples of college students (Ang et al., 2007; Fischer & Farina, 1995; Li et al., 2016). Cronbach's alpha indicated fairly low internal consistency for the ATSPPH-S (α = 0.577). Ideally, the internal consistency should be above 0.70, although Pallant (2020) holds that it is common to find quite low Cronbach values in scales with a few number of items.

3.6.3 Academic Motivation Scale

The Academic Motivation Scale (AMS-C) (Vallerand et al., 1992) was employed to measure academic motivation. It is an instrument that consists of 7 subscales with 28items in which 12 of the items measure intrinsic motivation, while 12 measure extrinsic motivation and 4 measure amotivation. The subscales are intrinsic motivation-to know, intrinsic motivation toward accomplishment, intrinsic motivation to experience stimulation, extrinsic motivation identified regulation, extrinsic motivation introjected regulation, extrinsic motivation external regulation and amotivation. Each subscale contains 4 items where responses are rated on a 7 Likert scale (1 = does not correspond at all to 7 = corresponds exactly). Respondents were asked to indicate to what extent each of the 28 items (e.g., "Item



10: Because eventually it will enable me to enter the job market in a field that I like") presently corresponds to their reasons for enrolling in university. The total possible score on each subscale is 28 with higher scores indicating high levels of motivation. This measure has been previously used on university students. Furthermore, it has demonstrated good reliability across all 7 subscales with Cronbach's alphas of 0.62-0.91 and is therefore a reliable tool to assess academic motivation (Cokley et al., 2001; Vallerand et al., 1992). In their study, Kapp et al. (2020) investigated the psychometric properties of the AMS-C on first year South African university students and found that the scale had acceptable levels of factorial validity, reliability, and convergent and discriminant validity. This made the AMS-C an appropriate tool for assessing academic motivation among first-year students in South African higher education institutions. In the current study, Cronbach's alpha values between 0.784-0.914 were obtained, indicating high internal consistency among the AMS-C subscales. The estimated time to complete this instrument is 15 minutes.

3.6.4 Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale

The Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale (RSES) (Rosenberg, 1965) as shown on Appendix J, was utilised to measure the students' self-esteem. The RSES is a self-report measure that comprises of 10 items with responses rated on a 4-point Likert scale (1 = strongly agree to 4 = strongly disagree). The scale consists of positively worded items (e.g., "On the whole, I am satisfied with myself") and negatively worded items (e.g., "I certainly feel useless at times"). Negatively worded items (5,6,8 and 9) are reversed scored (3 = strongly agree to 0 = strongly disagree) and the total possible score is 30. The scale has been used in a considerable number of South African studies and shown good internal consistency ranging from 0.77 to 0.88 in these studies (Maluka & Grieve, 2008; Ndima, 2017; Rosenberg, 1965; Westaway et al., 2015). Despite being used in a considerable number of South African studies, the RSES has



been surrounded with some controversy regarding its use in cross-cultural settings. In their study, Makhubela and Mashegoane (2017) tested for the factorial validity and the extent to which the RSES had equal meaning across a sample of 579 black and 291 white university students and found that some of the RSES items had method bias. Findings suggested that method effects on black students as compared to the white respondents in the RSES were strongly associated with negatively worded items. In other words, there were variations in responses between the two race groups with a tendency for black respondents to respond differently to negatively worded items. This suggests that the RSES should be interpreted with caution when it comes to the cross-cultural utility in South Africa. Despite controversy regarding the utilization of the RSES in cross-cultural settings, in her study, using a diverse sample of 304 South African university students from two different South African universities, Ndima (2017) found the Rosenberg self-esteem scale to have construct and divergent validity and considered it to be a valid tool for use in the South African university context. Therefore, the RSES was utilised in the current study taking into account all the above psychometric properties and considerations. The estimated time to complete this instrument was 5 minutes. In the current study, a Cronbach's alpha of 0.904 was obtained, indicating the RSES's high internal consistency for use on the current study sample

3.6.5 Perceived Stress Scale

Perceived stress was measured using the 14-item Perceived Stress Scale (Pss-14) (Appendix K) that measures the degree to which individuals view situations as stressful (Cohen et al., 1983). This measure is "free of content specific to any sub- population group" (p. 388) and is thus a suitable scale to measure perceived stress in diverse contexts. The scale consists of negatively stated statements (Items 1, 2, 3, 8,11,12 and 14) used to assess students' perceived distress (e.g., In the last month, how often have you felt that you were

56



unable to control the important things in your life?"), and positively stated statements (Items 4, 5, 6, 7, 9,10 and 13) intended to assess students' coping capacity or perceived ability to manage existing stressors (e.g., In the last month, how often have you felt confident about your ability to handle your personal problems?"). Responses are rated on a 5-point Likert scale never (0 = never to 4 = very often). Positively stated items are reversed scored and then a sum of all the 14 items is obtained. The estimated time to complete this instrument was 10 minutes. The total score ranges from 0 to 56 and higher scores indicate higher levels of stress. The PSS-14 has been found to have the fundamental psychometric properties needed to deem it as an appropriate assessment to use. In their study investigating the reliability and validity of the PSS-14 for use on two samples of college students (n = 332, n = 114), Cohen et al. (1983) found the scale to have excellent reliability with a Cronbach's alpha coefficient of 0.84 and 0.85 in each sample and adequate predictive validity. The scale continues to be used globally to assess perceived stress in various contexts. The Cronbach's alpha obtained ($\alpha = 0.684$) in the current study indicated the PSS's low internal consistency

3.6.6 The Student to College Adaptation Questionnaire

The Student Adaption to College Questionnaire (SACQ) as shown on Appendix L, was used to measure the quality of the students' adjustment to university (Baker & Siryk, 1989). The estimated time to complete this measure was 20 minutes. The SACQ is a 67 item self-report measure where high scores indicate a high level of adjustment. It consists of four subscales that assess perceived academic adjustment, social adjustment, personal-emotional adjustment, and institutional attachment. The subscales were found to have internal consistency, with Cronbach's alphas higher than 0.80 (Baker & Siryk, 1989). Furthermore, correlations have been found between the subscales and other measures such as academic motivation (Baker & Siryk, 1989). Responses are rated on a 9-point scale (1= applies very



closely to me to 9 = does not apply to me at all) indicating the extent to which the statements are applicable to respondents. Respondents were asked to indicate to what extent the items best described their university experiences. Examples of items from the SACQ include, "I feel that I fit in as part of the college environment" and "I'm not really smart enough for academic work I am expected to be doing now". The SACQ has been used in numerous South African studies and has proven to be both a reliable and valid instrument across multiple studies (Davidowitz & Schreiber, 2008; Mittelmeier et al., 2019; Papageorgiou & Callaghan, 2020; Peterson et al., 2009). Therefore, the SACQ was used in the current study. The current study found that the SACQ had a low internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.546$) for the full scale and institutional attachment subscale ($\alpha = -0.518$). High internal consistency was found in the personal-emotional adjustment subscale ($\alpha = 0.840$), while the academic adjustment (α = 0.611) and social adjustment ($\alpha = 0.640$) subscales, displayed an acceptable internal consistency.

3.6.7 Academic Success

Academic success was the dependent factor in this study. A pass at the end of the year on all modules registered in their first year of study was used as a measure of academic success. Respondents were asked to specify how many modules they were registered for in their first year of study, how many of these they passed, how many they failed and how many they discontinued. A self-reported pass for all modules registered for in their first year of study was indicative of academic success.

3.8 Data Collection Procedures

Initially, research posters were meant to be handed out to first-year lecturers and placed on notice boards around campus to invite respondents once ethical clearance was

58



obtained. However, in light of the COVID-19 regulations, only a few students were on campus therefore, an alternative approach was utilised. First-year module co-ordinators in the three departments were contacted and sent a research poster which they proceeded to post on their undergraduate ClickUp modules inviting students in their respective departments to participate in the study.

The research poster contained a link to follow and QR code that students could scan directing them to an information and consent page (Appendix F), followed by the research questionnaires on an online platform (Qualtrics). The research procedure was specified on both the posters and the information page appearing on the Qualtrics link prior to respondents' completion of the questionnaires. This included what data was being collected, how it was being collected, what it would be used for, respondent's right for withdrawal from the study, confidentiality, access to data and benefits. The respondents were directed to a demographic questionnaire, the HSS, AMS-C, RSES, PSS-14, and the SACQ. The respondents were made aware that the results of the study would be disseminated in the form of a thesis and on other academic platforms, and that any questions could be directed by emailing the researcher or the supervisor on the email addresses that were provided on the Qualtrics information page.

3.9 Data Analysis

Analysis of the data collected in the current study was done by means of the Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) version 25 (IBM Corporation, 2017). Both descriptive and inferential statistics were utilised to analyse the data. The descriptive statistics were computed to obtain the sample's demographic characteristics and descriptive statistics as pertaining to each scale. In order to answer the research question and investigate the



relationship between help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment and academic success, a binomial logistic regression was utilised.

3.9.1 Binary Logistic Regression

Binary logistic regression is a form of regression used to predict a nominal dependent factor with a binary response given to one or more independent variables (Field, 2018). This type of regression is useful for predictive analyses and provides information on the adequacy of a model for a particular data set. For the purposes of this study, binary logistic regression helps provide insight into how well the independent variables predict or describe the dependent factor (Xu et al., 2018). The dependent factor (Y) is treated as a dummy factor coded or categorised as either Y=1 or Y= 0. The binary logistic regression model aims to determine the odds of Y=1 as a result of the independent variables (X₁, X₂, X₃...X_k). Category 1 maximizes the likelihood of failure whereas Category 0 denotes success.

Binary logistic regression uses a maximum likelihood estimation to compare the alternative and null hypothesis. The alternative hypothesis assumes that the beta coefficients of at least one factor are not equal to 0, indicating some association between the variables. The null hypothesis assumes that the beta coefficients in the regression are equal to 0, indicating no association between the variables. Additionally, the maximum likelihood estimation is used to estimate the regression coefficient (β) for each explanatory factor included in the model and to determine "how likely the observed values of the dependent factor may be predicted from the observed values of the independent variables" (Garson, 2016, p. 43). The binary logistic regression is defined by the following logit function (Haines, et al., 2018):

$$Logit(\pi) = ln\left(\frac{P}{1-P}\right) = \beta_0 + \beta_1 X_1 \dots \dots + \beta_k X_k$$

With



Logit(π)= The log odds of the dependent factor (Y)

P= probability of the event occurring

 β = estimated regression coefficient also called parameter estimates β_0 = the estimated regression coefficient for the Y-intercept of the line of regression

 β_1 = the estimated regression coefficient for the Y-intercept of the line of regression

 X_1 = independent factor

Using the equation and notations above, binary logistic regression holds that for every estimated regression coefficient, the natural logarithm of the likelihood that Y = 1 (rather than 0) increases by the value of the estimated regression coefficient for each unit of increase in the independent factor. In other words, the probability that Y = 1 will increase as values of X increase.

3.9.2 Binary Logistic Regression Assumptions

Binary logistic regression is a statistical method and is therefore based on several assumptions that the data must meet for this type of regression to be considered. The following sub-sections present the assumptions that are typically applicable to a binary logistic regression, coupled with indications of the extent to which the current study met these assumptions:

a) Nature of the dependent and independent variables. The first and important assumption that needs to be met is that the dependent factor needs to be dichotomous having two categories and tested with one or more independent variables that are either continuous or categorical independent variables (Garson, 2014). The dependent factor (academic success) in our study is measured as a nominal level with two categories (pass, fail) and is



tested with five independent, ordinal variables (help seeking, academic motivation, selfesteem, perceived stress, and adjustment) therefore a binary logistic regression was considered.

b) **Absence of Multicollinearity.** Daoud (2017) strongly suggests the absence of multicollinearity among the independent variables as an important assumption to be met when considering using a binary logistic regression, to avoid biased coefficients and invalid statistical inferences. The data was tested for multicollinearity by examining the simple Pearson's correlation coefficient among the variables and the Variance Inflation Factor (VIF) values. Field (2018) suggests that sample correlation coefficients (*r*) greater than 0.80 in the correlation matrix may signal possible problems with collinearity among the variables. Field (2018) also suggested that a VIF greater or equal to 10 (which corresponds to a tolerance of .10) is indicative of problems with collinearity. Intrinsic motivation towards accomplishment was excluded in the binary logistic regression due to a strong correlation with intrinsic motivation to experience stimulation and extrinsic motivation introjected and due to a VIF greater than 10. None of the other correlations between our variables were greater than 0.80.

c) Linearity of the Logit. The binary logistic regression does not require linearity between dependent and independent variables. Instead, there needs to be linearity between any continuous independent variables and the log odds of the dependent factor (Garson, 2016). The independent variables in this study are ordinal; however, they were treated as scale variables in the context of the binary logistic regression. Linearity was tested using the Box-Tidwell transformation test on SPSS, which involves observation of the interactions between the continuous independent variables and their natural logs. Results indicated that the significance probability (p) is > 0.05 for the variables in our study, suggesting that there is a linear relationship between help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment, and the logit transformation of academic success. This result implies that



the variables in this study are linearly related to the logit of the outcome factor and that the assumption is satisfied.

d) Absence of Outliers. Among other effects, outliers in the data set may cause problems with parameter estimations, reduce the statistical power of a test being used and impact conclusions (Herdiani et al., 2019). In the case of logistic regressions, outliers may harm the model's fit. The Mahalanobis distance is one of the common methods used in multivariate statistics to detect outliers by measuring "the number of standard deviations that an observation is from the mean of a distribution" (Ghorbani, 2019, p. 587). To test for outliers, a regression analysis was used to compute the Mahalanobis distances (p < .001). No multivariate outliers were detected.

e) Sample Size. The general rule of thumb for logistic regressions often referred to as the Events Per Factor (EVP) criteria is 10 observations per independent factor (Garson, 2016). A small sample size in any logistic regression may limit the statistical power of the tests being conducted. Considering our sample size (n = 49), this general rule of thumb is not being met. However, growing literature has found that the EPV is not an appropriate criterion for binary prediction models (Van Smeden at al., 2019).

f) **Model fit.** Garson (2016) highlighted the importance of establishing model fit of logistic regression models on the data being used. Binary logistic regression makes use of several tests and approaches to test for model fit (Abdulqader, 2017). The current study made use of the following:

- *The Omnibus Tests of Model Coefficients*, which are used to check that the new model (with explanatory variables included) is an improvement over the baseline model.
- *Pseudo R-Square values* (Cox & Snell R² and Nagelkerke R² values), which are both methods of calculating the explained variation.
- The Hosmer and Lemeshow test, which is a goodness-of-fit test.



• *The Classification Table*, which is used as an indication of how well the model (that includes the independent variables) is performing in correctly predicting category membership on the dependent factor (academic success).

Results pertaining to the above assumptions are presented in detail in the Results chapter.

3.10 Ethical Considerations

To ensure that the respondents were protected there are several ethical considerations this study adhered to. First, ethical clearance was obtained from the University of Pretoria's Ethics Committee before the current study could begin (Appendix A). This is because social research should not impose any harm on respondents and obtaining approval from relevant ethical bodies is an essential step in research (Basit, 2013). Relevant Heads of Department were approached to obtain permission to conduct the study in their respective departments (Appendix B). To further minimise any harmful effects, prior to participation, the researcher ensured that each respondent was aware of what the research entailed as shown in Appendix C. This included content relating to the purpose of the study, voluntary nature of the research, respondents' right of withdrawal from the study at any time without any penalties, the procedures as well as information about ensuring that the results of the study will remain confidential. Respondents' information was held with high regard by ensuring confidentiality. Confidentiality was maintained by assigning code numbers to each participant and by ensuring that the study data is safeguarded with a strong security password that can only be accessed by the researcher and the supervisor. Declaring the purpose of the study and voluntary participation, notation of any risks or benefits to the respondents associated with the study, identification of the researcher and maintaining confidentiality are all important ethical considerations that ensure the protection of respondents (Creswell, 2018). Respondents were not asked to provide their names or student numbers, instead Qualtrics



generated respondent numbers. Furthermore, respondents were informed that the researcher is working under supervision. The completed online questionnaires are stored and safeguarded from unauthorised access on a Qualtrics account which can only be accessed with a password.

In terms of access, the respondents were informed about their right to access data in the form a dissertation after completion (Creswell, 2018). The researcher is aware that academic success may be a sensitive topic and that higher education institutions may be perceived as stressful environments; therefore, respondents were made aware of student psychological services at the university and free landline counselling services such as Lifeline and the South African Depression and Anxiety Group should they have felt distressed or in need of psychological help at any stage as a result of participating in the study.

In light of COVID-19 regulations, implications to the study have been considered. Firstly, data collection was impacted because of the social distancing regulation. Due to this regulation, there were only a few to no students on campus. This implication was countered by making use of online recruitment through research posters on undergraduate ClickUp modules. In doing so, both the safety of the respondents and the researcher was ensured.

3.11 Conclusion

This chapter presented the research methodology used in this study. First, the aim and research questions were reiterated, followed by a discussion of the research methodology and approach used. The study employed a quantitative approach, more specifically a non-experimental, correlational research design which was illustrated throughout the chapter.

This was followed by a discussion of the sampling and recruitment methods employed and the various measures that were used for data collection. Thereafter, I outlined the procedures of obtaining ethical clearance from the university's ethics committee and



informed consent from the respondents. This was followed by a discussion of how the data was analysed and a discussion of the methods used to check whether the data from this study met the assumptions for the chosen analytic tool. The chapter concluded with a presentation of the ethical considerations that underpinned this study. The next chapter presents the results of this study.



CHAPTER 4

RESULTS

4.1 Introduction

This chapter presents the results of the study. In the first section of this chapter, descriptive statistics will firstly be presented and described for the demographic characteristics as well as for the key variables. The first sub-section of this first section outlines the demographic characteristics of the sample. The specific characteristics that were used to describe the sample include gender, age, home language, socio-economic status, year of study, and department of study. In the demographic questionnaire, students were also asked to rate their general perception of university thus far. The results are also outlined, particularly, whether respondents are happy at the specific university, their levels of satisfaction with how the university runs its' affairs (i.e., academic, support and social programmes) and facilities (i.e., library and classrooms), and their opinion on the academic, psychological, and financial support offered by the university. The second sub-section of this chapter outlines the descriptive characteristics of help seeking, academic motivation, selfesteem, perceived stress, adjustment and academic success of the respondents in this study.

The second section on this chapter outlines the results of the main analyses conducted to test the relationships between help seeking academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment, and academic success. First, the results of the test of the assumptions that are typically applicable to a binary logistic regression, specifically linearity of logit, absence of multicollinearity and absence of outliers are outlined. Secondly, the results of the analysis of model fit are shown. This includes the omnibus tests of model coefficients, Cox & Snell R^2 and Nagelkerke R^2 values, goodness-of-fit tests, and the classification table.



The third section of this chapter shows the results on the binary logistic regression. The chapter concludes with a summary of the results of the study.

4.2 Demographic Characteristics of the Sample

The sample, as mentioned in the previous chapter, was obtained using non-probability purposive homogenous sampling. Table 1 illustrates the demographic characteristics of the study sample. The final sample consisted of 49 first-year students, of which 45 (91.8%) were female and 4 (8.3%) were male. The mean age of the sample was 19.96 (SD = 1.207) years, with respondents' ages ranging between 18 and 25 years of age. More than half of the respondents identified as White (53.1%), whilst a large portion of the remaining respondents identified as African (40.8%). The lowest number of respondents identified themselves as Coloured (4.1%) and Indian (2%), respectively.

Regarding the home language of the sample, 36.7% of the respondents indicated that their home language was English, followed by 26.5% indicating Afrikaans, while the rest of the respondents (36.7%) indicated isiZulu: (12.2%), Setswana: (8.2%), Sepedi: (6.1%), Sesotho: (6.1%), Xitsonga: (4.1%) respectively as their home language. None of the respondents selected Tshivenda, isiNdebele, isiXhosa, and siSwati as a home language. As shown in Table 1, the majority (61.2%) of the respondents were from a self-reported middle-income household, followed by 26.5% of respondents from self-reported low-income households. The lowest number of respondents (12.2%) indicated that they come from a high-income household.

The respondents comprised of students who were in their first year of study in 2020 and registered with the Faculty of Humanities. The respondents in the study were registered in one of the three departments; 61% in the Department of Psychology, 28.6% in the Department of Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology, and the lowest number of



respondents were registered with the Department of Sociology (10.2%). Respondents were asked to indicate which of five variables influenced their choice of study. The majority of the respondents (73.5%) indicated that they simply preferred institution, while the remaining respondents' choice of study was influenced by family (18.4%), few institutions offering their selected study course (4.1%), bursary obligations (2%) and other undisclosed variables (2%).

Table 1

Demographic Characteristic	phic Characteristic Frequency	
Age (M = 19.96, SD = 1.21)		
18-25	49	100
Gender		
Male	4	8.2
Female	45	91.8
Race		
African	20	40.8
White	26	53.1
Coloured	2	4.1
Indian	1	2.0
Home Language		
Sepedi	3	6.1
Setswana	4	8.2
Afrikaans	13	26.5
English	18	36.7
Xitsonga	2	4.1
IsiZulu	6	12.2
Sesotho	3	6.1

Descriptive Statistics for the Demographic Characteristics



Socio-Economic Status				
High-income household	13	61.2		
Middle-income household	30	26.5		
Low-income household	6	12.2		
Department of Study				
Psychology	30	61.2		
Sociology	5	10.2		
Speech Pathology and Audiology	14	28.6		
Influence on Study Choice				
Family	9	18.4		
Few/No University Offering	2	4.1		
Bursary Obligations	1	2.0		
Chose	36	73.5		
Other	1	2.0		

Note: n = 49

Table 2 illustrates the respondents' general perception of university thus far. These were stand-alone items forming part of the demographic questionnaire. The total possible score on each stand-alone item was 4. Results indicate that majority of the respondents (81.6%) are happy at their specific university (M = 2.80, SD = 0.456) while the remaining respondents indicated neutral and disagreeable feelings. Results also indicated that the respondents had neutral feelings about whether university courses are treated equally (M = 2.04, SD = 0.856). In response to levels of satisfaction with how the university runs its' affairs (i.e., academic, support and social programmes) and facilities (i.e., library and classrooms), there seemed to be adequate satisfaction with how the university runs its facilities (M = 2.73, SD = 0.569) and how the university runs its affairs (M = 2.55, SD = 0.542) Respondents were also asked to indicate their opinion on the academic, psychological,



and financial support offered by the university. Results indicate that the respondents found that their university provides adequate academic (M = 2.82, SD = 0.486) and psychological support (M = 2.71, SD = 0.612). Perceptions on whether the university offered adequate financial support differed, with respondents reporting neutral feelings (M = 2.20, SD = 0.645) regarding whether the university offered adequate financial support.

Table 2

	Min.	Max.	М	SD	
General Happiness at University	1	3	2.80	.456	
Courses Treated Equally	1	3	2.04	.865	-
Affairs	2	3	2.55	.542	-
Facilities	1	3	2.73	.569	-
Adequate Academic Support	1	3	2.82	.486	-
Adequate Psychological Support	1	3	2.71	.612	-
Adequate Financial Support	1	3	2.20	.645	-

Means and Standard Deviations of Respondents General Perception of University

n = 49

4.3 Descriptive Statistics of Key Variables

Tables 3-9 depict the descriptive statistics of the key variables in this study (i.e., help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment, and academic success).



4.3.1 Attitudes Toward Seeking Professional Psychological Help-Short Form (ATSPPH-SF)

Table 3 below depicts the descriptive statistics for the ATSPPH-SF. The total possible score is 18. Scores on the ATSPPH-SF ranged from 6 to 18, with M = 13.8 (SD = 2.794) indicating that mean attitude towards help seeking was positive. The highest scores were obtained on Item 6 (M = 2.46, SD = 0.808) "Getting help in my academic work would be an admission of my own lack of ability or ignorance" and Item 2 (M = 2.43, SD = 0.886), "The idea of talking about problems with a psychologist strikes me as a poor way to get rid of emotional conflicts" and Item 6 (M = 2.43, SD = 0.886), "Getting help in my academic work would be an admission of my own lack of ability or ignorance". The lowest score was obtained on Item 4 (M = 2.02, SD = 0.977), "If I were experiencing difficulty with my academic workload, I would be confident in approaching a lecturer for assistance". Results on these items suggest that the respondents have a positive attitude towards psychological and academic help seeking.

Table 3

Statement	Min.	Max.	М	SD
If I were experiencing a serious emotional crisis at this point in my life, I would be confident that I could find relief in psychological services	0	3	2.37	.741
The idea of talking about problems with a psychologist strikes me as a poor way to get rid of emotional conflicts	0	3	2.43	.886
A person should work out his or her own problem, getting psychological counselling would be a last resort	0	3	2.22	.917

Means and Standard Deviations of the ATSPPH-SF


73

If I were experiencing difficulty with my academic workload, I would be confident in approaching a lecturer for assistance	0	3	2.02	.977
Talking to a lecturer about the difficulties I experience with my academic work strikes me as a poor way to get understanding	0	3	2.30	.891
Getting help in my academic work would be an admission of my own lack of ability or ignorance	0	3	2.46	.808
Total	6	18	13.80	2.794

n = 46

4.3.2 Academic Motivation Scale

The scores from the AMS-C were calculated for the seven motivation subscales (intrinsic motivation-to know, intrinsic motivation-toward accomplishment, intrinsic motivation-to experience stimulation, extrinsic motivation-identified regulation, extrinsic motivation-introjected regulation, extrinsic motivation-external regulation and amotivation). The total possible score for each subscale is 28. As shown in Table 4, in terms of the academic motivation types, respondents in this sample exhibited the highest mean score (M = 17.25, SD = 2.759) for identified regulation (a type of extrinsic motivation where an individual performs an activity to obtain rewards or avoid punishment), followed by intrinsic motivation to know (M = 16.47, SD = 2.987). Intrinsic motivation toward accomplishment scores ranged between 4-20 (M = 14.19, SD = 4.336), while intrinsic motivation-to experience stimulation scores ranged between 5-19 (M = 14.13, SD = 3.833), while extrinsic motivation external regulation scores ranged between 7-20 (M = 14.94, SD = 3.454). Results indicated that the respondents had low amotivation (M = 5.00, SD = 1.191).



Table 4

Descriptive Statistics for the AMS-C 28

Motivation Types	Min.	Max.	М	SD
Intrinsic Motivation-to Know	9	20	16.47	2.984
Intrinsic Motivation-toward				
Accomplishment	4	20	14.19	4.336
Intrinsic Motivation-to Experience				
Stimulation	4	19	12.16	4.182
Extrinsic Motivation-Identified	11	20	17.25	2.759
Extrinsic Motivation-Introjected	5	19	14.13	3.833
Extrinsic Motivation-External				
Regulation	7	20	14.94	3.454
Amotivation	4	8	5.00	1.191

n = 32

4.3.3 Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale

Individual scores on the RSES range from 0-30. Negatively worded statements (item 5,6,8 and 9) are reversed scored. The total scores then indicate the levels of self-esteem where higher scores indicate higher self-esteem. For the sample in this study, scores ranged from 4 to 28. There are three score categories to consider when observing the results of the RSES. Scores ranging from 0-15 are considered indicators of low self-esteem; scores ranging from between 15-25 are within the medium range also referred to as the normal range; and those within the range of 25-30 would be considered indicators of high self-esteem. Results as



stipulated shown in Table 5 indicate that respondents' self-esteem falls within the normal range (M = 18.2, SD = 5.291).

Table 5

Descriptive Statistics of the RSES

Statement	Min.	Max.	М	SD
On the whole, I am satisfied with myself.	1	3	1.92	.628
At times I think I am satisfied with myself.	1	3	2.08	.628
I feel that I have a number of good qualities.	1	3	2.00	.632
I am able to do things as well as most other people	0	3	2.00	.632
I feel I do not have much to be proud of.	0	3	1.88	.993
I certainly feel useless at times.	0	3	1.38	.852
I feel that I'm a person of worth, at least on an equal plane with others.	0	3	1.96	.824
I wish I could have more respect for myself.	0	3	1.23	1.070
All in all, I am inclined to feel that I am a failure.	0	3	2.23	.908
I take a positive attitude toward myself.	0	3	1.85	.925
Total RSES	4	28	18.54	6.041

n = 40

4.3.4 Perceived Stress Scale

The total possible score on the PSS is 56. From the data gathered, the mean score on the PSS was 30.73 (*SD* = 6.885). Positively stated statements (Items 4, 5, 6, 7, 9,10 and 13) are reversed scored and a sum of the scores on all the 14 items is obtained, where higher



scores indicate higher levels of perceived stress. Individual scores for the respondents in this study ranged from 17-43. There are three score categories of perceived stress. Scores ranging from 0-18 are considered indicators of low stress; scores ranging from 19-37 are indicative of moderate stress; and those within the range of 38-56 would be considered indicators of high perceived stress. Results indicated that the majority of respondents obtained a score within the 19-37 range category indicating moderate level of perceived stress.

Table 6

Means and Standard Deviations of Perceived Stress

Statement	Min.	Max.	М	SD
1. In the last month, how often have you been upset	1	4	2.88	1.033
because of something that happened unexpectedly?				
2. In the last month, how often have you felt that you	0	4	2.62	1.098
were unable to control the important things in your				
life?				
3. In the last month, how often have you felt nervous	2	4	3.04	.720
and "stressed"?				
4. In the last month, how often have you dealt	0	4	1.46	1.067
successfully with day-to-day problems and				
annoyances?				
5. In the last month, how often have you felt that you	0	4	1.50	1.068
were effectively coping with important changes that				
were occurring in your life?				
6. In the last month, how often have you felt confident	0	4	1.65	1.018
about your ability to handle your personal problems?				
7. In the last month, how often have you felt that	0	4	2.38	1.134
things were going your way?				



~	-
	1

8. In the last month, how often have you found that	0	4	2.08	1.093
you could not cope with all the things that you had to				
do?				
9. In the last month, how often have you been able to	0	4	1.96	.999
control irritations in your life?				
10. In the last month, how often have you felt that you	0	4	2.08	1.197
were on top of things?				
11. In the last month, how often have you been	0	4	2.81	1.059
angered because of things that happened that were				
outside of your control?				
12. In the last month, how often have you found	0	4	2.08	1.383
yourself thinking about things that you have to				
accomplish?				
13. In the last month, how often have you been able to	0	4	1.96	1.216
control the way you spend your time?				
14. In the last month, how often have you felt	0	4	2.23	1.336
difficulties were piling up so high that you could not				
overcome them?				
PSS Total	17	43	30.73	6.885
27				

n = 37

4.3.5 Student Adaptation to College Questionnaire

Table 7 presents the mean total scores for each type of adjustment as well as the full scale. The total possible score on each subscale of SACQ is 75. Scores that fall below 40 are considered as indicators of low adjustment, while scores that fall above 60 are considered indicators of high adjustment. For this study, scores ranged between 25-50 (M = 35.77, SD = 6.542) for the academic adjustment subscale, 31-46 (M = 38.51, SD = 3.289) for the social adjustment, 25-59 (M = 39.86, SD = 8.144) for the personal-emotional adjustment subscale, 31-42 (M = 37.40, SD = 2.463) for the institutional attachment subscale and between 28-45



(M = 35.17, SD = 3.940) for the full scale. The mean scores indicate that respondents had low levels of adjustment. The highest mean score was in relation to personal-emotional adjustment while the lowest mean score was obtained on the academic adjustment subscale.

Table 7

Mean Item Scores	for	each Adjustment	Туре
------------------	-----	-----------------	------

Adjustment Type	Min.	Max.	М	SD
Academic Adjustment	25	50	35.77	6.542
Social Adjustment	31	46	38.51	3.289
Personal-Emotional Adjustment	25	59	39.86	8.144
Institutional Attachment	31	42	37.40	2.463
Full Scale	28	45	35.17	3.940
$\overline{n=33}$				

4.3.6 Academic Success

A self-reported pass on all first-year modules registered for in the respondents' first year of study was used as a measure of academic success. Respondents were asked to specify how many modules they were registered for in their first year, how many of these they had passed, how many they had failed and how many they had discontinued. Results as depicted in Table 9 indicated that 75% of the respondents had passed all their first-year modules, while 7% discontinued, and 3.1% had failed some of their modules.



Table 8

Academic Outcome	Frequency	Percent
Passed	24	75.0
Discontinued	1	3.1
Failed	7	21.9
Total	32	100.0

Academic Outcome for the First Year

4.4 Evaluation of Assumptions for Binary Logistic Regression

The assumptions that are typically applicable to a binary logistic regression (as stated in the previous chapter) were tested. Academic success was measured on a nominal level (with the categories, "Passed", "Failed") and tested with the independent variables help seeking, intrinsic motivation to know, intrinsic motivation to experience stimulation, extrinsic motivation identified, extrinsic motivation introjected, extrinsic motivation external regulation, and amotivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, academic adjustment, social adjustment, personal-emotional adjustment, attachment, and overall adjustment. All the independent variables were ordinal scale. The assumptions for a binary logistic regression are discussed below.

Linearity of the logit. The Box-Tidwell transformation test on SPSS used to test for linearity of the logit indicated that the significance probability is > 0.05 for the variables in our study, suggesting that there is a linear relationship between help seeking, intrinsic motivation to know, intrinsic motivation to experience stimulation, extrinsic motivation identified, extrinsic motivation introjected, extrinsic motivation- external regulation, and amotivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, academic adjustment, social adjustment, personalemotional adjustment, attachment and overall adjustment and the logit transformation of



academic success. This result implies that the variables in this study are linearly related to the logit of the outcome factor and that the assumption of linearity of the logit for conducting a binary logistic regression is satisfied (Field, 2018).

Absence of Multicollinearity. Pearson's correlations coefficients (Table 10) for the variables and VIF values used to test for multicollinearity indicated that intrinsic motivation towards accomplishment had a strong correlation with intrinsic motivation to experience stimulation (r = 0.822, p < 0.05) and extrinsic motivation introjected (r = 0.851, p < 0.05) and a VIF greater than 10. This finding suggests that multicollinearity is present among the variables mentioned, therefore there is a need to exclude the factor responsible for multicollinearity (Field, 2018). Intrinsic motivation towards accomplishment was therefore excluded in the binary logistic regression. None of the other correlations between our variables were greater than 0.80.



Table 9

Pearson's Correlations Among the Psychosocial Variables

	Help	Self-	Perceived	IM to	IM towards	IM to	EM	EM Introject	ed External	Amotivation	Academic	Social	Personal-	Attachment	Total Adjustment
	Seeking	Esteem	Stress	Know	Accomplishn nt	ne experience Stimulation	Identified		Regulatio	n	Adjustment	Adjustmer	tEmotional Adjustment		
Help Seeking	1	.129	.066	.153	.097	.071	.321	030	.282	481*	132	174	092	.182	170
Self-Esteem	.129	1	409*	108	174	069	053	302	118	138	.315	100	.634**	039	.515**
Perceived Stress	.066	409*	* 1	.005	146	152	039	.004	.006	.077	194	205	687**	.085	450*
Intrinsic Motivation to Know	.153	108	.005	1	.781**	.750**	.617**	.715**	.294	184	424*	293	091	.002	278
Intrinsic Motivation towards Accomplishment	.097	174	146	.781**	ʻ 1	.822**	.600**	.851**	.489*	085	277	.103	037	081	222
Intrinsic Motivation to Experience Stimulation	.071	069	152	.750**	.822**	1	.456*	.731**	.288	.083	098	.061	.124	150	008
Extrinsic Motivation Identified	.321	053	039	.617**	.600**	.456*	1	$.470^{*}$.714**	.047	305	056	084	277	342
Extrinsic Motivation Identified Introjected	030	302	.004	.715**	.851**	.731**	$.470^{*}$	1	.509**	.107	151	.158	194	117	193
Extrinsic Motivation External Regulation	282	118	.006	.294	.489*	.288	.714**	.509**	1	.198	.063	.186	192	252	173
Amotivation	481*	138	.077	184	085	.083	.047	.107	.198	1	.446*	.434*	026	592**	.177
Academic Adjustment	132	.315	194	424*	277	098	305	151	.063	.446*	1	.339	.429*	199	.705**



82

Social Adjustment	174	100	205	293	.103	.061	056	.158	.186	.434*	.339	1	.101	.029	.414*
Personal-Emotional Adjustment	092	.634**	687**	091	037	.124	084	194	192	026	.429*	.101	1	213	.707**
Attachment	.182	039	.085	.002	081	150	277	117	252	592**	199	.029	213	1	.152
Total Adjustment	170	.515**	450*	278	222	008	342	193	173	.177	.705**	.414*	.707**	.152	1

**. Correlation significant at 0.05 significance level

*. Correlation significant at 0.01 significance level



Absence of Outliers. To test for outliers, a regression analysis was used to compute the Mahalanobis distances (p < .001). No multivariate outliers were detected.

4.5 Analysis of Model Fit

When conducting a binary logistic regression, an important criteria measure is model fit. A binary logistic regression produces outputs that help us to test the alternative hypothesis that there is some association between the variables, with the null hypothesis that there is no association between the variables. Of the 49 cases available in the current study, only 26 cases were included in our analysis for model fit and in the binary logistic regression, as 23 respondents were missing data on some of the variables included in our analysis. Tables 10-14 depict the tests and approaches used to test for model fit. This includes the omnibus tests of model coefficients, Cox & Snell R^2 and Nagelkerke R^2 values, goodness-of-fit tests, and the classification table.

4.5.1 The Omnibus Tests of Model Coefficients

The Omnibus Tests of Model Coefficients (Table 11) was used to check that the new model (with explanatory variables included) is an improvement over the baseline model. Chi-square tests are used to achieve this. For this study, the model includes the following variables: help seeking, academic motivation (intrinsic motivation to know, intrinsic motivation to experience stimulation, extrinsic motivation identified, extrinsic motivation introjected, extrinsic motivation external regulation, and amotivation), self-esteem, perceived stress and adjustment (academic adjustment, social adjustment, personal-emotional adjustment, attachment and overall adjustment). A significant chi-square test statistic (p < 0.05) would suggest that this model is a significant fit of the data while a nonsignificant chi-



square (p > 0.05) would suggest that there is no effect on the independent variables on the dependent factor

Based on the chi square and significance level test (chi-square = 25.457, df = 14, p = 0.030), we can say that the model containing the full set of predictors represents a significant improvement in fit relative to a null model in which the full set of independent variables have zero regression coefficients and therefore have no effect on or relationship with academic success.

Table 10

Omnibus Tests of Model Coefficients

		Chi-square	df	Р
Step 1	Step	25.457	14	.030
	Block	25.457	14	.030
	Model	25.457	14	.030

4.5.2 Pseudo R-Square

Table 12 contains pseudo R^2 values, more specifically the Cox & Snell R^2 and Nagelkerke R^2 values, which are both methods of calculating the explained variation. Explained variation refers to the how much of the dependent factor can be explained by the independent variables. It is represented as a proportion between 0 and 1, with 0 indicating that the model does not explain any of the variation in the dependent factor (academic success) and 1 indicating that the model predicts 100% variation in the dependent factor (Young, 2017). The Cox and Snell R^2 values as well as the Nagelkerke R^2 provide values that range from '0' to '1' with scores closer to 1 indicating good fit (Young, 2017).

Results indicate that the model has a relatively larger pseudo R^2 of 1.000 for the Nagelkerke R^2 and 0.624 for the Cox and Snell R^2 . This indicates that the model, which



contains the variables help seeking, intrinsic motivation to know, intrinsic motivation to experience stimulation, extrinsic motivation identified, extrinsic motivation introjected, extrinsic motivation external regulation, and amotivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, academic adjustment, social adjustment, personal-emotional adjustment, attachment and overall adjustment, accounts for 100% of the variation in the dependent factor (academic success). Due to the variation between the Nagelkerke R^2 and Cox and Snell R^2 values, they should be treated as approximations (Wilson & Lorenz, 2015). This means that these pseudo R^2 values should be treated with caution and not used as the only tests for model fit as they can be misleading.

Table 11

Model Summary

Step	-2 Log likelihood	Cox & Snell R ²	Nagelkerke R ²	
1	.000 ^a	.624	1.000	

a. Estimation terminated at iteration number 20 because maximum iterations has been reached. Final solution cannot be found.

4.5.3 The Hosmer & Lemeshow Goodness-of-Fit test

The Hosmer & Lemeshow Goodness-of-Fit test was conducted to further test whether the model is a good fit to the data. An overall goodness of fit of the model and for better prediction power, *p*-values need to be greater 0.05 (Hosmer & Lemeshow, 2013). Results from this test as presented on Table 13, indicated that the model is a good fit to the data as *p* > 0.05. This meant that the predicted probabilities did not deviate from the probabilities in such a way that was not aligned with the prediction of the binary distribution, and the model, with help seeking, academic motivation (intrinsic motivation to know, intrinsic motivation to



experience stimulation, extrinsic motivation identified, extrinsic motivation introjected, extrinsic motivation- external regulation, and amotivation), self-esteem, perceived stress and adjustment (academic adjustment, social adjustment, personal-emotional adjustment, attachment and overall adjustment) was adequate for analysis purposes.

Table 12

Hosmer and Lemeshow Test

Step	Chi-square	df	p
1	.000	7	1.000

4.5.4 Accuracy of the Model with the Independent Variables on Academic Success in Predicting Academic Success

The classification table as shown in Table 14 is used as an indication of how well the model (that includes the independent variables) is performing in correctly predicting the two dependent factor categories. In other words, the table is concerned with prediction as to whether a respondent will fall within the "passed" or "failed" group. The classification accuracy for a given category (passed/failed) is reflected in the row percentages. As shown in Table 13, the overall classification accuracy for the model was 100% as compared to the null model, which was predicting the outcome for 80.8% of the cases. This result indicates that the model with all the independent variables (except for intrinsic motivation towards accomplishment) has a good enough capacity to classify whether a respondent will fall in the "pass" or "fail" category.



Table 13

Predicted Academic Outcome Percentage Observed Passed Failed Correct 100.0 Step 1 Academic Outcome Passed 21 0 Failed 0 5 100.0 **Overall Percentage** 100.0

Classification Table^a

a. The cut value is .500

4.6 Binary Logistic Regression Results

Table 15 shows the contribution of each independent factor to the model and the statistical significance of each independent factor's prediction of the dependent factor. It allows us to determine which of the independent variables significantly predict academic success. This includes the regression coefficients (B), which are interpreted as Odd Ratios that represent the predicted change in the odds of a person falling into the 'pass' category on the academic success factor (in comparison with the 'fail' category) per unit increase on a predictor, the Wald statistic (to test the statistical significance) and the all-important Odds Ratio for each factor category.

Among the independent variables in this study, the regression coefficients for intrinsic motivation to experience stimulation (B = 4.442, p > 0.05), extrinsic motivation identified (B = 126.320, p > 0.05), extrinsic motivation introjected (B = 40.420, p > 0.05), perceived stress scale (B = 0.309, p > 0.05), academic adjustment (B = 3.210, p > 0.05) and total adjustment (B = 19.100, p > 0.05) were positive and non-significant. The positive coefficients indicate that with increasing values on intrinsic motivation to experience stimulation, extrinsic motivation introjected, perceived stress, academic adjustment, and overall adjustment, the



outcome of academic success increases. However, the non-significant p-values indicate that the above variables do not significantly predict academic success. Help seeking (B = -15.678, p > 0.05), intrinsic motivation to know (B = -99.253, p > 0.05), external regulation (B = -56.810, p > 0.05), amotivation (B = -13.414, p > 0.05), self-esteem (B = -1.686, p > 0.05), social adjustment (B = -25.205, p > 0.05), personal-emotional adjustment (B = -6.920, p >0.05) and attachment (B = -1.824, p > 0.05) were negative and non-significant. The negative coefficients indicate that with increasing values on help seeking, intrinsic motivation to know, external regulation, amotivation, self-esteem, social adjustment, personal-emotional adjustment and attachment, the outcome of academic success decreases. However, the nonsignificant p-values indicate that the above variables do not significantly predict academic success.

Results of the binary logistic regression demonstrate that the psychosocial variables included in this study were not necessarily predictive of academic success. This means help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, and adjustment do not help us explain much in terms of the psychosocial variables that determine whether first-time first-year students will succeed. Wald statistic values were approaching zero, which may indicate that there may be complete separation in the data (Wilson & Lorenz, 2015). This may be a result of using a small sample size. Separation in data is commonly encountered in logistic regression "where the covariates perfectly predict the outcome" (Mansournia et al., 2018, p. 864). The implications of separation in data are small sample bias and parameter estimate bias, which mean that the results of this study should be interpreted with caution.



Table 14

Variables in the Equation

		В	S.E.	Wald	df	Sig.	Exp(B)
Step 1 ^a	Total HSS	-15.678	5105.213	.000	1	.998	.000
	Intrinsic Motivation to Know	-99.253	25457.995	.000	1	.997	.000
	IM To Experience Stimulation	4.442	11785.627	.000	1	1.000	84.973
	Extrinsic Motivation Identified	126.320	24415.476	.000	1	.996	7.242E+54
	Extrinsic Motivation Introjected	40.240	12672.857	.000	1	.997	299215512820375 230.000
	EX External Regulation	-56.810	17225.321	.000	1	.997	.000
	Amotivation	-13.414	57511.354	.000	1	1.000	.000
	RSES Total	-1.686	1899.839	.000	1	.999	.185
	PSS Total	.309	1261.333	.000	1	1.000	1.362
	Academic Adjustment	3.210	1919.267	.000	1	.999	24.778
	Social Adjustment	-25.205	5008.437	.000	1	.996	.000
	Personal-Emotional Adjustment	-6.920	3438.366	.000	1	.998	.001
	Attachment	-1.824	6308.668	.000	1	1.000	.161
	Full Scale	19.100	5610.780	.000	1	.997	197320364.406
	Constant	751.799	250075.164	.000	1	.998	

a. Factor(s) entered on step 1: Total HSS, RSES Total, PSS Total, Academic Adjustment, Social Adjustment, Personal-Emotional Adjustment, Attachment, Full Scale, Intrinsic Motivation to Know, IM To Experience Stimulation, Extrinsic Motivation Identified,



Extrinsic Motivation Introjected, EX External Regulation, Amotivation.



4.7 Summary of Results

The sample in this study consisted of 49 first-time first-year students aged between 18 and 25 (M = 19.96, SD = 1.207) years of age from the Faculty of Humanities and registered with the Department of Psychology, the Department of Sociology and Department of Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology. Results from the descriptive analysis of the key variables indicated that the respondents had an overall negative attitude towards help seeking (n = 46, M = 13.8, SD = 2.794) and exhibited higher levels of external regulation (n = 32, M)= 4.37, SD = 0.69) as compared to other types of motivation. Results further indicated that the respondents exhibited normal levels of self-esteem (n = 40, M = 18.2, SD = 5.291), moderate perceived stress (n = 37, M = 30.73, SD = 6.885) and overall displayed low levels of adjustment in their first academic year (n = 33, M = 4.77, SD = 0.50). Of the 39 respondents who reported their academic outcomes, 24 indicated that they had passed all their academic modules at the time of data collection, while 1 respondent had discontinued their studies, and 4 had failed an academic module at the time of data collection. A logistic regression carried out to assess the prediction of help seeking, intrinsic motivation to know, intrinsic motivation to experience stimulation, extrinsic motivation identified, extrinsic motivation introjected, extrinsic motivation- external regulation, and amotivation, selfesteem, perceived stress, academic adjustment, social adjustment, personal-emotional adjustment, attachment, and overall adjustment on academic success indicated that the psychosocial variables in this study do not significantly predict academic success. We therefore fail to reject the null hypothesis and conclude that the psychosocial variables in this study, do not predict academic success.



4.8 Conclusion

This chapter presented the results of the current study by presenting the demographic characteristics of the study sample, descriptive statistics of the key variables (help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment, and academic success). Results of the analysis of the assumptions of a binary logistic regression were presented followed by a discussion of the tests and approaches used to test for model fit. Results of the binary logistic regression conducted were then presented and the chapter concluded with a summary of the results of the study. A discussion of the study results follows in the next chapter.



CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION OF FINDINGS

5.1 Introduction

The main aim of the study was to investigate the psychosocial predictors of academic success amongst first-time first-year students at a South African higher education institution. The current study is unique in that, only a few studies in South Africa have looked at the relationship between the psychosocial variables mentioned in this study and academic success. This chapter presents a detailed discussion of the findings presented in Chapter 4. First, I reiterate the study's research question. This is followed by a discussion of the findings in relation to the research question and in the context of current literature. The first part of the discussion centres on the salience of each psychosocial predictor used in the study. The second part of the discussion focuses on the relationship between each psychosocial variable with academic success. The limitations and implications of the research are also discussed, and the chapter concludes with recommendations for further research.

5.2 Background of the Study

Higher education institutions in South Africa have been characterised by low participation, low graduation rates and high dropout rates among first-year students (Fisher & Scott, 2011; Jacobs & Pretorius, 2016; Matsolo et al., 2018; Otu & Mkhize, 2018). This has raised an urgency to investigate the predictive variables of academic success in these institutions. Research investigating the predictors of academic success in higher education has focused largely on pre-enrolment variables such as matric results, which have proven to not be a true reflection of what predicts academic success. Growing literature encourages a focus on post-enrolment individual and institutional variables. The psychosocial variables



used in this study are based on the meta-analysis conducted by Robbins et al., (2004) from which Petersen et al. (2009) proposed a model suggesting that students' help seeking, academic motivation and self-esteem, perceived stress, academic workload, and adjustment influence their academic success. The research question guiding the study was: What are the relationships between academic success and help-seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, and adjustment as psychosocial predictors of academic success, among firsttime first-year students at a South African university

5.3 Discussion of Findings

5.3.1 The Salience of the Psychosocial Variables and Academic Success

This sub-section provides a discussion of the salience of each psychosocial predictor used in the study.

Help seeking

The respondents in this study had an overall attitude towards help seeking. Pico et al. (2016), found that positive attitudes as measured by the ATSPPH-S, indicate an openness to seeking professional help. This result was unexpected given that it has been previously reported that university students tend to not seek psychological help even in university environments where free psychotherapy is offered (Lourens & Fourie-Malherbe, 2017). This is supported by Bantjes et al. (2020), who found in their study very low mental healthcare treatment utilisation among first-year university students in two South African higher education institutions. Positive attitudes towards seeking psychological help as found in this study, suggest that perhaps the stigma and lack of knowledge pertaining to help seeking may be decreasing and that students see value in psychological help.



Results pertaining to attitudes towards academic help seeking, prompt the need for initiatives or strategies that encourage interaction between students and academic staff (e.g., lecturers). This is supported by Segabutla (2015) who stresses the need for lecturers to create a context for dialogical interaction between themselves and students. In view of the studentlecturer relationship, Hassel and Ridout (2018) have found that there is often a discrepancy between what students expect of their lecturers and what, in turn, is expected of them. While higher education lecturers tend to view students as primarily responsible for their own learning, students entering the higher education context, tend to view their lecturers as having a greater responsibility for their learning. For example, lecturers and university staff may consider independent study, critical evaluation, self-motivation, and regular class attendance as important, whereas students may view receiving detailed notes, availability and support from lecturers as being most important. Poor lecturer-student relationships and a mismatch of expectations between first-year students and lecturers, may be one of the major reasons for low academic help seeking among students (Hassel & Ridout, 2018; Segabutla, 2015). A distant relationship between lecturers and students may deter students from consulting their lecturers on their academic challenges. Improving lecturer-student relationships may increase participation in the classroom, provide students with emotional and cognitive support, and encourage students to consult their lecturers on their areas of incompetence. Although lecturers may normalise academic help seeking as an acceptable part of learning, students' reluctance to seek help may stem from individual and psychological variables such as, the fear of being labelled as incompetent or being negatively perceived, anxiety, and an inability to perceive a need for help. Help seeking behaviours can therefore not be viewed as solely resulting from the quality of the lecturer-student relationship. Based on Astin's student involvement theory, the help seeking behaviours of the respondents can be understood as resulting from their involvement within their higher education environment, which is the



responsibility of both the student and the institution. Positive attitudes towards seeking psychological help as found in this study, suggest that students have engaged with the psychological support systems offered in their academic environment and that the institution has made the academic environment conducive for students to seek psychological support. Identification of key determinants of academic help-seeking behaviour among first year students would help give insight into which, if any, individual and psychological variables influence students' decision to seek help.

Academic motivation

The respondents in this study had reasonably high extrinsic motivation (identified regulation) and intrinsic motivation to know. Students with extrinsic motivation more inclined to engage in academic learning and achieving academic outcomes because it is of personal importance or of perceived value (Ryan & Deci, 2017; Vallerand et al., 1992). The high degree of intrinsic motivation to know, suggests that students in this study, are motivated to learn out of curiosity and out of the satisfaction they experience from learning and exploring new things (Mikail et al., 2017; Vallerand, 1992). Respondents had low levels of amotivation, as could have been expected, given that the other forms of motivation were high. Among the types of motivation, intrinsic motivation is preferable. This is because a considerable amount of research has found that extrinsic motivation yields less learning effectiveness in the long term compared to intrinsic motivation (Cerasoli et al., 2014; Greene, 2011; Petersen et al., 2009; Zaccone & Pedrini, 2019). This stems from the belief that intrinsic motivation creates more engagement and increased persistence in learning. An example of extrinsic motivation yielding less learning effectiveness is found in Petersen et al.'s (2009) study investigating predictive and mediating psychosocial variables of adjustment, where students whose academic behaviour was extrinsically motivated achieved



lower average academic grades at the end of the year. Knowledge of student's motivation types can help first year educators develop strategies to reinforce motivation. Although educators are well positioned to motivate students, they are not solely responsible for students' academic motivation. This is supported by Astin's (1984) involvement theory, which highlights that student involvement and success are the responsibility of both the student and the institution. Students' future aspirations, determination of goals, perception of their academic abilities, effort regulation and fear of academic failure may influence their motivation (Isik et al., 2018). Employment prospects and funding have also been reported to influence students' motivation (Thomas & Maree, 2022).

Higher education institutions could highlight the availability of academic resources and personnel (e.g., educational psychologists, tutors, librarians) which can help promote academic motivation by helping students with their areas of incompetence, collaborating with students to set up achievable goals in line with their aspirations, and assisting students with any psychological or intrapersonal challenges that may be hindering their motivation. It can be argued that even when higher education institutions might have devoted a considerable number of resources towards providing students with academic support services to increase students' academic motivation, students often fail to seek academic help (Thomas & Tagler, 2019). Identification of key determinants and barriers of academic motivation among first year students would help give insight into which, if any, institutional, social, and individual variables increase or hinder academic motivation. Additionally, identification would give insight into how to retain students' motivation. Identification of key determinants and barriers of academic motivation among first year students in future studies would help give insight into which, if any, institutional, social, and individual variables increase or hinder academic motivation. Additionally, identification would give insight into how to retain students' motivation



Self-esteem

The respondents in this study possessed moderate levels of self-esteem. This finding suggests that students in this study have an overall positive self-esteem. This finding is consistent with a few studies that have been conducted on undergraduate students (Fakaruddin & Tharbe, 2018; Gidi et al., 2021; Mustafa et al., 2015; Paudel et al., 2020). High levels of self-esteem would have been preferable because they have been found to motivate behaviours that are integral to the higher education context, such as academic engagement, help seeking and problem solving (Malinauskas & Dumciene, 2017). Additionally, high levels of self-esteem have been found to be vital for the successful transition to university. Students' psychological resources (including self-esteem) have been found to decline during the first year of university due to multiple stressors that come with transitioning from high school to university (Malinauskas & Dumciene, 2017; Van Breda, 2017). Stressors in the first year include increased academic and interpersonal-societal demands, increased responsibility for own learning, peer pressure, and separation from home ties (Brooker, et al., 2017; Chinneck et al., 2018; Nel et al., 2016). These stressors may leave students' self-esteem compromised. Ciccarelli and White (2015) believe that positive selfesteem is important for self-actualisation to occur and for the development of relationships. The first-year experience is characterised by the dilemma of developing new interpersonal and academic relationships. Students with low self-esteem may be hesitant to forming these relationships and hesitant to engage in learning, which may impact their integration into the higher learning environment and the formation of quality lecturer-student relationships and interpersonal relationships.

Contrary to literature supporting benefits of high levels of self-esteem in university, Arshad et al. (2015) argue that high self-esteem is not always associated with better



interpersonal relationships or behaviour. On the contrary, high levels of self-esteem might promote narcissism and the alienation of others, thus impacting relationships and giving a false sense of achievement. Perhaps moderate levels of self-esteem, as found in this current study, reflect a healthy self-esteem.

The study focused on post-enrolment variables so it is possible that the moderate levels of self-esteem of the respondents in this study could have resulted from the experience of the higher education institution. There are various challenges and experiences in the higher education context that may impact students' self-esteem. The increased workload may result in low academic performance, which may lead to feelings of incompetence, thus lowering a student's self-esteem. The difficulty in developing peer relationships and critical feedback from lecturers may cause feelings of inadequacy or rejection, thus lowering self-esteem. It may be argued that various challenges and experiences in the higher education context impact certain parts of self-esteem as opposed to students' overall esteem (Ndima, 2017). For example, low academic performance may impact a student's academic self-esteem, while poor peer relationships might impact student's social self-esteem. The current study looked at global self-esteem, therefore, the moderate levels of self-esteem found in the sample only explain students' overall attitude towards themselves.

Perceived stress

The respondents displayed moderate levels of perceived stress. This result concurs with several previous studies on the stress levels amongst first year students in the Faculty of Humanities at a South African university, where majority of the respondents experienced moderate levels of perceived stress (Bhayat & Madiba, 2017; Emebigwine 2017; McConnachie, 2018; Nekgotha, 2020). Moderate to high perceived stress can be expected during the first year of university, as students are faced with several environmental and



personal stressors such as a greater responsibility for their own learning, demanding coursework, being away from home and a lack of social support (Keat Lau et al., 2018). The results obtained from this study, demonstrate the prevalence of academic stress among the sample. Based on the transactional model of stress and coping by Lazarus and Folkman (1984), we can say that the moderate levels of perceived stress among first-year students may be as a result of a dilemma in the primary appraisal and secondary appraisal stage. A dilemma in the primary appraisal stage suggests that students need to learn how to properly appraise a situation. For example, a first-year student might perceive doing a class presentation as threatening (primary appraisal) instead of perceiving it as presenting a challenge or an opportunity to develop competence. Other situations that may be negatively appraised include asking lecturers for help, assignment deadlines, group work and examinations. A dilemma in the secondary appraisal stage, suggests that students are employing ineffective coping strategies to perceived stressors. For example, a student who perceives doing a class presentation as threatening might avoid coming to campus on the day or class presentation. Other ineffective coping strategies include alcohol consumption, use of stimulants and procrastination. Snehaja and Mani (2016) suggest that students need to learn appropriate coping strategies. Higher education institutions and concerned bodies such as student support services could host workshops on strategies to manage stress (e.g., problem solving, help seeking and positive reappraisal). This study was conducted during a global pandemic (COVID-19), therefore moderate to high perceived levels of stress could have been expected. The results in this study replicate the findings of Hoyt et al. (2020), who found in their study that college students were experiencing moderate levels of perceived stress during the global pandemic.

100



Adjustment

The respondents had low levels of adjustment. Results from the study suggest that students are struggling with the academic and social demands inherent in the university experience (Baker & Siryk, 1989). Additionally, students may be experiencing psychological distress and low commitment to their educational goals and to the university. The low levels of social adjustment found in this study suggest that students experienced difficulty with the interpersonal-societal demands inherent in the university experience. Low scores in the SACQ social adjust scale are associated with low participation in social activities in university, low interaction with the university environment, feelings of loneliness and difficulty separating from home ties (Baker & Siryk, 1989). According to Tinto's integration theory, students in this study may be stuck in the separation stage, which consists of departing from their existing system or community and adjusting to the new set of norms, demands and interactional styles. The low levels of social adjustment found in this study could be explained by the impact of the global pandemic (COVID-19) experienced during data collection. Due to the pandemic, social distancing regulations were put in place, resulting in online teaching and learning at South African education institutions. As a result, students could not participate in social activities in university or interact with the others on campus. The lowest score was obtained for academic adjustment, suggesting low academic motivation, academic effort, and satisfaction with the academic environment (Baker & Siryk, 1989). The results of the students' adjustment levels are inconsistent with studies that have found moderate to high adjustment levels among first-year students (Dlamini et al., 2020; Petersen et al., 2009, Van Viet, 2021). These studies have connected adjustment problems to socio-economic variables and low interaction with the higher education institution. The context of the study is a historically white higher education institution. Therefore, it is possible that the effects of the previous higher education system that was segregated,



inequitable, and provided low-quality education for non-white and socioeconomically disadvantaged students (Mzangwa, 2019) may still exist, making previously disadvantaged groups particularly vulnerable and under-prepared for the demands of the higher learning context. Among the variables that have been found to contribute to non-white students' adjustment are problems surrounding proficiency in English. The majority of the respondents in this study did not have English as their home language. Literature has demonstrated that proficiency in the medium of instruction in higher education, assists students in grasping the concepts and content used in the higher education context, as well as the processes required for effective learning such as metacognition (Opperman, 2020; Thomas & Maree, 2022). Students with limited proficiency in the medium of instruction (English) may struggle to adapt to higher education demands (Opperman, 2020). Proficiency in English was not measured in this study and could have been a contributing factor to the low academic adjustment. This leaves a gap for future studies to investigate the relationship between language proficiency and adjustment to university.

Academic success

The majority of the respondents study passed the academic modules forming part of the programme registered for. According to Scott (2018), academic success indicates that students have sufficiently mastered their field of learning. Conversely, those who failed have not mastered their field of learning. Kuh at al. (2006) would, however, argue that successful completion of students' academic modules reflects academic achievement and acquisition of knowledge pertaining to those modules. They viewed academic success as also reflected in students' engagement in educationally purposeful activities, skills and competencies, persistence, and attainment of educational outcomes. It may be argued, however, that students' pass mark for their academic modules may have resulted from rote learning and not



mastery or acquisition of knowledge. Ahmed and Ahmed (2017) have found that rote learning is a well-practiced approach at a higher education level. First year students may just have good memorization skills. This approach, however, is not sustainable. The goals of higher education are the retention and transfer of knowledge. Therefore, if the students in this study's pass marks were obtained via rote learning, they might not be able to comprehend and transfer the knowledge presumable obtained to other modules that are built on their current modules.

With regards to results pertaining to academic failure, Van Rooij et al. (2018) viewed module credits and intention to persist as two important outcomes of academic success. This perspective suggests that the respondents who failed their academic modules in this study, can be considered successful should they intend to persist in their studies. It is recommended that future research investigate the intention to persist of first-time first year students who failed their first-year academic modules. There was a very low discontinuation of academic modules among the respondents in this study. This suggests that students in this study are persisting in their studies.

5.3.2 The relationship between each psychosocial variable with academic success

A binary logistic regression analysis was conducted to test whether psychosocial variables predict academic success. This sub-section provides a discussion of the relationship between each psychosocial factor wand academic success.

Help Seeking and Academic Success

In this study, help-seeking did not significantly predict academic success. This finding is consistent with the Petersen et al. (2009) study, where no relationship was found between help seeking academic success. This result is inconsistent with studies conducted in the South



African context, which have found help seeking to significantly impact on academic success (Melese, 2018; Pillay et al., 2020; Umarani, 2020). In their study on the psychosocial variables predicting academic achievement of first- and second-year students, Sommer and Dumont (2011) found that, although help seeking did not directly predict academic success, students who had positive attitudes towards academic help seeking were better adjusted to the university context, and students with higher adjustment levels obtained higher grades than students who were not adjusted to the higher education institution. This result suggests that help seeking could be a mediating variable between adjustment and academic success. The relationship between help seeking and academic success is thus still important to investigate. Additionally, studies have shown the prevalence of depression and academic stress in university students which ultimately impact students' academic performance (Naidoo et al., 2015; Pillay et al., 2020). Positive help seeking behaviours may help students with the depression and academic stress that university students might experience in higher education institutions. Thomas and Tagler (2019) view help seeking as an adaptive self-regulated learning strategy that facilitates positive academic outcomes. The findings in this study contradict this perspective. Help seeking may be a mediating factor and not a predictive factor.

Academic Motivation and Academic Success

It was expected that amotivation would have a negative association with academic success. Intrinsic motivation and extrinsic motivation were both expected to have a positive association with academic success, however both psychosocial variables did not predict academic success. Academic motivation did not significantly predict academic success in this study. The nonsignificant result is inconsistent with several South African studies that have found academic motivation to affect academic success (Chinomona & Macongue, 2021; Petersen et al., 2009; Sikhwari, 20174Van Den Berg & Coetzee, 2014; Sommer & Dumont,



2011; Thomas & Maree, 2022). Petersen et al. (2009) found that extrinsic motivation predicted academic success. Findings from their study indicated that students who were extrinsically motivated achieved lower average academic grades at the end of the year. Sommer and Dumont (2011) also found that extrinsic motivation predicted academic performance. In their study, extrinsic motivation positively predicted academic performance They also found that amotivation resulted in lower academic performance. Van Rooij et al. (2017) found that motivational variables did not impact academic success directly but only through adjustment. This finding suggests that having academic motivation does not warrant academic success. It can, however, increase students' chances of being well-adjusted to the higher education context. This finding may explain the nonsignificant result found in the current study.

Self-esteem and Academic Success

In this study, self-esteem did not significantly predict academic success. A similar result was found in Petersen et al.'s (2009) study where self-esteem did not predict academic success. This result contradicts studies that have found a significant relationship between self-esteem an academic success (Ahmed, 2019; Arshad et al., 2015; Gezu et al., 2020; Maropamabi, 2014; Seabi, 2011). These studies focused on students' overall self-esteem. Kärchner et al., (2021), found that self-esteem facets predicted academic success as opposed to overall self-esteem. They further highlighted the importance of investigating the impact of various self-esteem facets on academic performance. This study focused on global self-esteem. Perhaps a focus on the relationship between various facets of self-esteem and academic success may have yielded different results. Self-esteem could also be a mediating factor and not a predictive factor. Kärchner et al. (2021) suggest that self-esteem influences students' motivation and attitudes, which then determine academic performance. A



nonsignificant relationship between self-esteem and academic success suggests that the way in which students evaluate themselves has no implications for their academic success.

Perceived Stress and Academic Success

Perceived stress did not significantly predict academic success. This finding is consistent with a few studies investigating the psychosocial predictors of academic success at a South African higher learning institution (Petersen et al., 2009; Petersen, et al., 2010; Sommer & Dumont, 2011). These studies did not find a significant predictive relationship between perceived stress and academic success. It was expected that perceived stress would predict academic success in the current study, as students with high levels of stress may experience difficulty coping with the academic, social and personal-emotional demands of university, which may adversely affect academic performance. Additionally, students with high levels of perceived stress have been found to employ ineffective coping strategies such as alcohol, drugs, and other risky behaviours, which affecting their academic performance (Bhayat & Madiba, 2017; Govender, et al., 2015). In a cross-sectional analytical study conducted on clinical students, Bhayat and Madiba (2017), found that students experienced moderate to severe levels of perceived stress, with fear of failing as the highest perceived. These levels of perceived stress led to some students contemplating suicide or quitting university altogether. On the contrary, Jha et al. (2018) found that perceived stress increased academic performance in female respondents. These contrary findings suggest that perceived stress may cause an increase in students' academic performance or cause them to become ineffective such as adopting avoidant coping strategies. Perceived stress did not predict academic success in our study. Perhaps perceived stress impacts students' coping strategies and not their academic performance. Research into whether coping strategies predict

106



academic success could give insight into which strategies increase the chances of academic success.

Adjustment and Academic Success

Adjustment did not significantly predict academic success. This result was unexpected given that a considerable amount of research has demonstrated a relationship between adjustment to university and academic success (Alasbool & Fateel, 2019; AlDababseh et al., 2017; Fateel, 2019; Petersen et al., 2009; Sommer & Dumont, 2011; Van Rooij et al., 2017). In their study, Petersen et al. (2009) found adjustment to significantly predict academic success. Their findings suggested that students who were well-adjusted to the university context achieved higher academic grades at the end of the academic year. They did, however, find that social adjustment did not predict academic success at the end of the year. It was expected that social adjustment would predict academic success in the current study, as students who are socially adjusted have been found to cope with the interpersonalsocietal demands of higher education institutions, which ultimately made them successful university (Baker & Siryk, 1989). Conversely, students with low levels of social adjustment have been found to have difficulty with establishing social relationships and interacting with the higher education environment. They practise social avoidance, have less social confidence, and less success in coping with the transition from secondary school to the higher education context. As a result, their academic performance is impacted. The results of this study also contradict Spady's (1971) integration theory, which suggests that the results of students' interaction with the higher education institution determine students' assimilation and ultimately their retention in the higher education institution. Student retention increases chances of students' course completion and gives students an opportunity to enhance their academic skills. The lack of significant results could be attributed to a low sample size, but if



the results are a true reflection of the relationship between adjustment and academic success, that would imply that students do not have to be academically, socially, and emotionally adjusted to university, to succeed.

In summary, despite a statistically significant model, results from the binary logistic regression show that none of the predictor variables in this study were significant at the 0.05 significance level, meaning that help seeking, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, and adjustment do not significantly predict academic success. Perhaps stronger associations between the psychosocial variables and academic success would have been found if analyses had been performed on a larger sample.

5.4 Reliability of Measures Used in the Study

A Cronbach's alpha for the ATSPPH-S indicated low internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.577$). This result is inconsistent with the original study conducted by Fischer and Farina (1995) where Cronbach's alpha coefficient for the scale was 0.84. Pallant (2020) holds that it is common to find quite low Cronbach values in scales with a few numbers of items.

Cronbach's alpha values obtained for the AMS-C subscales ranged between 0.799-0.914, indicating high internal consistency, making it a reliable tool to assess academic motivation. Amotivation, however displayed very low internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.426$). The high Cronbach values found for the subscales are consistent with those of the original study conducted by Vallerand et al. (1992), where Cronbach's alpha coefficients for the subscales ranged between 0.83 and 0.86. In a more recent study, the internal consistencies in a sample of first year South African university students proved to be acceptable with Cronbach's alpha coefficients ranging from 0.87- 0.92 (Kapp et al., 2020). The results above render the AMS-C as a reliable measure to use in the context of this study.


For the RSES, a Cronbach's alpha of 0.904 was obtained, indicating the RSES's high internal consistency for use on the current study sample. This result is consistent with that in Ndima's (2017) study in which the RSES had a high internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.81$) and was found to be a suitable tool to use in the South African university context. The RSES was administered to 304 students from two South African higher education institutions.

The Cronbach's alpha obtained ($\alpha = 0.684$) in this study for the PSS, indicated a low internal consistency. This result is inconsistent with those in the original studies conducted by Cohen et al. (1983), where Cronbach's alpha coefficients for the subscales ranged between 84-86 for three samples. Despite having low internal consistency in this study, the PSS-14 has been found to be a reliable assessment to use in larger sample of college students. It is therefore assumed that the study would have yielded different results had there been a larger sample.

The current study found that the SACQ had a low internal consistency for the full scale (α = 0.546), academic adjustment (α = 0.611); social adjustment, α = 0.640; and institutional attachment, α = -0.518). High internal consistency was found for the personal-emotional adjustment, α = 0.840. Results on the four subscales are inconsistent with a recent study (Mittelmeier et al., 2019) conducted in a South African higher education institution where the SACQ had good internal reliability for all four subscales (academic adjustment, α = 0.713; social adjustment, α = 0.751; personal-emotional adjustment, α = 0.743; attachment, α = 0.872). Papageorgiou and Callaghan (2020) suggest that the SACQ is a useful tool, however, they recommend that the questionnaire needs to be modified to obtain a better fit to the South African university population. The low internal consistency obtained for the SACQ in this study, suggests that results should be interpreted with caution.



5.5 Limitations of the Study

Several limitations were noted in the current study. The first limitation is related to the sample. The analysis of this research was based on a limited sample size drawn from a single Faculty, the Faculty of Humanities. Furthermore, 91.8% of the respondents were female and 4 (8.3%) were male. This limitation impacts the generalisability of the findings as the sample underrepresented male first-time first-year students. A larger sample size would have been considered more representative of the first-time first year population (Babbie, 2014).

The second limitation was limited access to the respondents. Data was collected during a global pandemic (COVID-19) where social distancing regulations were put in place at tertiary institutions to ensure safety. The pandemic led to online teaching and learning at South African education institutions. Students without access to computers may have been unable to participate in the current study, as the study was restructured from a paper-based survey to an online survey to allow online participation. This may have created a socioeconomic status bias by representing privileged first-time first year students who have access to a computer. Furthermore, the shift to online education may have been overwhelming to students, limiting their interest in participating in any research study. There was low participation from first-time first-year students in this study. The low participation could be attributed to the use of online surveys instead of a paper-based survey. Online surveys have been reported to produce lower response rates as compared to paper-based surveys (Liu & Wronski, 2017).

The third limitation relates to missing data. Out of the 49 respondents, 23 had missing data on some of the variables included in our analysis. This led to separation in data. Separation in data is commonly encountered in logistic regression "where the covariates perfectly predict the outcome" (Mansournia et al., 2018, p. 864). The implications are small sample bias and parameter estimate bias which mean that the results of this study should be interpreted with caution.



Regardless of the limitations mentioned above, the results of this study provide valuable information related to predicting academic success among first-time first-year students. The contribution of the study is discussed next, followed by recommendations for future research

5.6 Implications of the Study

The study makes several contributions. First, the study focused on South Africa. As stated in chapter two, there is limited research on psychosocial predictors of academic success in South African higher education institutions (Malefo, 2000; Petersen et al., 2009; Petersen et al., 2010; Sommer & Dumont, 2011). These studies are on the extent to which psychosocial variables predict academic performance. The study contributes to the limited research and prompts future studies on post-enrolment predictive variables of academic success. Secondly, the study offers the university and the Faculty of Humanities some insight about students' first year experience particularly their help seeking attitudes, academic motivation, selfesteem, perceived stress, and adjustment. Finally, the study took place during a global pandemic (COVID-19). Although the study did not focus on the pandemic, its results provide some insight into how the pandemic could have impacted the perceived stress and adjustment levels of the students in this study.

5.7 Recommendations for Future Research

The limitations of the present study as outlined in an earlier section, suggest some avenues for possible future research. Replication of the study with a larger sample would be important to make results generalisable. Additionally, while this study focussed on

one faculty (Humanities) at one higher education institution, comparative studies across more South African institutions and faculties can yield valuable information pertaining to



help seeking behaviour, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment levels and the academic success of each faculty.

The study was cross-sectional in nature. A longitudinal study could help study of the same group and in doing so tracking changes in first-time first year students' help seeking attitudes, academic motivation, self-esteem, perceived stress, adjustment, and academic success over time and more broadly the psychosocial variables influencing their academic success.

The current study employed an online based survey. It is recommended that paper-based surveys be used in future research to increase the response rate.

This study used measures that were developed in other countries. Despite having been found to be reliable tools to use in South Africa, "the diversity inherent in the South African context may have important implications for the testing of the psychometric properties of scales developed in other contexts" (Papageorgiou et al., 2020, p. 225). It is therefore recommended that future studies utilise South African developed measures.

It is also recommended that future studies investigate key determinants and barriers of academic motivation among first-year students in future studies as this would help give insight into which, if any, institutional, social, and individual variables increase or hinder academic motivation. Additionally, identification would give insight into how to retain students' motivation.

Lastly, the inclusion of first year lecturers' perceptions on psychosocial variables that predict the academic success of first-year students may add a unique perspective to the understanding of students' academic success. First year lecturers, through a qualitative study, could be asked to identify post-enrolment variables that they perceive as having the most important influence on students' success.



5.8 Conclusion

Understanding the academic success of students in higher education institutions in South Africa is imperative as academic success impacts the individual, institutional and national economic outcomes. A focus on academic success in the first year of higher education helps tertiary institutions to monitor academic success and address its impediments at a tertiary grassroot level. Moreover, the focus on academic success in the first year helps them improve their throughput rates, which impact the institutions' efficacy reports. To address the alarming dropout rates and low throughput among first-year students, the identification of key factors linked with academic success is required.

This is especially necessary in relation to the South African higher education institutions context, where relatively little research on the post-enrolment predictive factors of academic success among first-time first-year students has been conducted. More specifically, research on the predictive relationship between psychosocial variables and academic success among students in South African higher education institutions is limited. This limitation has created a gap for further research on the psychosocial variables of academic success among first-time first-year students.

The main aim of the study was to investigate the psychosocial predictors of academic success amongst first-time first-year students at a South African higher education institution. To test these predictions, a binary logistic regression was conducted to test whether help seeking, academic achievement, self-esteem, perceived stress, and adjustment predicted the academic success of students in their first year of study. No association between the psychosocial variables and academic success was found. This result may have been due to the small sample size used in this study. Additionally, this result contradicts previous studies that have found a significant relationship between psychosocial factors and academic success. Although no association between the psychosocial variables and academic success was



found, descriptive results on each psychosocial variable provided valuable insight on how first-time first-year students in this study experienced university. This study found that the respondents in this study had positive attitudes towards psychological and academic help seeking and that their self-esteem was within the normal range. Additionally, the respondents were extrinsically motivated, experienced moderate levels of perceived stress and had low levels of adjustment. The moderate levels of perceived stress and low levels of adjustment magnifies the need for higher education institutions to investigate how first-time first-year students experience the first year of higher education and how the first-year experience impact their success and their prospects of success in higher education, based on the first-year experience. It can be concluded that the implications and limitations of this study prompt further studies on the psychosocial variables of academic success.

114



References

Abdulqader, Q. (2017). Applying the binary logistic regression analysis on the medical data. *Science Journal of University of Zakho*, 5(4). 330-334.

https://sjuoz.uoz.edu.krd/index.php/sjuoz/article/view/442

- Ahmed, A., & Ahmed, N. (2017). Comparative analysis of rote learning on high and low achievers in graduate and undergraduate programs. *Journal of Education and Educational Development*, 4(1), 111-129. doi: 10.22555/joeed.v4i1.982
- Ahmed, B., & Madiba, T. (2017). The self-perceived sources of stress among dental students at a South African Dental School and their methods of coping. *South African Dental Journal*, 72(1), 6-10.
 http://www.scielo.org.za/scielo.php?script=sci_arttext&pid=S0011-

85162017000100005&lng=en&tlng=en

- Ahmed, B. S. (2019). Impact of self-esteem and academic achievements of university students. *International Conference on Accounting, Business, Economics and Politics*, 308-314. doi: 10.23918/icabep2018p30
- Alasbool, F., & Fateel, M. (2019). The level of psychological compatibility & its relation to some variables among Ahlia university students. *Awraqthaqafya Journal*, 1(3), 340-367. <u>https://doi.org/10.5430/ijhe.v8n6p184</u>
- AlDababseh, M. F., Ay, K. M., Al-Taieb, M. H., Hammouri, W. Y., & Abu Areeda, F.
 (2017). The relationship between psychological compatibility and academic achievement in swimming. *Journal of Human Sport & Exercise*, *12*(2), 396-404. 04.
 https://doi.org/10.14198/jhse.2017.122.16
- Abe, E. N., & Chikoko, V. (2020). Exploring the factors that influence the career decision of STEM students at a university in South Africa. *International Journal of STEM Education*, 7(60), 1-14. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s40594-020-00256-x</u>

- Ali, M. S., & Jalal, H. (2018). Higher education as a predictor of employment: The world of work perspective. *Bulletin of Education and Research*, 40(2), 79-90. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.11594/ijmaber.03.03.12</u>
- Almalki, S. A. (2019). Influence of motivation on academic performance among dental college students. *Macedonian Journal of Medical Sciences*, 7(8),1374-1381. <u>https://doi.org/10.3889/oamjms.2019.319</u>
- Ang, R. P., Lau, S., Tan, A.G., & Lim, K. M. (2007). Refining the attitudes toward seeking professional psychological help scale: Factorial invariance across two Asian samples. *Measurement & Evaluation in Counseling & Development, 40*, 130-141.
 doi:10.1037/t63265-000
- Arshad, M., Zaidi, S. M. I. H., & Mahmood, K. (2015). Self-esteem & academic performance among university students. *Journal of Education and Practice*, 6(1), 156-162. <u>https://iiste.org/Journals/index.php/JEP/article/view/22058/22545</u>
- Astatke, M. (2018). First-Year college students' emotional intelligence and help-seeking behaviours as correlates of their academic achievement. *Journal of Student Affairs in Africa*, 6(2), 29-50. <u>https://doi.org/10.24085/jsaa.v6i2.2515</u>
- Astin, A. W. (1975). Preventing students from dropping out. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Astin, A. W. (1984). Student involvement: A developmental theory for higher education. Journal of College Student Personnel, 25(4), 518-529.
- Ayuk, P. T., & Jacobs, G. J. (2018). Developing a measure for student perspectives on institutional effectiveness in higher education. *South African Journal of Industrial Psychology*, 44(0)1-12. doi: <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/sajip.v44i0.1485</u>

Babbie, E. R. (2014). The basics of social research (6th ed). Wadsworth, Cengage Learning.



- Bahrami, D., & Bahrami, M.A. (2015). The relationship of self-esteem and achievement goals with academic performance. *African Journal of Basic & Applied Sciences*, 7(1), 65-72. doi: 10.5829/idosi.ajbas.2015.7.1.9324
- Baker, R. W., & Siryk, B. (1989). Student adaptation to college questionnaire: Manual. Western Psychological Services.
- Bantjes, J., Saal, W., Lochner, F., Roos, C., Auerbach, R., Mortier, P., Bruffaerts, R., Kessler, R., & Stein, D. (2020). Inequality and mental healthcare utilization among first-year university students in South Africa. *International Journal of Mental Health Systems,* 14(5), 1-11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s13033-020-0339-y</u>
- Bardach, L., Lüftenegger, M., Oczlon, S., Spiel, C., & Schober, S. (2020). Context-related problems and university students' dropout intentions—the buffering effect of personal best goals. *European Journal of Psychology of Education*, 35, 477-493.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10212-019-00433-9
- Basit, T. (2013). Ethics, reflexivity and access in educational research: Issues in intergenerational investigation. *Research Papers in Education*. 28. 506-517. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671522.2012.689318
- Bhayat, A., & Madiba, T. (2017). The self-perceived sources of stress among dental students at a South African Dental School and their methods of coping. *South African Dental Journal*, 72(1), 6-10.

http://www.scielo.org.za/scielo.php?script=sci_arttext&pid=S0011-

85162017000100005&lng=en

- Bordens, K. & Abbott, B. B. (2018). *Research Design and Methods: A Process Approach* (10th ed.). New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Brooker, A., Brooker, S., & Lawrence, J. (2017). First year students' perceptions of their difficulties. *Student Success*, 8(1), 49-62. doi: 10.5204/ssj.v8i1.352

- Burger, A. (2017). Factors and experiences related to academic success of students in the faculty of humanities [Unpublished Doctoral dissertation]. University of the Free State.
- Burrus, J., Elliott, D., Brenneman, M., Markle, R., Carney, L., Moore, G., Betancourt, A.,
 Jackson, T., Robbins, S., Kyllonen, P., & Roberts, R. D. (2013). *Putting and keeping* students on track: Toward a comprehensive model of persistence and goal attainment.
 Princeton, NJ: Educational Testing Service.
- Caruth, G. D. (2018). Student engagement, retention, and motivation: Assessing academic success in today's college students. *Participatory Educational Research*, *5*(1), 17-30.
- Cerasoli, C. P., Nicklin, J.M. & Ford, M. T. D. (2014). Intrinsic motivation and extrinsic incentives jointly predict performance: A 40-year meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, 140(4), 980-1008. doi: 10.1037/a0035661
- Chavoshi, S., Wintre, M. G., Dentakos, S., & Wright, L. (2017). A developmental sequence model to university adjustment of international undergraduate students. *Journal of International Students*, 7(3), 703-727. <u>https://doi.org/10.32674/jis.v7i3.295</u>
- Chinomona, E., & Macongue, M. B. B. (2021). The effects of loyalty, Satisfaction, and motivation on student's performance: A study of higher education in South Africa.*Global Journal of Business and Social Science*, 9(1): 41-49.

https://doi.org/10.35609/gjbssr.

- Chen, G., Gully, S. M., & Eden, D. (2004). General self-efficacy and self-esteem: Toward theoretical and empirical distinction between correlated self-evaluations. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 25(3), 375–395. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/job.251</u>
- Chetty, R. & Pather, S. (2015). Challenges in Higher Education in South Africa. In: J. Condy (Ed.). *Telling Stories Differently: Engaging 21st Century Students Through Digital Storytelling* (1-6). Stellenbosch, South Africa: African Sun Media.

- Chibba, M., & Luiz, J. M. (2011). Poverty, inequality and unemployment in South Africa:
 Context, Issues and the Way Forward. *Economic Papers: Journal of Applied Economics and Policy*, 30(3), 307-315. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1759-</u>
 3441.2011.00129.x
- Chinneck, A., Thompson, K., Mahu, I. T., Davis-MacNevin, P., Dobson, K., & Stewart, S. H.
 (2018). Personality and prescription drug use/misuse among first year undergraduates.
 Addictive Behaviors, 87, 122-130. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2018.07.001</u>
- Ciccarelli, S. K., & White, J. N. (2015). Psychology (4th ed.). New York: Pearson.
- Cilliers, F., & Flotman, A. (2016). The psychological well-being manifesting among master's students in industrial and organisational psychology. SA Journal of Industrial Psychology, 42(1), 1-14. <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/sajip.v42i1.1323</u>
- Cohen, S., Kamarck, T., & Mermelstein, R. (1983). A global measure of perceived stress. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 24(4), 385-396. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2136404</u>
- Cokley, K. O., Bernard, N., Cunningham, D., & Motoike, J. (2001). A psychometric investigation of the Academic Motivation Scale using a United States sample.
 Measurement and Evaluation in Counseling and Development, 34(2), 109-119.
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2018). *Research design: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches* (5th ed.). SAGE Publications.
- Daoud, J. I., (2017). Multicollinearity and regression analysis. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 949(1). https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/949/1/012009
- Davidowitz, B., & Schreiber, B. (2008). Facilitating adjustment to higher education: towards enhancing academic functioning in an academic development programme. *South African Journal of Higher Education*, 22(1), 191-206. doi: 10.4314/sajhe.v22i1.25781



- Department of Education (DOE) (2001). *National plan for higher education*. Pretoria, South Africa: Government Printers.
- Department of Education. (1995). White Paper on Education. Government Gazette. (Vol. 375, No. 45621).
- Department of Education (DOE). (1996b). Education White Paper 2- Notice 130 of 1996: The organisation, governance and funding of schools. Pretoria, South Africa: Government Printers.
- DHET. (2016). Report on the second national higher education transformation summit 15-17 October 2015. Pretoria, South Africa. Retrieved from <u>http://www.justice.gov.za/commissions/FeesHET/docs/2015-</u> <u>ReportSecondNationalHETSummit.pdf</u>
- Dlamini, B. I., Tom, R. F., Nel, K. A., & Zogli, L. J. (2020). Adjustment experiences of firstyear students in South Africa. *Academy of Educational Leadership Journal*, 24(2), 1-10.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/344333447_ADJUSTMENT_EXPERIENC ES_OF_FIRST-YEAR_STUDENTS_IN_SOUTH_AFRICA

- Dube, M. B., & Mlotshwa, P. R. (2018). Factors influencing enrolled nursing students' academic performance at a selected private nursing education institution in KwaZulu-Natal. *Curationis*, 41(1), 1-7. https://dx.doi.org/10.4102/curationis.v41i1.1850
- Duguet, A., Le Mener, M., & Morlaix, S. (2016). The key predictors of success in university in France: what are the contributing factors and possible new directions in educational research? *International Journal of Higher Education*, 5(3), 222-235. https://doi.org/10.5430/ijhe.v5n3p222



- Du Plessis, M. (2020). Model of coping with occupational stress of academics in a South African higher education institution. *SA Journal of Industrial Psychology*, *46*(0), 1-11. <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/sajip.v46i0.1714</u>
- Emebigwine, D. L. A. (2017). Perceived stress of first year nursing students associated with the first objective structured clinical examination at a university in the Western Cape
 [Unpublished Masters dissertation]. University of the Western Cape.
- Etikan, I., Musa, S. A., & Alkassim, R. S. (2016). Comparison of convenience sampling and purposive sampling. *American Journal of Theoretical and Applied Statistics* 5(1),1.
 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/304339244 Comparison of Convenience
 Sampling and Purposive Sampling
- Fakaruddin, F. N. & Tharbe, H. A. (2017). Self-esteem and emotional intelligence among students in a public higher learning institution in Malaysia. *Advances in Social Science, Education and Humanities Research*, 139, 242-248.
 https://dx.doi.org/10.2991/uipsur-17.2018.36
- Fateel, M. J. (2019). The impact of psychological adjustment on private university students' academic achievement: Case study. *International Journal of Higher Education*, 8(6), 184-191. https://doi.org/10.5430/ijhe.v8n6p184
- Field, A. (2018). *Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS statistics* (5th ed.). Los Angeles: Sage.
- Field, S., Musset, P., & Álvarez-Galván, J. L. (2014). A skills beyond school review of South Africa. OECD reviews of Vocational Education and Training. http://dx.doi. org/10.1787/9789264223776-e
- Fischer, E. H., & Farina, A. (1995). Attitudes toward seeking professional psychological help: A shortened form and considerations for research. *Journal of College Student Development*, 36(4), 368-373. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/t05375-000</u>

- Fisher, G., & Scott, I. (2011). The role of higher education in closing the skills gap in South Africa. Background Paper 3 for 'Closing the skills and technology gap in South Africa', Washington D.C.: The World Bank
- Garson, G. D. (2016). *Logistic regression: binary and multinomial*. Asheboro, NC: Statistical Associates Publishers.
- Gezu, G., Kumera, L., & Lema, Z. (2020). Determinants of self-esteem among undergraduate students of public higher education institutions in Ethiopia. *International Journal of Educational Research Review*, 424-431. doi:10.24331/ijere.779853
- Ghorbani, H. (2019). Mahalanobis distance and its application for detecting multivariate outliers. *Facta Universitatis, Series: Mathematics and Informatic, 34*(3), 583-595. <u>https://doi.org/10.22190/FUMI1903583G</u>
- Gidi, N. W., Horesa, A., Jarso, H., Tesfaye, W., Tucho, G. T., Abera, M., & Abafita, J.
 (2021). Prevalence of low self-esteem and mental distress among undergraduate medical students in Jimma university: A cross-sectional study. *Ethiopian Journal of Health Science*, *31*(3), 573-580. doi: 10.4314/ejhs.v31i3.14
- Govender, I., Nel, K., & Mogotsi, M. M. (2015). Experiences and opinions of first-year students at a previously disadvantaged medical university in South Africa about alcohol consumption. *South African Family Practice*, *57*(5), 313-317. https://doi.org/10.1080/20786190.2015.1071539
- Greene, R.J. (2011). *Rewarding Performance: Guiding principles, custom strategies*. New York: Routledge.
- Haines, L. M., Kabera, G. M., & Ndlovu, P. (2018). D-optimal designs for the two-factor binary logistic regression model with interaction. *Journal of Statistical Planning and Inference*, 193, 136–150. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jspi.2017.08.007</u>



- Hammill, J., Nguyen, T., & Henderson, F. (2020). Student engagement: The impact of positive psychology interventions on students. *Active Learning in Higher Education*, 00(0), 1-14. doi:10.1177/1469787420950589
- Harry, T., Chinyamurindi, W. T., & Mjoli, T. (2017). Perceptions of factors that affect employability amongst a sample of final-year students at a rural South African university. *South African Journal of Industrial Psychology*, 44(0), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajip.v44i0.1510
- Hassel, S., & Ridout, N. (2018). An investigation of first-year students' and lecturers' expectations of university education. *Frontiers Psychology*, 8(2218), 1-13. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.02218</u>
- Hassim, T., Strydom, C., & Strydom, H. (2013). Resilience in a group of first-year psychosocial science students at the North-West University (Potchefstroom Campus).
 West East Journal of Social Sciences, 2(1), 40-46. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10394/8161</u>
- Herdiani, E. T., Sari, P. P., & Sunusi, N (2019). Detection of outliers in multivariate data using minimum vector variance method. *Journal of Physics: Conference Series*, 1341(9), 1-5. https://doi.org/10.1088/1742-6596/1341/9/092004
- Hoyt, L., Cohen, A., Dull, B., Castro, E., & Yazdani, N. (2020). Constant stress has become the new normal: Stress and anxiety inequalities among U.S. college students in the time of COVID-19. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 68(1), 270-276.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2020.10.030
- Isik, U., Wilschut, J., Croiset, G., & Kusurkar, R. A. (2018). The role of study strategy in motivation and academic performance of ethnic minority and majority students: A structural equation model. *Advances in Health Sciences Education: Theory and Practice*, 23(5), 921–935. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10459-018-9840-3

- Jach, E. A., & Trolian, T. L. (2020). First-year undergraduate employment and students' academic motivation. *Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory & Practice 0*(0), 1-19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1521025120947350</u>
- Jacobs, M., & Pretorius, E. (2016). First-year seminar intervention: Enhancing first-year mathematics performance at the University of Johannesburg. *Journal of Student Affairs in Africa*, 4(1), 77-86. doi: 10.14426/jsaa.v4i1.146
- Jama, M.P. (2016) Academic guidance for undergraduate students in a South African medical school: Can we guide them all? *Journal of Student Affairs in Africa*, 4(2), 3-24. doi: 10.14426/jsaa.v4i2.1528
- Jha, S. K., Kudachi, P., & Goudar, S. (2012). Perceived stress and academic performance among medical students- A cross sectional study. International Journal of Basic and Applied Physiology 1(1),123-6
- Jordaan, J. (2016). Exploring-year students' demands from the perspectives of student support structures: A world café study [Unpublished master's dissertation]. North-West University.
- Kamunyu, R. N., Ndungo, C., & Wango, G. (2016). Contributors to students' use of counselling services in Kenyan universities. *Research on Humanities and Social Sciences*, 6(12), 125-128.

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/322629115_Contributors_to_Students%27_ Use_of_Counselling_Services_in_Kenyan_Universities

Kapp, A., Mostert. K., & De Beer. L. (2020). Investigating the appropriateness and validity of the Academic Motivation Scale-College Version for South African first-year university students. *Journal of Student Affairs in Africa*, 8(2), 45-58. doi: 10.24085/jsaa.v8i2.4447



- Kärchner, H., Schöne, C., & Schwinger, M. (2021). Beyond level of self-esteem: exploring the interplay of level, stability, and contingency of self-esteem, mediating factors, and academic achievement. *Social Psychology of Education: An International Journal*, 24(2), 319-341. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11218-021-09610-5</u>
- Keat Lau, K. W., Chin, S.C., & Lim, C.S. (2018). Undergraduates' academic performance, self-esteem and perceived social support as determinants of perceived stress. *International Journal of Human Resource Studies*, 8(4), 95-111. doi: 10.5296/ijhrs.v8i4.13668
- Kotzé, M., & Niemann, R. (2013). Psychological resources as predictors of academic performance of first-year students in higher education. *Acta Academia*, 45(2), 85-121.
 https://www.researchgate.net/publication/256475335_Psychological_resources_as_predictors_of_academic_performance_of_first-year_students_in_higher_education
- Kryshko, O., Fleischera, J., Waldeyer, J., Wirth, J., & Detlev, D. (2020). Do motivational regulation strategies contribute to university students' academic success? *Learning and Individual Differences*, 82. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2020.101912</u>
- Kuh, G. D., Kinzie, J., Buckley, J. A., Bridges, B. K., & Hayek, J. C. (2006). What matters to student success: A review of the literature. Commissioned report for the National Symposium on Postsecondary Student Success: Spearheading a Dialog on Student Success. Washington, DC: National Postsecondary Education Cooperative.
- Lazarus, R., & Folkman, S. (1984). Stress, appraisal, and coping. New York: Springer.
- Lee, J., Kim, E., & Wachholtz, A. (2016). The effect of perceived stress on life satisfaction: The mediating effect of self-efficacy. *Chongsonyonhak Yongu*, *23*(10), 29-47.
- Li, J., Marbley, A. F., Bradley, L. J., & Lan, W. (2016). Attitudes toward seeking professional counseling services among Chinese international students: Acculturation,

125



ethnic identity, and English proficiency. *Journal of Multicultural Counseling and Development*, 44(1), 65-76. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jmcd.12037</u>

Liu, M., & Wronski, L. (2018). Examining completion rates in web surveys via over 25,000 real-world surveys. *Social Science Computer Review*, *36*(1), 116–124.

https://doi.org/10.1177/0894439317695581

- Lombard, P. (2020). Factors that influence transition from high school to higher education: A case of the JuniorTukkie programme. *African Journal of Career Development*, 2(1), 1-14. <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/ajcd.v2i1.5</u>
- Long, W., & Foster, D. (2013). The changing face of "relevance" in South African psychology. *Psychology in Society*,45, 3-16. <u>http://hdl.handle.net/11427/11203</u>
- Lourens, E., & Fourie-Malherbe, M. (2017). From graduate to employee: Examining the factors that determine the professional success of graduates from disadvantaged backgrounds. A qualitative study. Cape Higher Education Consortium. <u>http://www.chec.ac.za/files/2017-06-</u>

30%20Final%20CHEC%20research%20report%20with%20cover%2030%20June%2

<u>02017.pdf</u>

- Mabizela, S., Roos, R., Myezwa, H., & Potterton, J. (2020). Predictors for the academic success of first-year physiotherapy students at a South African university. *South African Journal of Physiotherapy*, 76(1), 1-8. <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/sajp.v76i1.1418</u>
- Makhubela, M., Mashegoane, S. (2017). Psychological validation of the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale (RSES) in South Africa: Method effects and dimensionality in black African and white university students. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 27(3), 277-281. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14330237.2017.1294303</u>.



- Malefo, V. (2000). Psycho-social factors and academic performance among African women students at a predominantly White university in South Africa. South African Journal of Psychology, 30(4), 40-45. doi: 10.1177/008124630003000406
- Malinauskas, R., & Dumciene, A. (2017). Psychological wellbeing and self-esteem in students across the transition between secondary school and university: a longitudinal study. *Psihologija*, 50(1), 21-36. <u>https://doi.org/10.2298/PSI160506003M</u>
- Maluka, C.S., & Grieve, K. (2008). Determining the suitability of the satisfaction with life and the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scales in a cross-cultural setting. *New Voices in Psychology*, 4(1), 41-50. <u>https://hdl.handle.net/10520/EJC112561</u>
- Mansournia, M. A., & Geroldinger, A., & Greenland, S., & Heinze, G. (2017). Separation in logistic regression - causes, consequences, and control. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 187(4), 864-870. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwx299</u>
- Mapuranga, B., Musingafi, C. C. M., & Zebron, S. (2015). Students' perceptions on factors that affect their academic performance: The case of Great Zimbabwe University (GZU). *Journal of Education and Practice*, 6(1), 1-5. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajim.v20i1.860
- Maropamabi, G. (2014). Role of self-efficacy and self-esteem in academic performance. *European Journal of Education Sciences,* 2(2), 9-22. <u>https://www.academia.edu/attachments/35198996/download_file?st=MTY00DY3NT</u> <u>A1MCwx0TcuMTg1Ljk5LjE3&s=swp-splash-paper-cover</u>
- Mason, H. D. (2017). Stress-management strategies among first-year students at a South African university: a qualitative study. *Journal of Student Affairs in Africa*, 5(2), 131-149. doi:10.24085/jsaa.v5i2.2744
- Matsepe, D., Cross, M., & Fenyane, S. (2020). Equity in admissions policies of undergraduate students in post democracy in Selected South African universities. *International*



Journal of Criminology and Sociology, 9, 437-445. <u>https://doi.org/10.6000/1929-</u> 4409.2020.09.42

- Matsolo, M. J., Ningpuanyeh, W. C., & Susuman, A.S. (2018). Factors affecting the enrolment rate of students in Higher Education Institutions in the Gauteng Province, South Africa. *Journal of Asian and African Studies*, 53(1), 64-80. https://doi.org/10.1177/0021909616657369
- McConnachie, C. (2019). Academic stress and alcohol use among second year university students [Unpublished Master's thesis]. University of Pretoria.
- McKay, T., Naidoo, A., & Simpson, Z. (2018). Exploring the challenges of first-year student funding: an intra-institutional case study. *Journal of Student Affairs in Africa*, 6(1), 19-32. doi: 10.24085/jsaa.v6i1.3063
- McGhie, V. (2017). Entering university studies: identifying enabling factors for a successful transition from school to university. Higher Education: *The International Journal of Higher Education Research*, 73(3), 407-422. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-016-0100-2</u>
- Melese, A. (2018). First-year College students' emotional intelligence and help-seeking behaviours as correlates of their academic achievement. *Journal of Student Affairs in Africa*, 6(2), 29-50. <u>https://doi.org/10.24085/jsaa.v6i2.2515</u>
- Mertler, C. A. (2016). *Introduction to educational research*. Thousand Oaks, California: SAGE Publications.
- Mikail, I., Hazleena, B., Harun, H., & Normah, O. (2017). Antecedents of intrinsic motivation, metacognition and their effects on students' academic performance in fundamental knowledge for matriculation courses. *Malaysian Journal of Learning and Instruction (MJLI), 14*(2), 211-246.



- Mittelmeier, J., Rogaten, J., Long, D., Dalu, M., Gunter, A., Prinsloo, P., Rienties, B., Henderson, S., McGreal, R., Kennepohl, D., & Blomgren, C. (2019). Understanding the early adjustment experiences of undergraduate distance education students in South Africa. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 20(3). https://doi.org/10.19173/irrodl.v20i4.4101
- Mngomezulu, S., Dhunpath, R., & Munro, N. (2017). Does financial assistance undermine academic success? Experiences of 'at risk' students in a South African university. *Journal of Education (University of KwaZulu-Natal)*, 68(68), 131-148. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/322733304 Antecedents of intrinsic motiv ation metacognition and their effects on students%27 academic performance in fundamental_knowledge_for_matriculation_courses
- Mokhothu, T. M., & Callaghan, C. W. (2018). The management of the international student experience in the South African context: the role of sociocultural adaptation and cultural intelligence. *Acta Commercii*, 18(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.4102/ac.v18i1.499
- Mustafa, S., Melonashi, E., Shkembi, F., Besimi, K., & Fanaj, N. (2015). Anxiety and selfesteem among university students: Comparison between Albania and Kosovo. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 205(2015), 189-194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.09.057
- Myburgh, C. (2019). *Predicting academic success: towards an admissions model* [Master's dissertation, University of Pretoria]. http://hdl.handle.net/2263/71735
- Mzangwa, S. T. (2019) The effects of higher education policy on transformation in postapartheid South Africa. *Cogent Education*, 6(1), 1-15. doi: 10.1080/2331186X.2019.1592737

- Naidoo, A., & McKay, T. J. M. (2018). Student funding and student success: A case study of a South African university. South Africa Journal of Higher Education, 32(5), 158-172. https://doi.org/10.20853/32-5-2565
- Naidoo, S. K., & Govender, S. (2020). The integration of general education in the academic programme to enhance the self-Efficacy of accounting students at a South African university. *Journal of Education and Vocational Research*, 11(1), 23-43. https://doi.org/10.22610/jevr.v11i1(V).3091
- Naidoo, S. S., Naidoo, U., & Naidoo, A. (2015). Unmasking depression in persons attempting suicide. South African Family Practice, 57(2), 83-87. https://hdl.handle.net/10520/EJC170547
- National Student Financial Aid Scheme (2017). Annual Report (2016/2017). <u>https://www.google.co.za/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&cad=rja&u</u> <u>act=8&ved=2ahUKEwiBgKzQ4-</u>

72AhUCQ_EDHZJCBFkQFnoECAUQAQ&url=https%3A%2F%2Fpmg.org.za%2Fc ommittee-meeting%2F27154%2F&usg=AOvVaw2IJIyWGB3nFjzW2jsz2ao_

- Ndima, N. L. V. (2017). The dimensionality of the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale (RSES) with South African University Students [Unpublished Master's thesis]. University of Pretoria.
- Nekgotha, T. K., Nel, K., & Govender, S. (2020). Stress levels and alcohol use amongst beginning students at a peri-urban South African university: A brief report. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 30(3), 208-210.

https://doi.org/10.1080/14330237.2020.1777021

Nel, K., & Govender, S., & Tom, R. (2016). The social and academic adjustment experiences of first-year students at a historically disadvantaged peri-urban university in South



Africa. Journal of Psychology in Africa 26(4), 348-349. doi: 10.1080/14330237.2016.1208960

- O'Brien, E. J., & Epstein, S. (1988). *MSEI: The multidimensional self-esteem inventory*. Odessa, FL: Psychological Assessment Resources.
- O'Brien, E. J., & Verma, R. (2018). How do first year students utilize different lecture resources? *High Education*,77, 155-172. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-018-0250-5</u>
- Opperman, I. (2020.). Time limits and English proficiency tests: predicting academic performance. *African Journal of Psychological Assessment*, 2(0), 1-9. <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/ajopa.v2i0.20</u>
- Orvis, J., Sturges, D., Tysinger, P. D., Riggins, K., & Landge, S. (2018). A culture of extrinsically motivated students: Chemistry. *Journal of the Scholarship of Teaching* and Learning, 18(1), 43-57. doi: 10.14434/josotl.v18i1.21427
- Otu, M. N., & Mkhize, Z. (2018). Understanding black African student attrition in the context of transformation in South African higher education institutions. *Journal of African Foreign Affairs*, 5(1), 149-171. <u>https://doi.org/10.31920/2056-5658/2018/v5n1a8</u>
- Pallant, J. (2020). SPSS survival manual: A step by step guide to data analysis using IBM SPSS (7th ed.). Allen & Unwin.
- Papageorgiou, E., & Callaghan, C. (2020). Academic adjustment and socio-economic legacy effects: Evidence from the years of the #FeesMustFall and #RhodesMustFall protests. *South African Journal of Higher Education*, *34*(6), 216-236. https://doi.org/10.20853/34-6-3871
- Pather, S., Norodien-Fataar, N., Cupido, X., & Mkonto, N. (2017). First year students' experience of access and engagement at a university of technology. *Journal of Education*, 68, 161-184.



http://www.scielo.org.za/scielo.php?script=sci_arttext&pid=S2520-98682017000200008&lng=en&tlng=en

- Paudel, S., Adhikari, C., Chalise, A., & Gautam, H. (2020). Factors associated with self-Esteem among undergraduate students of Pokhara Metropolitan, Nepal: A cross-sectional study. *Europasian Journal of Medical Sciences*, 2(2), 98-105. https://doi.org/10.46405/ejms.v2i2.189
- Petersen, I., Louw, J., & Dumont, K. (2009). Adjustment to university and academic performance among disadvantaged students in South Africa. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 29(1), 99-115. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01443410802521066</u>
- Petersen, I., Louw, J., Dumont, K., & Malope, N. (2010). Adjustment to university and academic performance: Brief report of a follow up study. *Educational Psychology*, 30(4), 369-375. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01443411003659978</u>
- Petersen, N., Rademeyer, V., & Ramsaroop, S. (2020). Building academic support in preservice teacher education using peer tutors: An educational action research project. *Educational Research for Social Change*, 9(2), 32-46. <u>https://doi.org/10.17159/2221-4070/2020/v9i2a3</u>
- Picco, L., Abdin, E., Chong, S. A., Pang, S., Shafie, S., Chua, B. Y., Vaingankar, J. A., Ong,
 L. P., Tay, J., & Subramaniam, M. (2016). Attitudes toward seeking professional psychological help: Factor structure and socio-demographic predictors. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7, 547-547. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00547</u>
- Pillay, A. L., Thwala, J. D., & Pillay, I. (2020). Depressive symptoms in first year students at a rural South African university. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 265, 579-582. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2019.11.094
- Prinsloo, E. H. (2016). The role of the humanities in decolonizing the academy. *Arts & Humanities in Higher Education*, *15*(1), 164-168. doi: 10.1177/1474022215613608

 Ramnarain, U., & Ramaila, S. (2017). The relationship between chemistry self-efficacy of South African first year university students and their academic performance. *Chemistry Education Research and Practice*, 19(1). doi: 10.1039/C7RP00110J

- Ravhuhali, F., Pataka, F. H., Lavhelani, N. P., & Sikhwari, T. D (2019). Students' perceptions of some factors influencing academic achievement at a rural South African university. *South African Journal of Higher Education*, *33*(4), 291-306. https://doi.org/10.20853/33-4-2937
- Reddy, V., Bhorat, H., Powell, M., Visser, M., & Arends, A. (2016). Skills and supply and demand in South Africa, LMIP Publication, Human Sciences Research Council. http://hdl.handle.net/20.500.11910/10186
- Regmi, P. R., Waithaka, E., Paudyal, A., Simkhada, P., & Van Teijlingen, E. (2017). Guide to the design and application of online questionnaire surveys. *Nepal Journal of Epidemiology*, 6(4), 640-644. <u>https://doi.org/10.3126/nje.v6i4.17258</u>
- Reis, K. M. D., Venter, A., & McGhie, V. (2019). Are high school teachers and university academics on the same page? An investigation into the university readiness of Business
 Education learners. *Journal of Education*, 76, 166-184. http://dx.doi.org/10.17159/2520-9868/i76a09
- Robbins, S. B., Lauver, K., Le, H., Davis, D., Langley, R., & Carlstrom, A. (2004). Do psychosocial and study skill factors predict college outcomes? A meta-analysis.
 Psychosocial Bulletin, 130(2), 261-288. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.130.2.261
- Roland, N., Frenay, M., & Boudrenghien, G. (2016). Towards a better understanding of academic persistence among fresh-men: A qualitative approach. *Journal of Education* and Training Studies, 4(12), 175-188. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.11114/jets.v4i12.1904</u>
- Rosenberg, M. (1965). Society and the adolescent self-image. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

- Roxa, T., & Marquis, E. (2019). Teachers interacting with students: an important (and potentially overlooked) domain for academic development during times of impact. *International Journal for Academic Development, 24*(4), 342-353. doi: 10.1080/1360144X.2019.1607743
- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2020). Intrinsic and extrinsic motivation from a self-determination theory perspective: Definitions, theory, practices, and future directions. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 61. doi: 10.1016/j.cedpsych.2020.101860
- Sandoval-Palis, I., Naranjo, D., Vidal, J., & Gilar-Corbi, R. (2020). Early dropout prediction model: A case study of university levelling course students. *Sustainability*, 12(9314), 1-17. doi:10.3390/su12229314
- Schreiber, B., & Yo, D. (2016). Exploring student engagement practices at a South African university: student engagement as a reliable predictor of academic performance. *South African Journal of Higher Education*, 30(5), 157-175. <u>https://doi.org/10.20853/30-5-593</u>
- Scott, I. (2018). Designing the South African higher education system for student success. Journal of Student Affairs in Africa, 6(1), 1-17. doi: 10.24085/jsaa.v6i1.3062
- Scott, C. L., & Ivala, E. N. (2019). Transformation of higher education institutions in postapartheid South Africa. New York: Routledge.
- Seabi, J. (2011). Relating learning strategies, self-esteem, intellectual functioning with academic achievement among first-year engineering students. *South African Journal of Psychology*, *41*(2), 239-249. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F008124631104100212
- Seepe, S. (2017) Higher Education Transformation in South Africa. In: Cross M., Ndofirepi A. (eds) Knowledge and Change in African Universities. African Higher Education: Developments and perspectives. Sense Publishers. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-6300-842-6_8</u>

- Segabutla, M. H. (2015). *Exploring perceptions of lecturers' instructional communication as a reflection of instructional competence* [Unpublished Doctoral dissertation]. University of Pretoria.
- Sehoole, C., & Adeyemo, K.S. (2016). Access to, and success in, higher education in postapartheid South Africa. *Journal of Higher Education in Africa*, 14(1), 1-18. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/90016098</u>
- Sikhwari, T. D. (2014). A study of the relationship between motivation, self-concept and academic achievement of students at a university in Limpopo province, South Africa. *International Journal of Educational Sciences*, 6(1), 9-25.
- Silinda, F. T. (2018). A transactional approach to predicting stress experienced when writing dissertations. South African Journal of Psychology, 49(3), 417-429. doi:10.1177/0081246318801733
- Snehaja, A., & Mani, V. (2016). Analysing the sources of academic stress among the undergraduate medical college students. *Indian Journal of Applied Research*, 6(4). 392-395. doi: 10.36106/IJAR
- Sommer, M., & Dumont, K. (2011). Psychosocial factors predicting academic performance of students at a historically disadvantaged university. South African Journal of Psychology, 41(3), 386-395. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/008124631104100312</u>
- Sosibo, Z., & Katiya, M. (2015). Closing the loop between access and success: Early identification of at-risk students and monitoring as key strategies used by a South African university. *International Journal of Educational Sciences*, 8(2), 271-279. doi: 10.1080/09751122.2015.11890249

South Africa. (1997a). Higher Education Act 101 of 1997. Pretoria: Government Printer.

Spady, W. (1970). Dropouts from higher education: An interdisciplinary review and synthesis. *Interchange*, *1*(1), 64-85. doi:10.1007/BF02214313



- Spady, W. (1971). Dropouts from higher education: Toward an empirical model. *Interchange*, 2(3), 38-62. doi:10.1007/BF02282469
- Spaull, N. (2013). Poverty & privilege: Primary school inequality in South Africa. International Journal of Educational Development, 33(5), 436-447. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedudev.2012.09.009

Statistics South Africa. 2020. *Quarterly Labour Force Survey* (QLFS), 1st Quarter 2020.

Statistical Release P0211. 23 June. Pretoria: Statistics South Africa. https://www.google.co.za/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&cad=rja&u act=8&ved=2ahUKEwiVpsi95u72AhWmS_EDHYiKDBQQFnoECAMQAQ&url=ht tps%3A%2F%2Fwww.statssa.gov.za%2Fpublications%2FP0211%2FP02111stQuarte r2020.pdf&usg=AOvVaw0y9OZvMmLSF7W-nsoxwt7o

- Steenkamp, L. P., Baard, R., & Frick, L. (2015). Factors influencing success in first-year accounting at a South African university: A comparison between lecturers' assumptions and students' perceptions. *South African Journal of Accounting Research*, 23(1), 113-140. doi: 10.1080/10291954.2009.11435142
- Stover, J. B., Hoffman, A. F., De La Iglesia, G., & Liporace, F. (2014). Predicting Academic Achievement: The role of motivation and learning strategies. *Problems of Psychology in the 21st Century*, 8(1), 71-84. <u>http://oaji.net/articles/2014/444-1403294062.pdf</u>
- Swanepoel, A., & Van Heerden, S. M. (2018). An exploration of the roles and the effect of role expectations on the academic performance of first year occupational therapy students:
 A University of the Free State case study. *South African Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 48 (1), 16-21. <u>https://doi.org/10.17159/2310-3833/2017/vol48n1a4</u>
- Tewari, D. D., & Ilesanmi, K. D. (2020) Teaching and learning interaction in South Africa's higher education: Some weak links. *Cogent Social Sciences*, 6(1), 1-16. doi: 10.1080/23311886.2020.1740519



- Thomas, C., & Tagler, M. (2019). Predicting academic help-seeking intentions using the reasoned action model. *Frontiers in Education*, 4 (59), 1-10. doi: OI:10.3389/feduc.2019.00059
- Thomas, T. A., & Maree, D. (2022). Student factors affecting academic success among undergraduate students at two South African higher education institutions. South *African Journal of Psychology*, 52(1), 99-111. https://doi.org/10.1177/0081246320986287
- Tinto, V. (1975). Dropout from higher education: A theoretical synthesis of recent research. *Review of Educational Research*, *45*(1), 89-122. doi:10.3102/00346543045001089
- Tinto, V. (1987). Leaving college: Rethinking the causes and cures of student attrition. Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago Press.
- Tokan, M. K., & Imakulata, M. M. (2019). The effect of motivation and learning behaviour on student achievement. South African Journal of Education, 39(1), 1-8. <u>https://doi.org/10.15700/saje.v39n1a1510</u>
- Tomczyk, S., Schomerus, G., Stolzenburg, S., Muehlan, H., & Schmidt, S. (2020). Ready, willing and able? An investigation of the theory of planned behaviour in help-seeking for a community sample with current untreated depressive symptoms. *Prevention Science*, 21(6), 749-760. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-020-01099-2</u>
- Trolian, T. L., Jach, E. A., Hanson, J. M., & Pascarella, E. T. (2016). Influencing academic motivation: The effects of student-faculty interaction. *Journal of College Student Development*, 57(7), 810-826. https://psycnet.apa.org/doi/10.1353/csd.2016.0080
- Uleanya, M. O., Naidoo, G. M., Rugbeer, Y., & Rugbeer, H. (2019). The role of career awareness and guidance programmes for first-year university students. *Journal of Gender, Information and Development in Africa*, 8(2), 197-227. doi:10.31920/2050-4284/2019/8n2a11



- Umarani, J. (2020). Do the students have attitude to seek academic help? A study among undergraduate students. *Bangladesh Journal of Medical Science*, *19*(04), 717-727. <u>https://doi.org/10.3329/bjms.v19i4.46631</u>
- Vallerand, R. J., Pelletier, L. G., Blais, M. R., Briere, N. M., Senecal, C., & Vallieres, E. F. (1992). The academic motivation scale: A measure of intrinsic, extrinsic, and amotivation in education. *Educational and Psychological Measurement*, 52(4), 1003-1017. https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0013164492052004025
- Van Breda, A. (2017). Students are humans too: Psychosocial vulnerability of first-year students at the University of Johannesburg. *South African Journal of Higher Education*, 31(5), 246-262. <u>https://doi.org/10.28535/31-5-1567</u>
- Van Broekhuizen, H. (2016). Graduate unemployment. Higher education access and success, and teacher production in South Africa [Unpublished Doctoral thesis] Stellenbosch University.
- Van Den Berg, G. L., & Coetzee, R. (2014). Academic self-concept and predictors of academic achievement. *International Journal of Educational Sciences*, *6*(3), 469-478.
- Van der Zanden, P.J., Denessen, E., Cillessen, A.H.N., & Meijer, P.C. (2019). Patterns of success: first-year student success in multiple domains. *Studies in Higher Education*, 44(1), 2081-2095. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/03075079.2018.1493097</u>
- Van Der Merwe, W. L. (2004). Multiculturalism and the humanities. *South African Journal* of Higher Education, 18(2), 150-162. doi: 10.4314/sajhe.v18i2.25460
- Van Der Merwe, L. J., Botha, A., & Joubert, G. (2020). Resilience and coping strategies of undergraduate medical students at the university of the Free State. *South African Journal of Psychiatry*, 26(1), 1-8. <u>https://doi.org/10.4102/sajpsychiatry.v26i0.1471</u>
- Van Rooij, E. C. M., Jansen, E. P., & Van De Grift, W. J. (2017). Secondary school students' engagement profiles and their relationship with academic adjustment and achievement



in university. Learning and Individual Differences, 54, 9-

19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2017.01.004

- Van Rooij, E. C., Jansen, E. P., & Van De Grift, W. J. (2018). First-year university students' academic success: The importance of academic adjustment. *European Journal of Psychology of Education*, 33, 749-767. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10212-017-0347-8
- Van Rooy, B., & Coetzee-Van Rooy, S. (2015). The language issue and academic performance at a South African University. *Southern African Linguistics and Applied Language Studies*, 33(1), 31-46. <u>https://doi.org/10.2989/16073614.2015.1012691</u>
- Van Staden, L. J., & Ellis, S. (2017). Some variables influencing academic achievement: reading, motivation, learning strategies, learning approaches. *Journal of Educational Studies*, *16*(2), 113-131. <u>https://hdl.handle.net/10520/EJC-f89606fdd</u>
- Van Smeden, M., Moons, K. G. M., De Groot, J. A. H., Collins, G. S., Altman, D. G., Eijkemans, M. J. C., & Reitsma, J. B. (2019). Sample size for binary logistic prediction models: beyond events per factor criteria. *Statistical Methods in Medical Research*, 28(8), 2455-2474. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0962280218784726</u>
- Van Soom, C., & Donche, V. (2014). Profiling first-year students in STEM programs based on autonomous motivation and academic self-concept and relationship with academic achievement. *PLOS ONE*, 9(11), 1-13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0112489</u>
- Van Viet, V. (2021). Student's adjustment to university and its relation to gender, residence and family factorss. *Kasetsart Journal of Social Sciences*, 42(1), 81-88. https://doi.org/10.34044/j.kjss.2021.42.1.13
- Van Zyl, G., Bezuidenhout, J., & Adefuye, A. (2020). Factors affecting academic performance in anatomical sciences at a South African university: Students' perspectives. *Africa Education Review*, 17(3), 52-73. https://doi.org/10.1080/18146627.2019.1596748

- Velliaris, D. M. (2020). Academic language and learning support services in higher education. Hershey, PA: IGI Global.
- Vogel, F. R., & Human-Vogel, S. (2016). Academic commitment and self-efficacy as predictors of academic achievement in additional materials science. *Higher Education Research & Development*, 35(6), 1298-1310. doi: 10.1080/07294360.2016.1144574
- Warden, D. N., & Myers, C. A. (2017). Nonintellective variables and non-traditional college students: A domain-based investigation of academic achievement. *College Student Journal*, 51(3), 380-390.

https://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/prin/csj/2017/00000051/0000003/art00008

- Westaway, M. S., Jordaan, E.R., & Tsai, J. (2015). Investigating the psychometric properties of the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale for South African residents of greater Pretoria. *Evaluations and the Health Professions*, 38(2), 181-199. doi: 10.1177/0163278713504214
- Wilken, R. (2019, April 7) STARS mentorship programme. <u>https://www.up.ac.za/student-</u> development/news/post_2761408-stars-mentorship-programme
- Wilson, J. R., & Lorenz, K. (2015). Modeling binary correlated responses using SAS, SPSS and R, New York: Springer International Publishing.
- Xu, W., Zhao, Y., Nian, S., Feng, L., Bai, X., Luo, X., & Luo, F. (2018). Differential analysis of disease risk assessment using binary logistic regression with different analysis strategies. *The Journal of International Medical Research*, 46(9), 3656–3664. https://doi.org/10.1177/0300060518777173
- Xulu-Gama, N. (2019). The role of student housing in student success: An ethnographic account. *Journal of Student Affairs in Africa*, 7(2), 15-25. doi: 10.24085/jsaa.v7i2.3822.

Young, D. S. (2017). Handbook of regression models. New York: CRC Press.

140



- York, T., Gibson, C. E., & Rankin, S. (2015). Defining and measuring academic success. *Practical Assessment, Research & Evaluation, 20*(5), 1-20. <u>https://doi.org/10.7275/hz5x-tx03</u>
- Zaccone, M. C., & Pedrini, M. (2019). The effects of intrinsic and extrinsic motivation on students learning effectiveness. Exploring the moderating role of gender.
 International Journal of Educational Management, 33(6), 1381-1394. doi
 :10.1108/IJEM-03-2019-0099
- Zajda, J., & Rust, V. (2016). Current research trends in globalisation and neo-liberalism in higher education. In J. Zajda, & V. Rust (Eds.), *Globalisation and higher education reforms* (pp. 1-23). Switzerland: Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-024-1751-7</u>



Appendices

A. Ethical Approval from the University of Pretoria Research Ethics Committee



Faculty of Humanities Fakulteit Geesteswetenskappe Lefapha la Bomotho

Manities 100.

13 October 2020

Dear Miss RLE Makgato

Project Title: Researcher: Supervisor(s): Department: Reference number: Degree: Psychosocial Predictors of Academic Success amongst First-Year Students Miss RLE Makgato Dr TA Thomas Psychology 18312251 (HUM022/1119) Masters

I have pleasure in informing you that the above application was **approved** by the Research Ethics Committee on 13 October 2020. Data collection may therefore commence.

Please note that this approval is based on the assumption that the research will be carried out along the lines laid out in the proposal. Should the actual research depart significantly from the proposed research, it will be necessary to apply for a new research approval and ethical clearance.

We wish you success with the project.

Sincerely,

Prof Innocent Pikirayi Deputy Dean: Postgraduate Studies and Research Ethics Faculty of Humanities UNIVERSITY OF PRETORIA email: PGHumanities@up.ac.za

> Fakulteit Geesteswetenskappe Lefapha la Bomotho

Research Ethics Committee Members: Prof I Pikirayi (Deputy Dean); Prof KL Harris; Mr A Bizos; Dr A-M de Beer; Dr A dos Santos; Ms KT Govinder Andrew; Dr P Gutura; Dr E Johnson; Prof D Maree; Mr A Mohamed; Dr I Noome; Dr C Ruttergill; Prof D Reyburg; Prof M Soer; Prof E Jaljard; Prof V Thebe; Ms B Jsebe; Ms D Mokalapa



B. Permission Letter from Department of Sociology

Letter of Consent from Department of Sociology for MA Counselling Psychology Proposed Study

• I understand that Miss **RLE Makgato** is currently MA Counselling Psychology student currently working on her Master's dissertation at the University of Pretoria.

• I understand that **Miss Makgato** has applied for ethical approval which is pending requiring approval from the heads of department and from the Dean of the Faculty of Humanities.

• I grant permission for her to conduct her study on first year students in the Department of Sociology

Yours sincerely

Signature:

Almin

Name:

Prof Debby Bonnin

Department:

Date: 7 September 2020



C. Permission Letter from Department of Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology

Letter of Consent from Department of Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology for MA Counselling Psychology Proposed Study

• I understand that Miss **RLE Makgato** is currently MA Counselling Psychology student currently working on her Master's dissertation at the University of Pretoria.

• I understand that **Miss Makgato** has applied for ethical approval which is pending requiring approval from the heads of department and from the Dean of the Faculty of Humanities.

• I grant permission for her to conduct her study on first year students in the Department of Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology

Yours sincerely

Signature:

07-09-2020

Name: Prof Jeannie van der Linde


D. Permission Letter from the Department of Psychology



Faculty of Humanities Fakulteit Geesteswetenskappe Lefapha la Bomotho Department of Psychology Humanities 100.

D. Permission Letter from the Department of Psychology

7 September 2020

Faculty of Humanities Research Ethics Commitee

Dear Committee

PERMISSION TO CONDUCT RESEARCH WITH STUDENTS: E L MAKGATO

I hereby grant permission for Eliotta Makgato to conduct research among undergraduate psychology students for purpose of her dissertation titled: *Psychosocial predictors of academic success among first-year students.*

Sincerely,

R

Prof Tharina Guse Head of Department: Psychology

Head: Department of Psychology, Counselling Psychologist & HPCSA Board Member Room 11 - 15, Humanities Building University of Pretoria, Private Bag X20 Hatfield 0028, South Africa Tel +27 (0)12 420 2403 or 2329 Email : tharina.guse @up.ac.za | www.up.ac.za/psychology



E. Invitation to Participate in Research

PARTICPANTS NEEDED FOR STUDY INVESTIGATING PREDICATORS OF ACADEMIC SUCCESS

My name is Lebogang Makgato. I am a UP Master's in Counselling Psychology student conducting research on predicators of academic success among first-year students looking for volunteers to participate in my research study.



Who do I need?

• Students who were **first-time first year students in 2020** in the department of Psychology, Sociology or Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology.

Participation involves:

• Voluntary participation

• Following a link that will lead you to a

- consent form and self-report surveys.
- You to try to answer the survey as

The survey can be found on the link below or by scanning the QR code:

https://pretoria.eu.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV_1FUIT5uDF6jXUEd





F. Consent Form

FACULTY OF HUMANITIES

DEPARTMENT OF PSYCHOLOGY

CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE IN RESEARCH

Title of Study: Predictors of academic success among first-year students in higher education **Researcher**: Lebogang Elliottah Makgato

Introduction

You are being asked to take part in a study being conducted by Lebogang Elliottah Makgato for a Master's dissertation under the supervision of Dr Angela Thomas (Tel: (012) 420 2923; e-mail: angela.thomas@up.ac.za) in the Department of Psychology at the University of Pretoria.

Please read this form carefully and contact the researcher if you have any questions before deciding whether to participate in the study.

Purpose

The purpose of this study is to investigate the predictive variables that play a role in your academic success.

Research Procedures

If you agree to participate in the study, you will be asked to complete a series of questionnaires online. You will also be asked about your academic performance for your 2020 academic year **only**.

The questionnaires may take approximately 15-55 minutes to complete; you are encouraged to complete these questionnaires in one session.

Risks to Participants

Your participation in the study is not expected to pose any risks or harm to you. However, if you feel distressed at any stage as a result of participating in this study, please contact your student support office for counselling at no cost to you, at (012) 420 2333 for University of Pretoria students or Lifeline at (011 422 4242) and SADAG at (0800) 456 789

© University of Pretoria



Confidentiality

All the information that you provide will be treated with confidentiality.

Voluntary Participation

Participation in this study is voluntary and you may withdraw from participation at any time without penalty.

Dissemination of Results

The results of this study will be disseminated in the form of a thesis, conference papers, and articles in academic journals. The information gathered from you will be stored for 15 years for the purposes of archiving and any future research. You may ask for a copy of the dissertation after completion by e, ailing the researcher/supervisor.

Contact details and Questions

If you have any further questions about this study, please feel free to contact Lebogang Elliottah Makgato at elliottahmakgato@gmail.com / 0726191627

Statement of Consent

Clicking "Agree" below indicates that you have read and understood the information provided above and voluntarily agree to participate in this research.



G: Demographic Questionnaire

Please specify the following demographics about yourself

1. Gender	2. Race
Male	White
Female	Coloured
	Other
3. Home Language	4. Would you describe your household as:
Sepedi	□low-income
Tshivenda	middle-income
Setswana	high-income
Afrikaans	
English	5. Year of study in 2020:
Xitsonga	
□iSiNdebele	First year
siSwati	Second year
Sesotho	Third year
Other (Specify)	Other (Specify)

6. Who/What influenced your choice to study at this institution?

☐My family

Few/No institutions offer my course

siSwati

Sesotho

Other (Specify)

7. Which of the following modules/department are you currently registered for as a student? Tick all the applicable answers.

Psychology
Sociology
Speech-Language Audiology



8. I am generally happy at university: Strongly agree	9. I feel that all courses are treated equally at this university: □Strongly agree
☐ Agree ☐ Neutral ☐ Disagree ☐ Strongly Disagree	Agree Agree Disagree Strongly Disagree
10. I am satisfied with how the university runs its affairs:	11. I am satisfied with how the university runs its facilities:
Strongly agree	Strongly agree
Agree	Agree
Neutral	Neutral
Disagree	Disagree
Strongly Disagree	Strongly Disagree
12. I think the university offers adequate academic support:	13. I think the university offers adequate psychological support:
Strongly agree	Strongly agree
Agree	Agree
Neutral	Neutral
Disagree	Disagree
Strongly Disagree	Strongly Disagree

14. I think the university offers adequate

financial support:

Strongly agree

Strongly Disagree

Agree
Agree
Disagree



H. Help Seeking Scale

Below is a list of statements. Please indicate how strongly you agree or disagree with each statement. There are no right or wrong answers. You should answer each statement given below as honestly as possible in order for the data to be meaningful. Please do not leave any statements unmarked in order for the data to be meaningful.

Statem	ent	Agree	Partly Agree	Partly Disagree	Disagree
1.	If I were experiencing a serious emotional crisis at this point in my life, I would be confident that I could find relief in psychological services				
2.	The idea of talking about problems with a psychologist strikes me as a poor way to get rid of emotional conflicts				
3.	A person should work out his or her own problem, getting psychological counselling would be a last resort				
4.	If I were experiencing difficulty with my academic workload, I would be confident in approaching a lecturer for assistance				
5.	Talking to a lecturer about the difficulties I experience with my academic work strikes me as a poor way to get understanding				
6.	Getting help in my academic work would be an admission of my own lack of ability or ignorance				



I. Academic Motivation Scale

(1992)

ACADEMIC MOTIVATION SCALE (AMS-C 28)

COLLEGE VERSION

Robert J. Vallerand, Luc G. Pelletier, Marc R. Blais, Nathalie M. Brière, Caroline B. Senécal, Évelyne F. Vallières, 1992-1993

Educational and Psychological Measurement, vols. 52 and 53

WHY DO YOU GO TO COLLEGE?

Using the scale below, indicate to what extent each of the following items presently corresponds to one of the reasons why you go to college.

Does not correspond	Corresponds	Corresponds		Co	orres	pond	ls		Corresponds
at an 1	2 3	4		5	al	JI	6		7
WHY DO YOU GO TO COLLEGE ?									
1. Because with of find a high-pa	only a high-school degr ying job later on.	ree I would not	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
2. Because I expe while learning	erience pleasure and sa g new things.	tisfaction	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
3. Because I thinl better prepare	k that a college educati for the career I have c	on will help me hosen.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
4. For the intense communicatin	e feelings I experience ng my own ideas to oth	when I am ers.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
5. Honestly, I don my time in scl	n't know; I really feel t hool.	hat I am wasting	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
6. For the pleasur myself in my	re I experience while studies.	urpassing	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
 To prove to my college degree In order to obtain 	yself that I am capable e. ain a more prestigious	of completing my job later on.	1 1	2 2	3 3	4 4	5 5	6 6	7 7
9. For the pleasur new things ne	re I experience when I vver seen before.	discover	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
10. Because eventu job market in	ually it will enable me a field that I like.	to enter the	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
11. For the pleasur interesting aut	re that I experience wh thors.	en I read	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
12. I once had goo however, now	od reasons for going to I wonder whether I sh	college; ould continue.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7



13. For the pleasure that I experience while I am surpassing myself in one of my personal accomplishments.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
14. Because of the fact that when I succeed in college I feel important.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
15. Because I want to have "the good life" later on.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
16. For the pleasure that I experience in broadening my knowledge about subjects which appeal to me.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
17. Because this will help me make a better choice regarding my career orientation.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
18. For the pleasure that I experience when I feel completely absorbed by what certain authors have written.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
19. I can't see why I go to college and frankly, I couldn't care less.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
20. For the satisfaction I feel when I am in the process of accomplishing difficult academic activities.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
21. To show myself that I am an intelligent person.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
22. In order to have a better salary later on.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
23. Because my studies allow me to continue to learn about many things that interest me.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
24. Because I believe that a few additional years of education will improve my competence as a worker.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
25. For the "high" feeling that I experience while reading about various interesting subjects.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
26. I don't know; I can't understand what I am doing in school.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
27. Because college allows me to experience a personal satisfaction in my quest for excellence in my studies.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
28. Because I want to show myself that I can succeed in my studies.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7

© Robert J. Vallerand, Luc G. Pelletier, Marc R. Blais, Nathalie M. Brière, Caroline B. Senécal, Évelyne F. Vallières, 1992



J. Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale

Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale (RSE)

Below is a list of statements dealing with your general feelings about yourself. Please indicate how strongly you agree or disagree with each statement.

	Strongly Agree	Agree	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
1. On the whole, I am satisfied with myself.				
2. At times I think I am no good at all.				
3. I feel that I have a number of good qualities.				
4. I am able to do things as well as most other people.				
5. I feel I do not have much to be proud of.				
6. I certainly feel useless at times.				
7. I feel that I'm a person of worth, at least on an equal plane with others.				
8. I wish I could have more respect for myself.				
9. All in all, I am inclined to feel that I am a failure.				
10. I take a positive attitude toward myself.				



K. Perceived Stress Scale

INSTRUCTIONS:

The questions in this scale ask you about your feelings and thoughts during THE LAST MONTH. In each case, you will be asked to indicate your response by placing an "X" over the circle representing HOW OFTEN you felt or thought a certain way. Although some of the questions are similar, there are differences between them and you should treat each one as a separate question. The best approach is to answer fairly quickly. That is, don't try to count up the number of times you felt a particular way, but rather indicate the alternative that seems like a reasonable estimate.

		Almost Never	Fairly Never	Sometimes	Very Often	Often
ι.	In the last month, how often have you been upset because of something that happened unexpectedly?	0	0	Ο	Ο	0
<u>!</u> .	In the last month, how often have you felt that you were unable to control the important things in your life?	0	0	0	Ο	0
3.	In the last month, how often have you felt nervous and "stressed"?	0	0	0	0	0
ŀ.	In the last month, how often have you dealt successfully with day to day problems and annoyances?	0	0	0	0	0
j.	In the last month, how often have you felt that you were effectively coping with important changes that were occurring in your life?	0	0	0	0	0
j.	In the last month, how often have you felt confident about your ability to handle your personal problems?	0	0	0	0	0
' .	In the last month, how often have you felt that things were going your way?	0	0	0	0	0
3.	In the last month, how often have you found that you could not cope with all the things that you had to do?		0	0 0) ()

Ο



156

 In the last month, how often have you been able to control irritations in your life? 	0	0	0	0	0
In the last month, how often have you felt that you were on top of things?	0	0	0	0	0
1. In the last month, how often have you been angered because of things that happened that were outside of your control?	0	0	0	0	0
12. In the last month, how often have you found yourself thinking about things that you have to accomplish?	0	0	0	0	0
I.3. In the last month, how often have you been able to control the way you spend your time?	Ο	0	0	0	0
4. In the last month, how often have you felt difficulties were piling up so high that you could not overcome them?	Ο	0	0	0	0



L. Student Adaptation to College Questionnaire

	Section 4:					
	SACQ					
Usir reas	ng the scale below, indicate to what extent each of the scale below, indicate to what extent each of the sons why you go to college (university):	he following items presently corresponds to one of the				
	Applies Very	Doesn't Apply				
	Closely to Me	to Me At All				
	1 2 3 4	5 6 7 8 9				
1	I feel that I fit in as part of the college environment	t 123456789				
2	I have been feeling tense or nervous lately	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9				
3	I have been keeping up to date on my academic wo	ork 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9				
4	I am meeting as many people, and making as many	y friends as I would like at college 123456789				
5	I know why I'm in college and what I want out of it 123456789					
6	I am finding academic work at college difficult 123					
7	Lately I have been blue and moody a lot 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9					
8	I have been very involved with in social activities ir	n college 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9				
9	I am adjusting well to college	123456789				
10	I have not been functioning well during examination	ons 123456789				
11	I have felt tired much of the time lately	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9				
12	Being on my own, taking responsibility for myself,	has not been easy 123456789				
13	I am satisfied with the level at which I am performi	ing academically 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9				
14	I have had informal, personal contacts with college	e professors 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9				
15	I am pleased now about my decision to go to colleg	ge 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9				
16	I am pleased now about my decision to attend this	college in particular 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9				
17	I am not working as hard as I should with my cours	e work 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9				
18	I have several close social ties at college	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9				
19	My academic goals and purposes are well defined	1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9				
20	I haven't been able to control my emotions very well lately 123456789					



21	I'm not really smart enough for academic work I am expected to be doing now
22.	Lonesomeness for home is a source of difficulty for me now
23.	Getting a college degree is very important for me
24.	My appetite has been good lately
25.	I haven't been very efficient in the use of my study time lately
26.	I enjoy living in a college dormitory. (Please omit if you do not live in a dormitory; any university housing should be regarded as a dormitory.)
27.	I enjoy writing papers for courses
28.	I have been having a lot of headaches lately
29.	I really haven't had much motivation for studying lately
30.	I am satisfied with the extracurricular activities available at college
31.	I've given a lot of thought lately to whether I should ask to help from the Psychological/Counselling Services Centre or from a psychotherapist outside of college
32.	Lately I have been having doubts regarding the value of a college education
33.	I am getting along very well with my roommate(s) at college (Please omit if you do not have a roommate
34.	I wish I were at another college or university
35.	I've put on (or lost) too much weight recently
36.	I am satisfied with the number and variety of courses available at college
37.	I feel that I have enough social skills to get along well in the college setting
38.	I have getting angry too easily lately
39.	Recently I have had trouble concentrating when I try to study
40.	I haven't been sleeping very well
41.	I am not doing well enough academically for the amount of work I put in
42.	I am having difficulty feeling at ease with other people at college
43.	I am satisfied with the quality or the calibre of courses available at college
44.	I am attending classes regularly
45.	Sometimes my thinking gets muddled up too easily



46.	I am satisfied with the extent to which I am participating in social activities at college
47.	I expect to stay at this college for a bachelor's degree
48.	I haven't been mixing too well with the opposite sex lately
49.	I worry a lot about my college expenses
50.	I am enjoying my academic work at college
51.	I have been feeling lonely a lot at college lately
52.	I am having a lot of trouble getting started on homework assignments
53.	I feel I have good control over my life at college
54.	I am satisfied with my program of courses for this semester/quarter
55.	I have been feeling in good health lately
56.	I feel I am very different from other students at college in ways that I don't like
57.	On balance, I would rather be at home than here
58.	Most of the things that I am interested in are not related to any of any of my course work at college
59.	Lately I have been giving a lot of thought to transferring to another college
60.	Lately I have been giving a lot of thought to dropping out of college altogether and for good
61.	I find myself giving considerable thought to taking time off from college and finishing later
62.	I am very satisfied with the professors I have now in my course
63.	I have some good friends or acquaintances at college with whom I can talk about any problems I may have
64.	I am experiencing a lot of difficulty coping with the stresses imposed upon me in college
65.	I am quite satisfied with my social life at college
66.	I'm quite satisfied with my academic situation at college
67.	I feel confident that I will be able to deal in a satisfactory manner with future challenges here at college

© University of Pretoria

159



M. Collinearity Diagnostic Table

S Collinearity Diagnostics Table

Psychosocial Variable	Tolerance	VIF
Help seeking	.374	2.671
Self-Esteem	.464	2.157
Perceived Stress	.443	2.258
Intrinsic Motivation to Know	.106	9.471
IM Toward Accomplishment	.085	11.742
IM To Experience Stimulation	.164	6.106
Extrinsic Motivation Identified	.156	6.429
Extrinsic Motivation Introjected	.140	7.118
EX External Regulation	.201	4.965
Amotivation	.111	9.048
Academic Adjustment	.230	4.348
Social Adjustment	.246	4.073
Personal-Emotional Adjustment	.083	12.015
Attachment	.142	7.067
Full Scale	.074	13.528



N. Cronbach's Alpha Values

Internal Consistency of Instruments

Questionnaires Used	Psychosocial Variables	α
Atspph-sf	Help Seeking	.577
Academic Motivation Scale	Intrinsic Motivation to Know	.820
	Intrinsic Motivation Towards Accomplishment	.914
	Intrinsic Motivation to Experience Stimulation	.820
	Extrinsic Motivation Identified Regulation	.784
	Extrinsic Motivation Introjected Regulation	.799
	Extrinsic Motivation External Regulation	.818
	Amotivation	.426
Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale	Self-Esteem	.904
Perceived Stress Scale	Perceived Stress	.684
Student Adaptation to College Questionnaire	Academic Adjustment	.611
	Social Adjustment	.640
	Personal-Emotional Adjustment	.840
	Institutional Attachment	518
	Full Scale	0.55



MA Dissertation- Psychosocial Predictors of Academic Success of First-Time First-Year Students

ORIGINALITY REPORT						
SIMILA	0% ARITY INDEX	9% INTERNET SOURCES	6% PUBLICATIONS	% STUDENT P/	APERS	
PRIMAR	Y SOURCES					
1	www.tan	dfonline.com			1%	
2	worldwid	lescience.org			1 %	
3	cluteinsti	tute.com			<1%	
4	Baker R. W., Bitzer E., Department of Education., De Villiers A. B. et al. "Psychosocial Factors Predicting Academic Performance of Students at a Historically Disadvantaged University", 'SAGE Publications' Internet Source					
5	www.science.gov Internet Source				<1%	
6	WWW.jOU	rnals.ac.za			<1%	
7	uir.unisa	.ac.za			<1%	